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TAX ON INTOXICATING LIQUOR

MONDAY, DECEMBER 11, 1633

Housr ComMiTrEE ON WAYS AND MEANS
AND SENATE COMMITTEE ON FINANCE,

Washington, D.C.

JoinT HeariNgs oN RevisioN orF THE Existina INTERNAL REVENUE
AND Customs Laws DeariNe wrte Inrtoxicatine LiQuors

The committees met in joint session at 10:80 a.m., Hon. Robert
L. Doughton presiding.

The CrairMaN. The committees will be in order.

This is a joint hearing by the Senate Finance Committee and the
Committee on Ways and Means of the House of Representatives,
held in pursuance of a resolution passed by the Committge on Ways
and means some days ago, and in accordance with an understanding
reached by Senator Harrison, Chairman of the Senate Finance
Committee, and the Chairman of the Ways and Means Committee,
relating to legislation made necessary by the repeal of the eighteenth
amendment and the imposing of taxes on liquor.

It was understood, and our calendar was so prepared, that repre-
sentatives of the executive departments would appear first; that a
representative of the Treasury Department would appear this morn-
ing, perhaps the Acting Secretary of the Treasury. Within the last
few minutes we have received information that the Treasury Depart-
ment and other executive departments request additional time in
which to make further preparations for the hearing. There seems
to have been some misunderstanding or some conflict with respect to
this hearing and the hearing on revenue measures to be conducted
on the 15th of December. So that is the situation at the present
moment.

Senator Harrison, have you any statement you would like to make?

Senator HarrisoN. Mr. Chairman, in behalf of the Finance Com-
mittee I desire to express to the committee our appreciation of the
invitation to sit in with the Ways and Means Committee in the con-
sideration of this very important question. Of course, we desire to
have the record show that the Ways and Means Committee is not in
any way deviating from the time-honored Erecedent of injtiating
revenue measures. We understand we are here at sufferance, and
that we are merely sitting in, and so forth, without any right to con-
sider the subject jointly with the Ways and Means Committee.

The chairman stated that the Treasury was not ready. The in-
formation I get is that the Treasury will be ready about tomorrow.
They did have a very exhaustive investigation up there upon the
part of certain people representing the executive units of the Govern-
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2 TAX ON INTOXICATING LIQUOR

ment, that is, to ascertain the opinion of these people who were
appointed. The Treasury is not ready with its recommendations,
but I think they will be ready tomorrow.

I will suggest, therefore, if it meets with the approval of the
Ways and Means Committee, if there are any other persons who
desire to be heard, that we proceed with them first, giving the Treas-
ury some time, until tomorrow; and that if they are not ready, Mr.
Parker, who represents the Joint Committee on Internal Revenue
Taxation, may be heard.

. Mr. Treapway. Mr. Chairman, I think I may be pardoned for
just a word previous to such procedure as the majority of the com-
mittee may see fit to take,

The subcommittee of the Ways and Means Committee were called
together on the 23d of October. It was expected at that time that
the first subject taken up would be that of the possibilities of the
enactment of some form of legislation as the result of the expected
repeal of the eighteenth amendment. We very soon found that it
was impossible to secure witnesses representing the Government.
representative of the Tariff Commission was the only one we had
before us. So we went on to other work by this subcommittee, and
considered certain revisions of the main tax laws.

Ifor come time we have heen awaiting the pleasure of the adminis-
tration in referénce to the repeal of the ei flteentll amendment and
such legislation as the administration might see fit to recommend.
This hearing was set at the request of the joint chairmen, I think,
at least a week ago. Now, I submit, Mr, Chairman, that the time
has arrived when we ought to know “ where we are at”, and whether
or not it is the intention of the Treasury to lay its recommendations
hefore this committee.

I can see no object, Mr. Chairman, in having subordinate witnesses
here before the actual pro;i)osition of the Treasury is put before us.
I realize that there has been a change in the personnel of the
Treasury, and quite likely it may have been inconvenient for them
to prepare their case before this time. If Senator Harrison has the
assurance, rather than the probable fact as he stated it, that the
Treasury will be ready tomorrow, I am glad to hear that, because it
is the first intimation as to when the Treasury intended to present
their case to the Ways and Means Committee and to Congress.

Personally, I do not think we should hear subordinate witnesses;
and I move the adjournment of the committee until the pleasure
of the administration or the Treasury Department makes itself
known as to when they desire to place the case before us.

I make such a motion.

Mr. Hizr, Mr. Chairman, as a substitute for the motion made by
the gentleman from Massachusetts, Mr. Treadway, and" in view of
the situation ns it has been revealed here—that the Treasury De-

artment is not ready this morning to present its views to this
joint sitting of the two committees—I move that the committees
Eroceed to hear today, and at this time, other witnesses who may

e here and ready to testify before the committee on the question of
liquor taxation, )

r. Treapway. Mr. Chairman——-
The Craman. Does the gentleman yield ¢
Mr. Hiue, I do.
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Mr. Treapway. May I ask the gentleman from Washington the
nature of the testimony he desires to secure, or who he expects will
appear as witnesses?

r. Hiy, Mr, Chairman, I see that there are a number of wit-
nesses listed on the calendar.

Mr. Treapway. Not for Monday.

Mr, Hir. And those witnesses may be ready at this time. No
doubt they are. It was, of course, the intention of the committees,
sitting in joint session, to hear not only the administration repre-
sentatives but other witnesses who might have views to express tc
the committees on this question of liquor taxation. We can cer-
tainly conserve the time of the committees by proceeding at this time
to the hearing of such witnesses as may be here and ready to pre-
sent their testimony this morning; and I have no doubt that there
are such witnesses.

So I make my motion as a substitute for that of the gentleman
from Massachusetts.

Mr. Bacuaracu. Mr, Chairman, it seems to me we ave putting
the cart before the horse in this entire matter. ,

We came here with the distinct understanding that we were to
hear from the Treasury Department. It seems to me that it is at
least desirable, and I think it is a courtesy due us, that we should
have been notified in advance that the Treasury Department officials
were not going to be ql‘esent. I think it is very unfair to bring
other witnesses here, delaying this matter.

What I had in my own mind was exactly as stated by Mr. Tread-
way. I think we should hear first from the Treasury Department.
Woe have never, during the time I have been on this committee, started
a hearing without heariri% first from the interested parties connected
with the Government. we now should hear people who are con-
nected with this industry, we know just as well before we hear them
as afterward that they are going to ask for just as low a tax as they
can get.

Mr. Vinson. Will the gentlemen yield ¢

Mr. Bacuaracu, Of course I yiel{l.

Mr. Vinson. The gentlemen will certainly admit that heretofore,
when others were in charge of the Treasury, in other administrations,
we have oft-times accede% to their request for a day or two of delay
in the presentation of their views,

Mr, Bacuaraci. I agree exactly with what the gentleman states,
and I want to say for that reason that I am in favor of Mr. Tread-
way’s motion that we do adjourn until such time as we can hear from
the Treasury Department.

Mr., Frear. Mr, Chairman, I do not want to criticize anything that
has occurred; but it secems to me there should not be overlooked the
presence of Senators who have come here on our invitation to hear
whatever is to be offered. I do not believe this hearing ought to be
put over. I hope, therefore, both collengues will withdraw their
motions and that we proceed to business with the witnesses we
have here.

. Mr. Treapway. Mr. Chairman, as far as I am concerned, I am
perfectly willing to conw)ly with the request of my colleague. I agree
with Mr. Bacharach fully that we are putting the cart before the
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horse. 'There is absolutely no name appearing on the sheet here as
a witness today.

1f we are to hear witnesses today, let us know who they are before
we start in. I do not see any occasion to hear the representatives
of the interests involved here. If there are any officials of the
Government who can speak, either officially or for themselves, that is
one thing; but to come here and carry out the suggestion that we
hear our own employees does not seem to me to get us anywhere. So
why should we not have an orderly kind of a hearing, and go about
it In the proper manner, hearing the officials first, so that we will
have a basis to work on? If there are other witnesses available,
I will withdraw my motion, if the gentleman from Washinlg{ton de-
sires to withdraw his, and let the chairman call whom he wishes.

Can we find out who are here? I do not agree with the gentle-
man’s motion that we call anybody indiscriminately. Let us know
who our witnesses are before we get going.

Mr. Hiur, Certainly; my motion was made simply as a substi-
tute for that of the gentleman from Massachusetts, and if he will
withdraw his motion mine will, of course, be withdrawn.

I suggest that the chairman ascertain what witnesses are here
today who are scheduled probably for appearance tomorrow, and
sce if some of them are ready to present their views today.

I suggest, Mr. Chairman, that you ascertain that fact now.

Mr. Treapway. Just one moment before we agree to that, Mr.
hairman., Of course, I will agree to it, but I should like to be
assured that we are to hear the Treasury tomorrow.

Mr. Coorrr, Mr. Chairman, I agree heartily with the suggestion
offered by the gentleman. from Wisconsin, Mr. Frear. I think
undoubtedly that is the course for us to take.

We have present here an official of this committee and of the
Finance Committee, Mr. Parker who is prepared and ready to give
us information on this question. Others doubtless are present who
are preparved to do likewise. It is nothin% unheard of here to post-
pone for a day the hearing of witnesses from a department of the
Government. It has frequently been done. I think that is the
proper course for us to take—to proceed now to hear Mr. Parker and
others present today who have been listed for tomorrow and some
other days, and let 1t be understood that tomorrow will be assigned
to the Treasury Department.

The Cramrman, The Chair is very hopeful that the matter will go
on without any discord or disagreement. The request of the Treas-
ury Department to be given additional time is one that certainly
should have our courteous consideration, and the Chair thinks we
should consent to it. We have no reason to believe it is not made
in good faith—the request for an additional day. I have no doubt
they will be ready to be heard tomorrow. The Chair can assure the
committees that they will be ready tomorrow.

Do you accede to that, Senator Harrison ? ,
Senator Harrison. Mr. Chairman, of course, I do not see any
reason to criticize the Treasury Department. 1 talked to Mr. Mor-
genthau this morning, and he had an impression that he was asked
to come before the committee on Friday. I understood that he
was to appear before some other subcommittee Friday, and it is per-
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}thctly. n(f.tural that he might have gotten the matter confused in
is mind.

The Treasury, of course, want to appear before the joint com-
mittee. Thegr will have their recommendations; and it does not
geem to me that it is anything unusual to give them some time. As
a matter of fact, the President’s recommendations usually do not
come before the Congress until the Congress convenes. We are
merely trying to expedite the consideration of this very important
?mtion so that we will all be ready, when Congress meets, to present
the bill and pass it expeditiously.

So I am sure the Treasury Department officials are very anxious
to come before the committee; but they are trying to determine just
which ones and in what order they want them to come.

I do not think, therefore, there will be any undue delay about
this matter.

The CrrairmaN. The Chair will call the names of the witnesses
scheduled to be heard tomorrow, and in the order in which they
are listed on the calendar. If timy are ready as their names are
called, I will ask them to come forward and give their names and
addresses, whom they represent, and the other necessary information.

Mr. Crowrser. Mr. Chairman, with all the motions withdrawn, I
suggest that the first witness we hear on this occasion be Mr. Parker,
of the Joint Committee on Internal Revenue Taxation. |

The CuamrmaN. If the minority agree to that, I am sure the ma-
jority will assent. Mr. Treadway has suggested however——

Mr. CrowrHer, I presumed those motions have been voluntarily
withdrawn. I understood so.

PT]he CrArMAN. Mr. Treadway seems to object to hearing Mr.
arker.

Mr. Treapway. I am delighted to hear Mr, Parker. I have heard
him for 2 months, and nobody else; but may I ask Dr., Crowther or
tho chairman wh?r we start with one of our own experts? Why not
do as you have already started to do—call the witnesses on your list
here? I do not see what information we will get, starting with Mr.
Parker.

The Cuarman, I am sure the majority has no preference.

Mr. Treapway. I have no preference.

The Cramrman. Do you insist, Dr. Crowther?

Mr. Crowrner. I think it would be interesting and valuable to
have the general statement that has been prepared by Mr. Parker,
who is the chief of staff of the Joint Committee on Internal Revenue
Taxation, I think that would be at least an orderly proceeding, and
worthwhile to all the members.

The Cuairman. If it is agreeable to the committees, before Mr.
Parlker is called the Chair will read the names listed for tomorrow on
the calendar, and those who are present will please stand up, so that
the clerk of the committee may take note of any witnesses who are
here and ready to testify today who were scheduled for tomorrow.
The Chairman will call the roll.

Professor Yandell Henderson, Yale University. Is he present?

(There was no response.)
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The Cuamman. Benjamin Miller, Federal Bar Association. Is

he present?

There was no r%:‘s;)onse.)

he CrarrmaN, William L. Cauffman, representing Philadelphia
Liquor Dealers. Is he present?

g’rhere was no response.)

‘he CaarMAN. Francis W. Brown., He is to speak on the liquor
tax, but the calendar does not say whom he represents.

There was no response.)

he CHmairman, George H. Burnette, Flavoring Extract Manu-
facturing Association.

Mr. BurNerte. Present.

The CrammMAN. Are you ready to testify today?

Mr. Burnerte. No, sir; I am not ready to speak today.

The CrarMAN. All right. J. M. Woodard, on Wine. The cal-
endar does not say where he is from.

There was no response.)
he CHAIRMAN. Hon. M. De Vries, Wine Producers’ Association
and Grape Growers’ League of California.

N{r.dDm Vries. Present, Mr. Chairman, but not prepared to go
on today.

The Cuammman. All right. Paul Garrett, Garrett & Company,
on Wine.

(There was no response.)

The CrammanN. Munson G. Shaw, Wine and Spirits Importers.

{‘There was no response.)

o he CuAmRMAN. Joseph Garneau Ringwalt, the Joseph Garneau
ompany.

(There was no response.i1

The Cramnman. Eugene R. Pickrell, Importers of Beer and Wine
Association,

Mr. Proxrern. Here, but I prefer to go on tomorrow.

The Cramman. All right.

George K. Black, on the beer tax and alcoholic content.

(There was no response.)

The CuamrMaN. Those who have been listed on the calendar to
testify tomorrow will take note of the fact that tomorrow, the day
they were scheduled to testify, will be given to the Treasury Depart-
ment. If the Treasury Department gets through, and there is
time to hear them tomorrow, all right. Otherwise, their testimony
will have to go over until the day following.

I will now call on Mr. Parker, chief of staff of the Joint Com-
mittee on Internal Revenue Taxation.

STATEMENT OF LOVELL H. PARKER, CHIEF OF STAYF, JOINT
COMMITTEE ON INTERNAL REVENUE TAXATION

Mr. Parger, Mr. Chairman, it will be best for me to confine my
remarks entirely to the facts in regard to intoxicating liquors, the
facts or possibly estimates as to revenues, and the volume of the
production,

At first sight it might seem to be a very simple matter to provide
for the taxation of liquors which are now salable since the repeal
of the eighteenth amendment. The old laws dealing with the taxes on
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liquor are still in force. They provide for taxation. Also, we have
a great number of old laws dealing with the administration of the
liquor taxes.

t is believed, however, that this is by no means the only question
that should be considered in connection with this subject. In addi-
tion to the matter of rates and toriffs, it appears that past revenues
should be studied, that estimates of possible future revenues should be
made, that a curb on profiteering in these commodities should be
considered, that means of reducing bootlegging to a minimum should
be provided, that reasonable protection should be afforded the public
from injurious elements in these products, and that probable dupli-
cation of Federal, State, and local taxes should not be overlooked.

The subject should be classified into three parts, both as to the facts
and as to recommendations; the first part dealing with taxes and
tariffs on distilled spirits such as whisky, brandy, gin, rum, alcohol,
and the like; the second with taxes and tariffs on still and sparkling
wines; the third with taxes and tariffs on malt liquors such as beer
ale, porter, and similar products. A fourth part might be added
dealing with the license or occupational taxes.

I should like first to take up the principal facts in connection
with distilled spirits,

What are the taxes on distilled spirits under existing laws?

These are as follows: $1.10 per proof gallon on all distilled spirits
produced in or imported into the United States; 30 cents per proof
gallon on all rectified spirits in addition to the $1.10 tax; 10 cents
tI;er proof gallon on grape brandy or wine spirits used in the forti-

cation of wines, ,

The tariff is $5 per proof gallon on all distilled spirits and cordials
imported into the United States in addition to the internal-revenue
tax thereon.

So that in connection with the imported distilled spirits we have a
tax of $6.10 per gallon. All of these taxes apply to a proof gallon.
A proof gallon consists of 281 cubic inches of liquor containing
one half of its volume of alcohol of a specified specific gravity at 60
degrees Fahrenheit—that is, speaking generally—when we say
“$1.10 per proof gallon ”, it means that we get a tax of $1.10 on
whisky which is 50 percent alcohol and 50 percent water.

All the taxes are the same, whether it is whisky, rum, brandy, or
alcohol.

The revenue from distilled spirits, including wines and beers,
is very important. That can be seen from the fact that in 1913,
67 percent of our internal-revenue receipts came from the tax on
intoxicatinp[) liquors. So that we have here a new source of revenue
which will be very welcome.

It might be interesting to give a few figures as to the receipts
from the distilled-spirits tax in the past: In 1913 we received
$157,000,000; in 1917 we received $181,000,000; in 1918 we received
$186,000,000, plus $113,000,000 floor tax, making a total of
$299,000,000.

Senator Harrison. What do you mean by a floor tax?

Mr. Parxer. A floor tax is a tax placed on the spirits which have
left the manufacturer’s warehouse but which have not passed into
the hands of the consumer; that is, a tax on the spirits held for sale
by the wholesaler or retailer.
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That comes about in this way: .

The past practice was, when we raised the rate on distilled spirits
to put a floor tax on the distilled spirits manufactured and removed
from the manufacturer’s warehouse, prior to the date of the new
law, if they had not reached the consumer. Otherwise, the increased
tax rate could be easily avoided by having the distiller sell his spirits
to the wholesaler or retailer before the effective date of the new rates.

Ior instance, if the tax was raised, as in the ¥ast, from $1.10 to
$6.40—first raised from $1.10 to $2.20, and then from $2.20 to $6.40
a gallon—a lot of whisky had paid the $1.10 or the $2.20 tax. The
stamps had already been put on the bottles. The dealers holding
such spirits for sale had to put on additional stumFs to make up
the other $4.20; so that the Government got its full revenue from
the date of the passage of the act on all the whisky that had not
reached the consumer.

Of course after 1920 our tax revenue from distilled spirits was
practically negligible.

Senator Gore. Mr, Parker, can you give me the number of gallons
taxed in the 8 years there for which you gave the period of revenue?

Mr. Parker. I can give you the withdrawals from the warehouses
in gallons for those years; yes, sir.

enator Gore. What I was trying to get at was this: The tax went
up 1very considerably, and I infer that the gallonage went down,
erhaps.
P Mr. Parker. I will give you the gallons, Senator Gore, for all of
these years, because that is important, too, in estimating the tax that
we might receive today.

Mr, Vinson. It occurs to me that it might be well to give the rate
for each year at this point, so as to get all of the picture before
us at one place.

Mr. Parker. I will do that.

In 1913 the withdrawals from the warehouse were 143,000,000 gal-
lons. The tax was $1.10.

tS}ima?tor Gore. The revenue was $157,000,000, putting all three to-
gether

Mr., Parker. The revenue was $157,000,000; yes, sir.

In 1914 the withdrawals from the warehouse were 139,000,000 gal-
lons, The tax revenue was $153,000,000, and the rate of tax $1.10.

Mr. Lewis. Do you have the per capita consumption figures there?
LM;’. Parker. I think I can supply you those a little later, Mr.

ewis,

In 1915 the withdrawals were 124,000,000 gallons, the tax revenue
$136,000,000, the rate of tax $1.10.

You will note that there was a decline in those 8 years in the
wii;}xdmwals. They dropped from 143,000,000 gallons to 124,000,000

allons. : -

In 1916 there was an increase in withdrawals, That year with-
drawals were 186,000,000 gallons, the tax revenue $149,000,000, and
the rate still $1.10 per gallon,

In 1917 the withdrawals again increased to 164,000,000 gallons;
the tax revenue went to $181,000,000; the rate was still $1.10.

These are fiscal-year figures,
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In the first part of the fiscal yoar 1918 there was an increase in
rate.

Senator HarrisoN. What is the explanation for that increase?

Mr. Parker. The war. During the fiscal year 1918, starting on
July 1, 1917 and ending June 30, 1918, we had substantial changes in
rates. Many of our young men had gone abroad, and war-time pro.
hibition was in force. So that for the fiscal year 1918 withdrawals
from the warehouses dropped to 90,000,000 gallons; the combined
revenue, both the manufacturer’s tax and the floor tax, was $299,-
000,000; and the following rates were applicable to distilled spirits:
$1.10, $2.20, and $8.20.

Therefore I can give you the average rate of tax on withdrawals
for that year, which is $2.06 per gallon. That is not a statutory
rate. It is merely the average tax paid on the amount of withdraw-
als which I have just given.

In the fiscal year 1919 we had withdrawals of 83,000,000 gallons,
and a total tax of $348,000,000, with the following tax rates in force:
$2.20, $3.20, and $6.40, ’flle $6.4C rate was the war-time rate, and
is still on the books today ; but it has been held to be a penalty rate,
and is not enforceable at the present time, because of t]he repeal of
the eighteenth amendment,

The average tax paid during 1919 was $3.61 a gallon.

Senator Gore. How much of that fiscal year was this $6.40 tax
in farce; do you know? .

Mr, Parxer. The $6.40 tax applied from IFebruary 23, 1919— -

Senator Gore. To the end of the fiscal year?

Mbr, Parxer. Noj that tax really applied from that date up to the
repeal of the eighteenth amendment. It was held, however, to he a
penalty tax, and therefore it came off with the repeal of the
eighteenth amendment.

Senator Gore. But it applied from February 1919 through™ the
fiscal years beyond that. Have you the withdrawals during that
part of the fiscal year?

Mr. Parxer. Of course, a lot of this whisky did pay the $6.40
floor tax. That is one reason why we had such large receipts from
the floor tax. I am unable to furnish the withdrawals since 1920,

Scnator Gore. If it involves the floor tax you could not. tell much
about it anyway.

Mr. Parxer. Mr. Lourie, you have not that figure, cither, have
you,? from the Tariff Commission—the withdrawals at the $6.40
rate '

Mr. Lourme. No.

Mr. Parker. T do not believe we could have that broken down,
Senator. '

Importations of distilled spirits were comparatively small during
this entire period. As compared with withdrawals from the wave-
houses in this country, averaging around 140,000,000 gallons annually,
the importations averaged only around three and a half million
gallons annually, which gave us an average receipt from customs
at the duty of $2.60 per gallon of around five or six million dollars.

Senator Harrison. Mr. Parker, I notice you left out the 1920 tax,
which showed a big drop from 1919.

Mr, Parker. Yes.
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Senator HarrisoN. In 1919 the revenue was $348,000,000, while in
1920 it appears to be about $90,000,000. )

Mr. Parker. For 1920—1 omitted that because I thought it might
be confusing to give those figures, but we might put them in the
record—in 1920 withdrawals from the warehouse dropYed to 24,000,
000 gallons. The total tax collected was approximately $90,000,000.
The rates of tax applicable were $2.20 and $6.40 per gallon, and
the average rate of tax on the withdrawals was $2.80.

I might say for that year of course this $2.20 rate applied to non-
beverage liquor. The $6.40 rate was a beverage rate.

Scnator Gore. That tax ended on January 16, 1920%

Mr. Parger. The $6.40 rate began on February 25, 1919, with the
passage of the Revenue Act of 1918, That was the title of the act—
the Revenue Act of 1918,

Senator Gore. I mean, most of these taxes ended on January 18,
1920. Was not that the date prohibition became effective?

Mr. Parker. I have not before nre the exact date when the eight-
centh amendment became effective.

Senator Gore. I think that was it.

Mr. Kxurson. Mr. Parker, have you any information as to the

uantity of liquor now in storage in this country and available at
the present time?

Mr. Parkenr. Yes; we bave some information on that,

Mr, Knurson. Give the approximate amount. It is not necessary
to give the exact amount.

Mr. Parker. The total at the present time, according to the last
information I have, is about 23.000,000 gallons, including alcohol,
whisky, rum, and in fact all distilled spirits. I think that has prob-
ably increased. Have you a figure on that, Mr, Lourie? It is about
23,000,000 gallons.

Mr. Kxurson. We are not interested in alcohol; but how about
whisky and brandy?

Mr. Parker. The old whisky amounted to about 5,000,000 gallons
in round figures.

Mr. Kxurson. That is going to necessitate large importations,
then, for the next three or four years?

Mr. Panxer. Not necessarily.

Mr. Knurson. Do you want the people to continue drinking
moonshine?

Mr. Parxenr. No. T would suggest to the committee on that point
that possibly Mr. Lourie, of the Tariff Commission, who has made
a study of that matter, could give you better information. Perfectly
good whisky probably can be made under present methods in a short
period. It will not have the flavor that the old whisky had, but it
will be equally healthful. -

Mr. Knurson. Will it be as beneficial to the health? -

Mr. Parxer. Probably about the snme. What they do, of course,
to give the new whisky the desired flavor, is to add some old
whisky—that is, what they call cutting it. They rectify whisky;
they add some of the old whisky ; and it has been estimated that from
the four or five million gallons of old, aged whisky, they could make
perhaps 40,000,000 gallons.
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Mr. Knurson. Would that be called “ blended ”¢ That would not
be sold as rye or bourbon? .

Mr. Parker. It could not be sold as bottled-in-bond whisky, but
it probably could be sold as blended whisky.

i r.? Kn~urson. How would that compare in quality to good moon-
shine

Mr. Parker. You had better ask that of one of the other wit-
nesses. [Laughter.] I am not competent on that point.

Mr. McCrintic. Mr. Parker, during the time that whisky was
being sold in this country and had the war-time penalty of about
$6 a gallon, did we import any liquor? And if we did, what was
the total tax during that period ¢

Mr. Parger. The tariff was $2.60 per gallon up to the time of the
eighteenth amendment.

r. MoCrinTio. Did the imported liquor carry any penalty tax
so as to equalize it with the amount that was charged those who
produced liquor in this country ¢

Mr. Parker. There never was a penalty tax as such on imported
liquor. That was pot necessary, because the imported liquor bears, in
addition to the tariff, the internal-revenue tax. So that imported
liquor, if used as a beverage, in addition to the $2.60 tax later changed
tot$5 per gallon had to pay the $6.40 per gallon internal-revenue
rate.

Mr. Kxurson. What is the present import rate on whisky, Mr.
Parker?

Mr. Parker. $6 per proof gallon,

Mr. Kxurson. Have you any information as to what it costs to
manufacture whisky? I have heard that it costs 30 cents a gallon.

Mr, Parker. I believe that whisky probably in the old days may
have been manafactured as low as 30 cents a gallon. I do not be-
lieve that whisky could be made for that at present, and there is no
estimate that I know of going that low.

Mr. Kxurson. Why could it not be made as cheaply now as it
ever could be? Corn and rye prices are low. Labor is cheap.
There is nothing that is any higher now than before the war,

Mr. Parxer. If we ave talking really about a good product, a good
whisky, I do not believe that it can be made anywhere near that
cheaply. Very likely you might make a poor whisky for that price.
I could not say; but a whisky that would be 100 proof, and would be
of proper quality, I do not think could be made for anywhere near
that figure. Istimates on the cost of production at this time by
those who ought to know, run much higher than that. In fact, they
average at least a dollar a gallon,

Mr. KNursoN. Assuming that it is a dollar a gallon, an import
?qxlof $5 is a 500 percent ad valorem tax, is it not? That is pretty
1igh.

r. PArker. That is right. That is a very high tax. Of course,
all these luxury taxes are likely to be high. A tax on tobacco prod-
ucts may -also reach at least 200 percent ad valorem—that is, not on
the retail price, but on the cost of manufacture, it would be easily
two or three hundred percent.

The Cnamaan. In addition to the $5 import duty on liquor, it is
also subject to $1.10 internal-revenue tax?
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Mr, Parker. That is correct.

Mr., SHALLENBERGER. Mr. Parker, I should like to have you ex-
plain a little more the returns in 1919, when they reached the large
amount of $343,000,000. The normal tax was $2.20 a gallon, was it?

My, Parker. In the fiscal year 1919%

Mr. SHALLENBERGER. Yes.

Mr. Parxenr. It was $2.20; yes, sir; that is, the non-beverage rate.

Mpr, SuuarLeENBERGER. Now, what was the $3.20 for, and the $6.40?

Mr. Parker. The $3.20 rate is the beverage rate un&er the 1917 act.
The $6.40 was put on in the Revenue Act of 1918, which passed in
February 1919. At that time the eighteenth amendment, of course,
was a foregone conclusion, The eighteenth amendment had been
passed in January 1919 to become effective 1 year later; but we had
during that period practical prohibition under the proclamation of
the President. I think we all recall when it was thought that there
would be an interval between war-time prohibition and the time that
the eighteenth amendment would become effective, during which they
could buy all the liquor they wanted. I recall that almost everybody
thought there would be such a period; but it never materialized.

Thercfore, the $6.40 rate was put on after the cighteenth amend-
ment was enacted, but before it became effective; so that it was
strictly a penalty rate. ‘This traffic in liquor for beverage purposes
was an illegal traffic, and that $6.40 rate was to apply if they could
find any liquor in that illegal traffic.

Mr. SnanLensereer. What I was anxious to know was your judg-
ment as to the reason for that large amount of receipts. Was it
because of the high tax at that time that we received more tax than
in zmy? other year, or was it because of the large consumption of
liquor?

qu. Parxer. Noj I think we received our high revenue in 1918
and 1919 largely because of the floor tax. You see, with our method
of manufacturing whisky and ageing whisky, it means that the
inventory of liquor in the warehouse consists of nearly 4 years’
supply. or used to in the old dt(liys. The distillers had to have ‘about
4 years’ supply of liquor on hand. That is inevitable if you are going
to age whisky at least 4 years; and when you put an added tax on
the whisky, a floor tax, that produces substantial revenue.

Mr. SusLLenserger. There is some dispute, as you know, about
the effect of the tax on the amount of revenue to be ‘nally derived
from it. Do those figures show that the higher the tax, the more
money we get into the Treasury?

Mr. Parxer. We have studied those figures, but it is very difficult
to draw any conclusion, because of the fact that prohibition was
really in force when the $6.40 rate applied, and there are so many
factors entering into it that it is almost impossible to draw any con-
clusion. Conclusions as to the point at which diminishing returns
would be reached are better drawn by taking some other product
than whisky, We know from dealing with other excise taxes, of
course, that if you raise your tax too high, consumption will drop
off. That has been proved a sufficient number of times so that I
think that principle undoubtedly applies to whisky. Just where
that rate would be, of course, is a difficult matter to determine.
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Senator Gore. There was a good deal of buying then in anticipa-
tion of prohibition—people buying liquor and putting it in their
cellars—was there not ?

Mr. Parker., Yes; that is true, Senator Gore, but I think the
important part of these figures is this:

n 1913, 1914, 1915, and 1916 our withdrawals from the ware-
house were averaging around 140,000,000 gallons a year. That scems
to have been our average consumption before the war; and I think
that is the best and safest starting point in estimating how much

might be consumed now.

: s I say, it is Ver{x difficult to find out the effect of the $6.40 rate.
We have to dismiss that. We do know that in the case of many other
of our taxes on luxuries there has been a great increase in consump-
tion since that pre-war period, 1913 to 1916.

For instance, take the tax on small cigarettes: In 1915 the receipts
from the cigarette tax were $20,000,000. In 1933 the receipts were
$828,000,000. Our tax was lower in 1915, so that in number of packs
of cigarettes in 1915 the consumption of cigarettes was 837,000,000
packs, and in 1933 it was 5,473,000,000 packs.

Senator Crark. What was the difference in rate?

Mr. Parger. The rate in 1915 was 214 cents per pack. Today it is
6 cents per pack. So even under a higher rate we have an increased
consumplion of cigarettes of 554 percent. Now, of course, no one
Eredicts anywhere near that increase in the consumption ‘of aleohol.

ut it does raise the issue of whether or not the consumption of
aleohol will increase.

Of course the population has increased, that we know, and we
could expect some increase in consumption. I have estimated, under

resent conditions, that there should be a demand in this country
or around 200,000,000 gallons of distilled spirits instead of the
140,000,000 gallons. I think it would be reasonable to expect the
demand to increase to that extent. That is to say, I estimate that
demand at our present rate of tax.

If, however, the tax is increased and the price is high, T doubt
that we will reach that consumption in the f!rst year of operation.
However, I think it is pretty safe to estimate that we might expect
that during the first year of operation, the consumption of distiﬁ)led
spirits in the United States will be about 140,000,000 gallons, just
the same as it was before the war, and that the nm‘maf;increase in
consumption that we would expect, will be cut down and off-set by
the greater price for which the product will sell.

Senator Gore. At whul date did this floor tax take effect?

Mr. Parker. The floor tax took effect at the date of the passage
of the act.

Senator Gore. Do you know when, I want to get the date.

Mr. Parker. One of them took effect February 25, 1919.

Senator Gore. And how much was that?

Mr, Parxer, .Well, the floor tax is the difference between the $6.40
rate and the rate previously paid.

Senator Gore. What I am trying to get at is the way in which
we can break that down. I have not been quite able to follow you
as to what the floor tax was, when it went into effect, and what the
other taxes were on withdrawals,
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Mr. Parker, The floor tax only applies to liquor which has paid
the preceding rate of tax. If new liquor wag manufactured it paid
the $6.40 rate and that was all there was to it; but here is a lot of
liquor already manufactured that has already paid the $2.20 tax
and the stamp has been put on the bottle, or the tax has been paid
on the barrel of whisky, and if that tax ‘was $2.20 per gallon, and
it is now to be sold to a consumer, they have to-pay an additional
tax of $4.20, so that the total tax is brought up to $6.40,

The floor tax is the additional tax between the tax paid at the
old rate and the new rate specified in the act, and that rate must
be paid on all liquors that have not reached the consumer at the
date of the passage of the act. .

Senator WarLsn. We will not be able to collect the floor tax until
the passage of the new act?

r. Pareer, No, Senator Walsh; that is the idea, the attempt
was made to get all of a floor tax from all of the liquor, but after
the liquor had left the retailer, of course, we would not attempt to
go into a home and collect the floor tax. We collect the tax from
the manufacturer, the wholesaler, or the retailer and that is as far
as we could go.

Senator WarLsu. Then all who start up between now and the
passage of the floor tax will not have any floor tax to pay?

Mr. Parker. Just what is that question; I didn’t get it.

Senator WaLsu. All individuals who stock up on liquor between
now and the time of the passage of the floor tax, will not have to pay
ang{ﬁoor tax?

r. PArker. That is correct, and I understand the Supreme Court
has passed on that question, and we could not go into the home and
collect that tax. )

Senator Warsn. So that it is important to pass the law as soon as
possible ¢

Mr. Parger, It is very important to provide at least for the
rate of tax. The subcommittee of the Ways and Means Committee
which studied this question gave a lot of thought to our existing
liquor laws and the administration of them.

here are in the United States Code provisions dealing with the
administration of the liquor taxes; they are very complicated and
voluminous. Probably if time permits they should be rewritten
entirely, but that has not been done. I forget just how many pages
of them there are, but T think somewhere around 30 pages; but.
the rates should probably be adjusted first.

Senator Couzens, During all of the years you have been reviewing,
was there any State tax of any kind?

Mr. Parxker. Any tax by the States?

Senator Couzens, Yes. -

Mr. Parxer. Practically none of the States had a tax on volum::
they practically all had license taxes. .

. Semétor Couzens. But not as applying to per gallon or unit of
iquor

r. Parker. There may have been one or two States that had such
a tax, but the great majority of the States had no gallonage tax.

Senator Covzens, I understand they had an analysis of that kind.

Mr. Parxer. As to State taxes?

Senator Couzens, Yes,
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Mr. Parker, We analyzed it to this extent, we had recognized the
danger of all of the States putting on a high tax and bringin§ about
a price for liquor which would materially interfere, not only with
the revenue, but also with eliminating the bootlegger.

Senator Warsi., But there is no State tax now in operation that.
you know of?

Mr. Parger. There is a State tax now; yes. They are being en-
acted every day, but I referred to the old system we had, where the
tF;ederal Government had the gallonage, and the State had the license

Xes,

Senator Warsu. Have the States enacted laws levying gallon
taxes?

Mr, PArkER. Yes, sir,

Senator Warsa. That is since the repeal of prohibition?

Mr. Parger. Yes, sir. Many of the xétates are now putting on a
gallonage tax.

Senator WawLsi, That is a new step?

Mr. Parxker. Yes; that is a new step; and, of course, the com-
mittee should have the latest information on that, but I haven’t
had opportunity to compile the new State taxes proposed. I think
that is very important, and will try to have it done.

Senator WaLsu. Yes; it is very important.

Senator King. In the consideration of the question of double
taxation, to which you have devoted a great deal of time. did you
figure there ought to be an effort made not to include wines and
liquors in the scheme of double taxation; that is to say, we ought
to leave the field open to the Federal Government or the States, or
did you assume there would be double taxation?

- Mr. Parker. Well, the old system was not objectionable from the
double taxation standpoint, but unfortunately it is feared we are
not going back to the old system, and that the States will insist on
aga lonage tax, which results, of course, in double taxation.

he old system was that the Federal Government imposed the
gallonage tax and the States, cities, and towns the license taxes.

Now, the Federal GGovernment has license taxes, it is true, but
those license taxes are very low. They are merely for regulatory
purposes so that we can keep track of the liquor. They are not
important at all from a revenue standpoint.

n fact, under the law today the distiller pays no license tax, and

T think the retailer’s tax under the existing law is %25, whereas in
New York City, I think, the license tax is somewhere around $1,500,
reatly beyond anything that the Federal Government ever imposed.

f course, those license taxes did bring the cities large amounts of
revenue.

I remember in studying double taxation, going back into the his-
tory of taxes, that, just as we found in 1913, 67 pevcent of our
internal revenue came from these liquor taxes; the States also received
a large proportion of their revenue from this source—that is, States
that were wet, States like New York, and those States have had to
go to other sources of taxation just as we have.

Senator Warsi. Have you observed that the States in levying
license taxes have greatly reduced them over the old days, on the
theory that the business may not be as profitable?

2016134 —.-2
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Mr, Parker. I think that is the tendency, The new laws I have
examined seem to indicate a tendency to reduce the license tax and
go to the volume tax. Why that is I cannot tell you.

Senator Warsn, That is my observation as well.

Mr, Parker. It has a bad effect in that it is double taxation.

Now, I had estimated that we might expeet a consumption of
140,000,000 gallons of distilled liquor in the first year. Of course
some of that will come from local sources and undoubtedly some will
be imported. .

Personally I should expect a much greater volume of imported
liquor than we have ever had in the past. Our revenue from impor-
tations in the past was negligible, but I don’t think it will be so now.

Mr. KnutsoN. You believe the importations will be large with the
present rate of $5 a gallon?

Mr. Parger. I think they will be large even with the $5 rate. It
is true they would be much larger with a lower rate,

Senator Warsu. That is probably in order to have sufficient
whisky in the country to make this blended liquor you speak of, it is
necessary to have large amounts to mix with the new whisky to form
a blend for salable purposes.

Mvr. Parger. I think, whereas in the past we imported somewhere
around three and a half million gallons of liquor, we can expect for
the first year at least twenty or twenty-five million gallons.

Senator HarrisoN. Where will that be imported %rom?

Mr. Parker, Undoubtedly some will come from Canada, some from
Great Britain, and of course we will get some Scotch whisky, which
will not be used for blending but which will be used direct. Of
course, what counts in consumption is not what the millionaire will
want, but what the ordinary man is going to be gble to buy. ,

Mr. Hiu. The source of importing whisky would be principally
from Canada?

Mr. Parxer. I should think Canada would at this time be the
principal source, because Canadian distillers have been producing
since prohibition in this country a very large amount of what we
might call the American type of whisky.

Mr. Crowrner. I think the Tariff Commission gave us the in-
formation there was probably 20,000,000 gallons of what is known
aCs t.he] American type of whisky that wouﬁl probably come in from

anada,

Mr. Parxer. Mr. Lourie, could you tell about the supply in
Canada?

Mr. Loumie. I understand the estimate is roughly between twenty
alnd twenty-five million gallons of the American type of whisky
there.

Mr. MoCrinric. Mr. Parker, what is the true definition of the
American type of whisky? -

Mr, Parxer. The American type of whisky, I think, you might
describe as a little heavier whisky, generally a little darker in color
and a little different in tasto; that is all.

Mr. McCrintic. Is it any different as to the alcohol?

Mr. Parker. No; not different as to aleohol, but just a little dif-
ferent as to flavor,

Mr. McCrintic. How does the flavor compare with the Canadian
whisky ¢
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Mr. PArker. You may remember the Canadian Club whisky,
which is a little lighter whisky, and the Canadian whiskies all seem
to be a little different.

Senator Kina. I noticed in the paper a statement to the effect
there was a large quantity of smuggYe' whisky in the United States,
aggregating millions of gallons, and 90 percent of that was con-
trolled by a very limited number of individuals,

Did your organization or the subcommittee make any investiga-
tion into that matter and, if so, what were the results?

Mr. Parxer. No, we were not equipped to make such investiga-
tion. It is perfectly obvious from the situation prior to repeal
that there must be a tremendous inventory of illegal liquor in this
country, otherwise business would not go on. It is very likely that
there are at least 40 or 50 million gallons of illegal liquor in the
country. In fact, I cannot see any escape from assuming some
such figure, because if there was not that much, then the sales would
not have been going on as everybody knows they were going on.
It takes that much to conduct the business.

That, of course, is very important in respect to arriving at and
determining at what rate you will fix the tax, because this 40 or
50 million gallons of illegal liquor seek to find a market, and that
liquor will ge sold at a very low price before it will be thrown down
the gutter.

So that is a real problem, especially at the start, and in fixing
your tax rate that supply of illegal liquor must be considered, be-
cause if it is still sold 1illegally on every gallon of that sold we
lose the tax.

Senator Kina. Did you ascertain whether there was any consider-
able quantity in the hands of representatives of the Government,
marshals and court officials? I ask that question in view of the
fact I learned a short time ago a large number of cases was sold by
the mavrshal in one of the large cities at $16.50 a case. Did you
ascertain whether there was any considerable amount in the hands
of Government oflicials which had been confiscated ?

Mr. Parker. I saw something in the paper about some of that
confiscated liquor being for sale, but we have no first-hand informa-
tion on it.

Mr. Knorson. What percentage of the whisky consumed before
the war was cut or blended?

Mr. Parker. There was a considerable amount of blended whisky
sold. Of course, the bottled-in-bond whisky could be sold at a
fairly reasonable price. Sufficient aged whisky was on hand and
the problem was entirely different but it was rumored that a large
amount of the cutting was in the back room of the saloon.

I don’t know whether that is true or not, I don’t know whether
the retailer cut his good whisky with alcohol and water. That has
been stated but I couldn’t say it is a fact.

Mr. Knurson. It is my information that bottled-in-bond goods
were sold for about $15 a case before the war. Have you any
information on that?

Mr. Parker. Yes, of course the different grades of bottled in bond
whisky could be bought from $12 a case up, rarely over $18—$12 to
$18. Cognac would bring $1.75 and some times $2 a quart, which
would be $24 a case. That is about as high as any liquor went, $2
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a quart. Perfectly good bottled in bond whisky could be bought
before the war as low as $1 a quart. )

The present prices being quoted in the newspapers of old whisky
have been running somewhere around $65 to $70 a case., That is
probably above what the bootlegger would charge. Of course, all
of that newspaper advertisement is merely on this 16-year-old
whisky, which, as I understand, the distillers do not want to sell,
but which they want to keep to flavor the blended whisky with,

Mr. KnursoN. What are the American people going to do for
medicinal whisk

_Mr. Parker. It makes a difference how they take it as a medi-
cine, The price can be pretty high if you are going to take medicine
by the teaspoonful. )

Mr. Knurson. Will it be higher than it id now?

Mr. Parxer. That all depends, of course, on the tax you gentlemen
put on,

Mr. KnutsoN. I understand that.

Mr. Crowrner. I would like to ask Mr. Parker if it is not a fact
medicinal whisky is almost double in price since Congress has per-
mitted the indeterminate number of certificates that a physician
could issue and taken the limit off that?

Mr. Parxer. The price of medicinal whisky has almost doubled
in the last 2 months. Whether that was in anticipation of repeal 1
don’t know, but I think a good deal of that increase has been due to
that fact you state.

Mr. CrowrnEr. I think you could lay it to the same reason as you
said a while ago, that holders of this whisky do not want to sell
it, and jumped the price up, and I think it was because of the
tremendous demand following the removal of any limit on pre-
scriptions that might be written. I think they ask as high as $3
or $4.50 a pint on prescription. o )

Mr. Parker. The subject of double taxation is going to be a
very important one, and it is going to be a new one. We have
talked something about that, and I want to read here what I have
in a report, that contains some facts on this subject, as follows:

It ig almost certain in these times of seanty revenues, the States, counties
cities, and towns, as well as the Federal Government, will hasten to impose
a sales tax on liguors and license taxes on manufacturers and dealers, It is
approprinte to consider whether duplicate taxation on these products should
be minimized. The writer has received the following statement on this
question by IHon. Mark Graves, PPresident of the New York State Tax
Commission :

“1 am constrained to believe that substantinl Federal taxes on all liquors
manufactured or imported into this country should be enuacted, und that the
Federal Government should share with the States 25 percent of the revenue
so obtained. This would save the taxpayers the expense of 48 bureaus in the
48 States, which would he very considerable, and the dealers the expense aml
hother and trouble of making returns to State authorities. 1 believe if this
is done the States should content themselves with the revenues received from
the I'ederal Government and- reasonable lcense fees imposed by the States
upon those establishments authorized to sell intoxicating liquora. Double
taxation will be thereby avoided.”

Of course, this is just one of the suggestions made on this point.
That is not a suggestion or retommendation on the part of the

subcommittee.
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Senator HarrisoN. That statement of Mr, Graves, does that go
back to the States, whether they are dry or wet, or does it apply to
all of the States of the Union?

Mr. PArkEr, In the communication I received from him, he did
not go into that point. That is a serious question, the question of
allocation. It would be easy if it were not for aflocation. If we
wanted to give the States a share of this revenue, at first sight it
might seem it should be allocated on consumption, but some might
sny it ought to be allocated on population.

Mr. Vinson. What about production?

Mr. Parker, There might be some who would take such a view,
but, of course, that woulcf‘ put all of the revenue in a few States,

Mr, Vinson, Wouldn’t it be well to say that production should be
a factor in the allocation?

Mr. Parker. That is probably one factor.

Mr, VinsoN. Have you compiled the State taxes that have been
paid in any of the years next preceding prohibition enforcement?
StMr. Parker. I think I have the figures at my office on the other

ates,

Mr. Vinson. Have you totaled the State taxes?

Mr. Parxer. No; I have not.

Mr. Vinson. Don’t you think that would be a very interesting
picce of evidence?.

Mr. Parker, Yes, I think that is important, although I don’t think
it is going to be very controlling at this time, because I don’t think
the States are going to be bound by their past taxes.

Sen?ntor Warsn. Didn’t you say a very few States imposed such
a tax?

Mr. Parxer. In the past, yes.

Senator Kinag. Mr. Parker, you don’t think the Ways and Means
Committee or the FFinance Committee should enact a law now alon
the lines indicated without knowing what the situation would be
Suppose Congress should enact a law by which there would be a
division of the taxes received and allocation to some of the States
and the States should reject that proposition, you couldn’t force on
them the obligation that they would not exercise their power vested
in them to impose taxes upon those manufacturing and selling liquor
within their territorial boundaries?

Mr. Parxer. It is very difficult to arrange for a proper system of
allocation. As you say, you could not very well coerce the States,
they have the sovereign power. That is one of the arguments raised
against our present 80 Yercent credit on inheritance taxes. I have
some information that has been handed to me as to the gallonage
taxes that have been recently enacted by the States, and it might
be well to put that in the record at this point.

Senator Gore. Have you assembled any data with reference to
the operation of those State taxes?

Mr. Parker. The 80 percent tax credit?

Senator (Gore. Yes.

Mr. Parxer. This worked ouf, very well in connection with the
estate tax. Some of the States have objected to it on the ground it
does coerce them to enact a tax that they do not want to enact.
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Mr. Vinson., Have any of the States refused to accept bonefit
under it?

Mr. Parker. Some of the States do not take advantage of that
credit, but there are comparatively few out of the 47 States that
have inheritance taxes that do not take advantage of it. No doubt
in 10 or 12 instances their rates are not sufficiently high to take full
advantage of the 80 percent credit. )

Senator Gore. Florida has a constitutional amendment against
inheritance taxes.

Mr. Parxer. Florida has repealed that, and Florida now has an
estate tax which they will enforce as long as we have such a tax.

Now, as to some of the recent taxes imposed by States on the
gagonage basis, Arizona has a tax of 10 cents a pint or 80 cents a

allon.

. Senator Warsu. Paid by the retailer?

Mr. Parker. I haven’t got the information on that. I assume it
would have to be paid by the retailer in a State like Arizona.

Colorado has a tax of 80 cents a gallon.

Delaware has a tax on alcohol of $2 a gallon, and on wine 40
cents a gallon.

Indiana has a tax of $2 a gallon.

New York has a tax on stﬁl wines of 10 cents a gallon, on sparkling
wines of 40 cents a gallon, and on distilled spirits of $1 a gallon.

West Virginia has a tax of $4 a gallon which would probably
apply, although it is on medicinal liquors.

here are a number of other States here mentioned which are
expected to have taxes, namely, California, Connecticut, Nevada,
Maryland, Montana, and New Mexico.

Pennsylvania has a floor tax of $2 a gallon .on liquor stored in
Pennsylvania between November 22, 1938, and the date of ratification.

Mr. McCormack. Mr. Parker, isn’t that all passed on to the
consumer ?

Mr. Parxer. Yes; I don’t think there is any doubt it will be passed
to the consumer.

Mr. McCormacxk. The only tax that cannot be passed very well is
the income tax?

Mr. PARkER. Yes.

Mr. McCormack. The excise taxes could be passed on, and they
usually are passed on, particularly in normal times.

Mr. Parker. I don’t think there is any doubt but that the whole
gallonage tax would be passed on to the consumer.

Senator Gore. Don’t you think that would depend upon whether
other States enforced a smaller tax, and in one State they would
absorb the difference?

Mr. Parxer. You might have a tax that would cause bootlegging
between the States in liquor the same as we have now in bootlegging
between States in gasoline.

Senator Gore. Take two States adjoining each other, Ohio and
Pennsylvania—if Ohio had a $1 a gallon tax and Pennsylvania $2,
I think the Pennsylvanian would have to absorb that in order to
compete. '

r. Parker. He certainly will; at least in the border towns.
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Mr, CrowTtnEr, In view of those rates suggested by the States up
to the present time, don’t you think that increases the difficulty of
getting any agreement with the States on their part to merely avail
themselves of the occupational tax as in the past, and in view of the:
great necgssitir for revenue, not only in the Government, but also in
the individual States, at the present time, that is almost out of the
picture? I doubt if we coullc)i get any agreement from the States
at the gresent, under the circumstances, to take just the occupational
tax and let the Federal Government avail itself of the gallonage tax.

Mr. Parger, My opinion is we have got to have something like a
credit, like we do in the estate tax, to make that effective.

The Cuairman. Mr. Parker, cught rot the law to be so enacted
that it would be optional with the States whether they would avail
themselves of the revenue from the Federal Government, or levy
taxes of their own, so that those States that do not impose a gallon-
age tax might participate, and if they did impose such a tax they
would not partici ate% .

My, Parker, Of course it has been proposed in connection with the
allocation of those taxes that if the States want their 25 percent, or
whatever the amount to the State might be, that such amount would
be lgiiven to them only in the event that they did not put on a tax.

were is a constitutional question involved even in that problem,
however.

Mr. CrowTner. Even if that was so, the difficulty of a method of
allocation is still before us, and that is one of the most difficult
things, the basis upon which the allocation should be made.

Mr. Parxer. It is very difficult to find a basis of the allocation, but
it is not impossible, and the committee will undoubtedly want to:
hear plans on that point.

Senator Kina. Wouldn’t there be another difliculty, that not know-
inf; the States, if any, that would want to avail themselves of this
allocation, would it not be impossible for the committee to determine
just what the practice would be? We wouldn’t know how much
would go to Pennsylvania or to California or to any State, and we
would not know how much of the total amount collected would be
allocated, and therefore we would not know how much revenue
would be retained for the Government.

It seems to me the objections are almost insuperable to the con-
summation of that plan, unless we would have a conference of all of
the States and the Federal Government and a treaty entered into by
which this whole question would be determined, and the amount allo-
cated to each State determined by that treaty.

Mr. Parxer. I believe that is correct, Senator King.

Mr. McConnack. If we should consider the 20 ]l)ercent or 25 per-
cent to the States, are there any opinions as to what tax should be
imposed on the number of gallons, so far as the Federal Government
itself is concerned ?

Mr. Panxer. Of course, I have a personal opinion, but that is
something the committee will have to determine after it gets all of
the facts before it.

Mr. McCorarack. I would like to get your state of mind on that.

Mr. Parker. My personal opinion is that the tax should be some-
where between $2 and $3 a gallon, but I might want to change
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my mind in light of more facts. Undoubtedly the department will
present a great number of very important facts on this subject,
but the main thing in stating the rate from my point of view is to
get the most revenue and not make the price so unreasonable that
the legal business could not compete with the bootlegger.

Mr. McCormack. So we are again also involved in the question
of taxes, and the important social question is to eliminate the
organized bootlegger; and in’order to do that taxes have got to be
such that the price of legally produced and legally taxed alcoholic
beverages would be able to compete with that which is illegally
produced and attempted to be illegally disposed of. The question
of taxation is very important from a social angle, also. Have you
given that consideration?

Mr. Parker. Yes; and the facts seem to point to this, that if
legal liquor cannot be sold for as low as $2.00 a quart there will
be serious competition from the bootlegger.

Mr. Crowrner, Will the gentleman from Massachusetts yield to
me for a moment?

Mr. McCormacK. Yes.

Mr., Crowrner. I want to say that the subcommittee as far as it
went into this matter—and the information came from Mr. Lourie—
was of the opinion that the rate ought not to be higher than would
permit the sale of a quart of good legal whisky for $1.50; we thought
that was the highest price that could be authorized without giving
the business to the bootlegger, and I think I speak for the committee,

Mr. Jenxins, Mr. Parker, when you fix the price at $2 or $3, you
mean as a tax exclusive of duties?

Mr. Parker. The tax on the gallon, yes. I was not speaking of
imports in connection with the tax. As to the imports, we are goin%
to have a certain amount of high grade liquor that some people wil
be able to buy at the price, and then we are going to have another
part of that importation for the purpose of bflnding. We can
make plenty of alcohol in this country. Alcohol does not have to
be aged, and Mr. Lourie of the Tariff Commission tells me there
is a potential capacity of pure alcohol in this country which prob-
ablK amounts to two hundred million gallons annually. We can
make all of the pure alcohol we need for blending, but we haven’t
got the aged whisky.

Mr. Jenkins. In most of your discussion, I take it wherever you
are talking about imported liquor you are considering the $5 tax as
a reasonable duty?

Mr. Parker. No; I do not go that far. I think the tariff rate
should receive the consideration of the committee.

Mr. Knurson. Whisky should be aged in order to remove the im-
purities as far as possible, isn’t that true?

Mr, Parker. That is true under the old method. It is claimed,
however, that there are methods which have been perfected to purify
whisky without aging. I have no personal knowledge, but I have
been informed that is the case.

Mr. Knurson. That is by electricity? '

Mr. Parxer, I understand there are half a dozen methods of very
quickly ageing whisky or purifying it.

Mr. KnutrsoN. You are talking about whether the new method will
reduce the fusil oil content?
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. Mr. Parxer. Of course that gets into another angle of this sub-
ject which the committee may want to investigate, that is, whether
the Pure Food laws will need to be strengthened in this connection
so that the public will be better protected.

Mr, Knurson. Absolutely you are right.

Mr. Parxer. That is another important phase of this subject, but
I do not know much about it. I deal with the revenue, but it is cer-
tainly true that the public is entitled to protection, and probably
some legislation in connection with labeling and the advertising of
whisky would be wise. It seems to me that the consumer is entitled
%.o know just what he is buying in connection with these intoxicating
iquors.

I am through with the distilled spirits if there are no more ques-
tions. There are a few facts perhaps the committee might want to
have on wines. .

Senator King, Mr., Chairman, I should be glad, if it meet with
your approval, to hear Mr, Parker further upon wines and beers._

The Cuamman. All right; we will proceed with the examination
as_to wines. )

Mr. Parker. The rates of tax and tariff on still and sparkling
wines which will become immediately effective under prior laws are
as follows:

On still wines containing not more than 14 percent of alcohol by
volume, 4 cents per wine gallon.

On still wines containing more than 14 percent and not more than
21 percent of alcohol by volume, 10 cents per gallon.

These are the present rates,

On still wines containing more than 21 percent and ‘not more 24
percent of alcohol by voluine, 25 cents per wine gallon.

On still wines containing more than 24 percent of alcohol by
volume, $1.10 per wine gallon.

On cham agne or sparking wines, 12 cents per half pint, which
is equal to $1.92 per gallon.

On artificial carbonated wines, 6 cents per half pint;

On liqueurs, cordials, and so forth, 6 cents per half pint, which is
equal to 96 cents per gallon.

Then, because of the beer bill passed last spring, we have this
modification on nonintoxicating wines containing not less than one
half of 1 percent of alcohol by volume, and not more than 3.2
percent by weight, a tax of $5 per barrel of 31 gallons, which is equal
to about 16 cents per gallon.

So, at the start, we have an inconsistency here. Under the beer
bill we put a tax of 16 cents per gallon on wine if it contains less
than 3.2 percent. of alcohol by weight, when under the previous
law the tax is only 4 cents per gallon, when it contains more than
3.2 percent of alcohol, so that a change in those tax rates is impera-
tive, because it is entirely inconsistent at present.

Now, the tariffs on these wines are as follows:

On still wines containing no more than 24 percent of alcohol,
$1.25 per wine gallon. On still wines containing more than 24
percent of alcohol, $5.00 per gallon. On champagne or sparkling
wines, $6.00 per wine gallon.

. Now, the revenues from those sources have not been very great
in past years. In 1915 the production of these wines in the United
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States was about 32,000,000 gallons, and the revenue $2,300,000
at which time the average rate of tax per gallon on all grades o
wine was 7 cents, .

In 1918, however, the production of wine had increased to
51,000,000 gallons and the revenue amounted to $9,000,000. The
maximum receipts before the war averaged nearly $5,000,000 per
annum. Our old fax on wine was about 16 cents per gallon for the
light wine containing less than 14 per centum of alcohol and now it
is 4 cents. )

I think the reason for that change was on account of allowing wine
to be brought in more for medicinal purposes.

The problem in respect to wine as to bootlegging and so forth, of
course 18 not so important as it is in the case of distilled spirits.

Now, that is all I have on_wine, and to conclude, it might be well
to point out in respect to malt liquors and beer, that under the exist-
ing law our tax is $5 per barrel if the beer contains no more than
3.2 percent of alcohol by weight, and if it contains more than that,
then the tax is $6 per barrel under the previous law.

Our revenues from the beer bill of last Spring have been very satis-
factory and are somewhat exceeding the Treasury’s estimate made
at the time the bill was passed.

Mr. Lewrs. How does beer consumption compare now with pre-
war consumptiOf?

Mr. ParkEr. It has not yet reached the pre-war level.

Senator Gore. Have you got the figures as to the revenue receipts
for wine and beer?

Mr. Parxer, I think I can give you those; yes. The pre-war high
for beer consumption was 66,000,000 barrels, and the present rate of
consumption seems to be somewhere around 27,000,000 to 30,000,000
barrels, so that we are not anywhere near up to our pre-war level of
beer consumption.

However, the monthly revenues trom beer, which I have before me.
are as follows: April 1933, the 1st month, and not a complete month.
$8,000,000; May, $11,172,000; June, $12,937,000; July, $18,924,000;

August, $15,344,000; September, $13,296,000.

' o that we_will somewhat exceed the $125,000,000 to $150,000,000
I think, as originally estimated.

Mr, McCrixtio. What was the rate of taxation on beer prior to
prohibition ¢

Mr. Parker. The rate on beer, as provided in the Revenue Act of
1918, was $6 per barrel. Our beer bill enacted last spring provided
for a tax of $5 per barrel.

The Cuamrman. He means before that.

Myr. McCrintic. T mean prior to prohibition.

Mr. Parxer. Prior to the 1918 revenue act? -

Mr. Knurson, It was $1.50,

Mr. Parker. From 1902 to 1914 it was $1 per barrel. From
1914 to 1916 the tax was $1.50 per barrel. Trom 1916 to Qctober 2.
1917, it was $1.50 per barrel. From October 3, 1917, to February 24,
1919, it was $3 per barrel. From then on it was $6 per barrel.

Mr. McCrintic. In view of the repeal of the eiggteenth amend-

ment, would the brewery have to pay the increased rate per barrel
if it 1ncreased the alcoholic content ?
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Mr. Parxer. If a brewery today wanted to make beer of more
{;han 13.2 percent alcoholic content they would have to pay $6 per

arrel.

Mr, McCrintic. That is the old rate?

Mr. PARkER. Yes.

Mr. MoCrinric. Then they can add as much alcohol as they de-
sire, provided they paj;(' the $6 per barrel ?

r. Parxrr. T think, in connection with the manufacture of beer
it has never been found satisfactory to really add alcohol to it. T
think it has to be made at that strength.

Mr. McCuntio. Up to a certain maximum, yes; but they could
cnrxq'_y it up to about 5 or 10 percent.

Mr. Parkir. They could, and might take the alcohol out, hut I
;mfer knew them to have a process by which they could add alco-
hol.

Mr. McCrantic, They can manufacture it with a greater alcoholic
-content ?

Mr. Parker. Yes, they can manufacture it with a greater alcoholic
content.

Senator Gore. You say prior to the war the consumption was
55,000,000 barrels?

Mr. Parxer. 66,000,000.

Senator Gore. How much now? 27,000,000 barrels?

Mr. Parxer. About 27,000,000 to 30,000,000 barrels.

Senator Gore. Do you know how many States permit sale now
'ulnd h(;w many permitted sale when your figure of 66,00,000 was
shown

Mr. Parxer. I can get that information for you but I cannot tell
vou offhand.

The Cuairman. Are there any further questions?

Mr. Hirr. I move the committee now adjourn to 10 o’clock
tomorrow morning,

The Cramrman. The hearing is adjourned until 10 o’clock tomor-
row morning.

(Whereupon, at 12:30 p.m., the hearing was adjourned until Tues-
day, December 12, 1933, at 10 a.m.)
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TUESDAY, DECEMBER 12, 1933

House Commirrer oN Ways AND MEANS
AND SeNaTE ComMiTTEE ON FINANCE,
Washington, D.C.

Joint HEeArINGS oN Revision oF Tue IxisTiNg INTERNAL REVENUE
AND Custroms Laws DeaLiNg witn INTOXICATING LIQUORS

The committee met in joint session at 10 a.m., Hon. Robert L.
Doughton presiding.

The CHamMaN. The meeting will come to order. The first wit-
ness this morning is Hon. Joseph H. Choate, Jr., of the Federal
Alcohol Control Administration, and after he testifies the next wit-
ness will be the Hon. Edward G. Lowry, Jr., special assistant to
the Secretary of the Treasury and a member of the Alcohol Control
Administration and a member of the interdepartmental committee
on the question of taxes on alcoholic spirits.

Mr. Choate, will you come forward

STATEMENT OF HON. JOSEPH H. CHOATE, JR.,, OF THE FEDERAL
ALCOHOL CONTROL ADMINISTRATION

Mr. Cuoare. Gentlemen, I am here without a prepared statement,
merely because you asked me to come, and I am here to do anything
for you that I or the Federal Alcohol Control Administration can
do, but I don’t think it will be much.

We have been in existence only about a week, and we have been
overwhelmed since then with the task of orgamization, and partic-
ularly with the task of issuing allocation permits to the importers,
which was not originally intended to be a part of our task.

We have not yet got our information section working so that we
have not the information as to the facts which I know you gentle-
men desire. We have not, as such, any real considered opinions on
these questions of taxation, except the opinion which I know we all
fear that taxation has got to be kept low enough to help keep out the
bootlegger.

If you have any particular questions which you would like to ask
me, I should be only too enchanted to do what I can.

Mr. BacuaracH. You say you have only been connected with the
Government for a week; what is your thought about the tax that
should be put on whisky?

Mr. Croate. I think the report of the informal interdepartmen-
tal committee which investigated the subject, and made a report,
which I understand you are to have mimeographed copies of today,
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and which will be explained by Mr, Lowry, one of the committee
which prepared that refort, contains by far the most valuable infor-
mation on the subject I have yet seen, and I think its' recommenda-
tions are entitled to great respect. .

I am myself impressed by the desirability of workmfg toward an
ideal end of this question; that the United States should primarily
collect the volume tax and the States the occupational tax, and that
while it is necessary to do so, as it probably is in the present emer-
gency, the United States should, if possible, collect the whole volume
tax and distribute some of it among the States. I think that can be
done, and it would have immense advantages. 'That is merely my off-
hand opinion as a citizen.

Myr. BacuaracH. That is practically impossible,

Mr. Croate. I think not. I think the suggestion as worked out
in that report can be done, )

Mr. BacuaracH. Some of the States are charging $1 tax and
others $2, and I understand one is charging about %2.50 or $2.60. I
don’t sec how you are going to get the States to give up their par-
ticular rights.

Mr. Cuoare. As I understand the plan—and perhaps I really
should not be dealing with this subject at all—but as I understand
the plan, if the United States was to levy perhaps a $2.60 tax, the
State volume taxes would be on top of that, and the inhabitants of
those States which levied larger taxes would therefore have to pay
very much more for their drink than the inhabitants of other States.
The manufacturers within the States which levied such taxes would
be at a great disadvantage to the other manufacturers, and the
understanding is those State taxes would be very quickly removed,
because, of course, those States which levied such taxes would not
share in the tax collected by the Federal Government.

Mr. BacHarach. I think I can safely state for a couple of the
Eastern States that they would not agree to such a proposition.

Mr. Cxoare. That is a matter, of course, of which I know nothing.

Mr. BacuaracH. I am speaking about the legislative end of it.
It has been given- a great deal of consideration. For instance, in
New Jersey they have been working on this matter for about 9
months. They have a liquor commission which is agreeable to both
political parties, and, I think, the people of the State.

The Cuamrman. Right in that connection, if you are through, My.
Bacharach.

lMld-. Bacuaracu. Noj 1 was not quite through, but you go right
ahead.

The Crairman. Noj you may proceed, Mr. Bacharach.

-Mr. Bacuarach. For instance, in Pennsylvania they have agreed
by a very decisive vote on a dollar to two dollar floor tax, and New
Jersey has $1. They hope it will work out very satisfactorily.

Mr. Cuoate. One thing I think should be borne in mind, it may
not be a matter with which Congress can deal at all, but it is cer-
tainly an important feature, and that is the curious reflex action
whgch a hi%h State volume tax may have. In the case of one State
which has laid a high floor tax the representatives of some of the

distillers in that State came to me the other day and said this is what
had happened, as a consequence of the high State floor tax they found
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themselves unable to sell in any other State except their own, except
at 2 loss. Their representations as to that situation had led the State
to apply the prevailing taxes on whisky manufactured in other
States, equal to the floor tax practically, with the result they could
still sell in their own State, but the necessity of selling in that State
only the very large product that they had, drove them into an in-
tensive selling campaign, which was probably the worst thing for
pure temperance that has happened in the United States since
election day, I would sg.

Mr. Treapway. Mr. Choate, provided the idea Mr. Bacharach has
suggested is correct, and it would be difficult to establish an agree-
ment between the Federal Government and the States as to the
apportionment of the taxation, what would be your views as to a
proper tax for the Federal Government to assess in order to protect
the Government or the fpeople that want liquor, as far as practical,
from the continuation of the bottlegging system ¢

Mr. CHoate. I almost hesitate to give my personal views there,
because they are vague, and because they are based on no more infor-
mation than the man in the street has, :

I was impressed by the recommendation in the interdepartmental
report for the figure of $2.60, but I am perfectly prepared to find
that is a little too high or a little too low, but certainly somewhere
between two and three dollars. ’

Mr. Treapway. The $2.60 is on the basis of apportioning part of
that to the States.

Mr. Cuoare. That is true.

Mr. TreapwAy. And if you remove that possibility of apportion-
ment, you reduce the tax, of course.

Mr. Caoate. That is correct.

l\gr. TreapwAY. Then how much do you think would be a proper
tax

Mvr. Cuoate. These figures say less 20 percent, becanse they were
assuming that 20 percent would go to the States.

Mr. Treapway. So that would be about $2.10 or $2.20?

Mr. Cuoare. Yes; something like that, but I hope you will not
eive much weight to the view I expressed.

Mvr. Treapway. Yes, but we must have your position.

Mr. Cuoate. If you were conducting this inquiry in 2 months
I would say yes.

Mr. Treapway. We would have to do it all over again. I wish to
proceed along another line for a moment.

You say you are Fursned at the present time by importers asking
for a quota permit from you?

Mr. Cuoate. Yes.

Mr. Treapway. That is under your authority, I understand.

Mr. Cuoate. I ought to explain that. When the Federal Alco-
hol Control Administration was first designed, it was intended that
the work of allocation of these quotas should, until the new organiza-
tion was well started, that is until February 1, be carried on by a
committee of two, one designated by the Secretary of Agriculture
and one designated by the Secretary of the Treasury.

They started the work, and it was then realized that it had so close
a connection with the Federal Alcohol Control Administration work
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that it was not safe to have it done by a separate body, and accord-
ingly it was dumped on the administration—on the Federal Aleohol
Control Administration, the F.A.C.A.,

That has been a considerable task. I suppose people have alloted
.quotas before among an industry, but they never have been called
upon before to allot quotas among an industry which did not exist.
We had nine hundred or a thousand applicants, many of them purely
speculators, in fact, with no connection with the importing business,
with no resources, no means of distribution, and no responsibility,
all clamoring to get into the importing business.

If we had simply distributed the ((l]uotus among them all on any-
thing like an even basis, nobody would have got enough to do business
with, and the whole thing would have been ﬁisorgamzed.

Accordingly, a system had to be worked out and each application
.considered separately on its merits, and I had to deal with each of
those. The amount of time required has simply left almost no time
to the accumulation of facts or the consideration of those facts
which would help you in your undertaking.

Mr. Treapway. Now, Mr. Choate, that question preceded one T
wanted to follow up. in this way, having to ?lo with the tariff. This
interdepartmental committee recommends consideration of two defi-
nite methods there, a trading tariff, so-called, or a permanent tariff.
Which of those two methods would, in your judgment, be preferable
for the Government to adopt?

Mr. CroatE. That depends entirely on how long the quota system
is continued, and that again, from my point of view, would depend
upon the recommendations of the State Department, which is charged
with the duty of negotiation.

Myr. TreapwAy. You consider negotiations with other governments
for reciprocal favors a desirable procedure, and for tariff rates to be
made accordingly ¢

Mr. Cuoare. It seems to me it has great advantages which ought
not, to be thrown away.

Mr. Treapway, What are its disadvantages?

Mr. CHoate. Only the general disadvantage of imposing trade
values, which we do not like to do any more than we can help.

Mr. Treapway. Would there be any objection from the viewpoint
.of lack of permanency, that it was a make-shift procedure and we
don’t know from day to day where we stand in our relations with
.other governments; 1n other words, that it is purcly a New England
proposition of horse trading?

r. Cuoate. I consider that is so.

Mr. Treapway. You would consider the oldtime New England
horse trader would be doing about the same thing it is suggested
‘the Government do now? -

Mr. Cuoare. That is Rrobably true, but I don’t know as I should
.exi)ress any opinion on that. That whole thing is a matter of forcign
policy which is not within my province.

Mr. Treabway. Tsn’t that foreign policy subject to Congressionul
action?

Mr. Cuoate. Of course.

Mr. Treapway. You would not overlook the fact that Congres-
- sional action in that foreigln policy is desirable?

Mr. Cuoare. God forbid.

- :
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Senator WarLsu. Of course, the New England horse traders have
done pretty well? )

Mr, Treapway. Yes; but on that we had Jamaica rum instead of
hiﬂx-priced chamgagne. . ..

r. Hite. Mr, Choate, referring to the suggestion of fixing import
rates for bargaining purposes, how could that be accomplished ; it is
vour thought that, for instance, on what we call hard liquors you
might fix one rate for one country’s exports to this country, and a
different rate on another countx;y’s exports here?

Mr. Cuoate. I am not very familiar with the plan, and I realize
you might have difficulty in such a scheme with the most-favored-
nation’s treaties. That is reallﬂ a matter for the State Department
to work out, but I understand the theory is if you have flexible taxes
under which the President can in return for favors granted by a
foreign nation reduce the tariff, that it can be done along that line
without infringing on the most-favored-nation’s treaties.

However, you are getting me far from my baliwick, and I am
afraid you will get me into trouble if you keep on along those lines.

Mr. Hill. Perhaps we had better have some representative of the
State Department on that question.

Mr. Croate. I think in the course of time you will have to.

Mr, HiLr. It seems to me it would be a rather embarrassing situa-
tion from an international standpoint if you have one rate on liquors
from Great Britain, for instance, and another on the same kind of
liquors from France, or some other country.

Mr, Croatr. I can see your difficulty clearly.

Mr. Hir. Of course, you might work it out through classifica-
tions and make it general.

_Mr. Crroate. Yes; a great deal can be done through classifica-
fions.

Mr. Hiwr. I want to ask a question or two on the suggestion as to
the Federal Government levying the entire volume tax and then
allocating to the States a portion of that tax. It has been brought
ont here that some of the States already have what we call a gal-
lonage or volume tax.

Mr. Caoate. Yes; that is correct.

Mr, Hren, I assume that under the Wilson Act of 1890 a State
could levy a volume tax on liquor—not only those liquors produced
within the particular State but on all liquors brought into that
State from outside production. .

Now, it seems to me that gives them n very effective leverage to
protect themselves in their volume or gallonage tax. In other
words, if the State of New Jersey, with a volume tax of $1, levies
that tax on whisky that comes in from Delaware, we will say, which
liad no volume tax, they could force Delaware producers to meet
the competition of the New Jersey producers on & uniform basis 0
far as taxes are concerned.

Mr, Cumoate. I understand that is true, and that is what has
already been done in Pennsylvania, and that is exactly the situation
that had the unfortunate tried result of %iving the distillers in that
State no other markets, practically speaking, except in that State,
and so compelling them to force sales.

20101343
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Mr. Bacurach. I think I can straighten that out; I don’t think
the Pennsylvania proposition has been quite correctly stated.

Mr. Cuoare. I am merely stating that as it was stated to me.

Mr. Bacaracn. As o matter of fact, Pennsylvania, I understand,
passed a $2 floor tax and if a person had whisky on hand prior to
prohibition, or just recently manufactured, then within 90 days
you have to pay the State $2 a gallon. Of course, that is an
entirely different proposition than if you had to pay $2 a gallon
when you were disposing of the whisky. That is the reason four
distilleries in Philadelphia closed down.

Mr. Hior. What I am getting at, is how you are going to get
these States having a volume tax to abandon that and accept the
proposition that the Federal Government will have the volume tax
and allocate a part of that tax to the State.

Mr. Cuoate. I don’t think there can be any forcing about it, but
I do think if the Federal Government levied a definite tax of which
a share should only go to those States which levy none of their
own, that it would be found so disadvantageous for the States and
the citizens of those States that do levy a volume tax, that they
would cease to do so. That is the only way in which I understand
the Federal Govérnment can control the situation.

Mr. Hii, That is the economical situation, but I don’t see how
you can even create that situation when a State having a volume
tax can force the importers into that State to pay such tax, thereby
bringing more revenue to the State than that proposed by the
allocated method.

Mr. Cnoate. Only that liquor in that State becomes that much
more expensive and the bootleggers that much more active.

Mr. HiLn. Of course if they ﬁuve a gallon tax they would probably
expect to gather in a great more revenue from that source than
if the State took 20 percent of the $2.60 per gallon levied by the
Federal Government.

Mr. Cuoare. Perhaps I can express my idea best by reducing it
to an absurdity. Supposing that in some State which was wet,%nt
which had fallen into the hands of a dry legislature, the legislature
should levy $20.00 a gallon volume tax on top of your Federal $2.60
tax, doing it deliberately as a freak attempt to reestablish prohi-
bition in that State. Of course legitimate whisky would become
so expensive that nobody could drink it, and incidentally bootleg-

ers would become active in that State and the law-abiding would
Eegin to protest. It would seem to me that in that State you would
then have a situation where the legislature would have to reverse
its action and come down to reason.

That is an example of how long the thing would work. I don't
say it would work that way on all taxes that would actually be levied
by any State legislature, but the tendency seems to be there.

Mr. Hinr. I understand you haven’t any facts to present to the
Committee as to the cost of production of liquor and wine?

Mr. Cuoark. Noj but those were taken into very careful consider-
ation by the informal interdepartmental committee of which Mr.
Lowry was a member and he can give you considerable informa-
tion along those lines. T hope you will do your asking for informa-
tion from him, because he has got it and I have not.
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'T'he CAarMAN, Would this not be a fact, if you should leave the
entire allocation of taxes to the States that cooperate, then would not
those States which fail to cooperate—in those States wouldn’t the
purchasers of liquor have to pay not only the State tax, but the
IPederal tax, and consequently they would pay that tax and not get
any benefit from the Federal tax whatever, or share in the distribu-
tion of that tax, and would not that create a resentment, the effect of
which would be to have the State law repealed ?

Mr. McCrintio. That is my idea.

Mr, Cuoare. I should think so.

Mr. McCrintic. In the plan submitted by your department, as to
those States that do not pass laws and allow whisky to be sold, would
they receive a contribution of the supposed $2.60 tax?

Mr. CHoate. In the first place, let me say my department has sub-
mitted no plar, and cannot submit a plan. I}; does not know any-
thing yet. As I understand your question, it is, in substance, whether
the dry States are going to get anything out of this tax.

Mr. McCranric. %’es; any contribution.

Mr. Cuoare. I should say no, because the whole tax is paid by the
wet States, and I would say certainly the contributions ought to be
limited to those States from which the tax income arises.

Mr. McCrintic. Do I understand you to say no such plan had
been submitted ?

Mr. Croare. No such plan has been submitted by the” Federal
Alcohol Control Administration. Such a plan was prepared by the
informal interdepartmental committee which has been studying the
question for the last month, a committee of which Mr. Lowry, of my
department, was a member, and which he can tell you all about when
he comes on the stand after me.

Mr. McCrintic. The reason I asked that question, I understood
the pro!)osed $2.60 tax carried with it a contribution to the States.

Mr, Cuoare. It did.

Mr. McCrintic. So that contribution would not apply to the so-
called “ dry ” States?

Mr. Cxoate. Noj; and that, you see, is very logical, because if the
States were paying those taxes themselves, the dry States could not
possibly get any money out of it, because there would be nothing for
them to tax.

Senator Harnison. Let me get your reaction on this. I think it
is generally understood that we have not enough distilled spirits in
this country to supply the demand for the present, and that some
will have to be imported if the consumers are taken care of, and
that which is imported will have to pay a higher price than that
manufactured in the United States, due to the tariff and the Federal
tax. What is your idea, during the first year, that the tax might
be somewhat smaller, and possibly in the second year, in order to
give these people time to adjust themselves to the changed situation ?

Mr. Cuaoate. I haven’t much doubt that is what will happen. I
think some care will have to be exercised to keep the taxes lower
than later on. But, if I were in Congress, I would not attempt to
prophesy, and above all I would not give the bootlegger assurance
that the taxes will be higher next year, because if you do, it might
lead him to hive up his accumulated stocks on the theory that against
a higher tax he can sell a stock better than he can sell them now.
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Senator HarrisoN. Of course we have got to consider that the
Federal tax on the second year is not to be so high as to perpetuate
bootlegging.

Mr. Cnoate. Yes, but I would not try to set it now, because man
considerations may enter into it between now and next year which
would change all of your views.

The CHamMAN. Are there any further questions? Have you con-
cluded your statement, Mr. Choate? .

My, Cuoate. I have concluded all I want to say and rather more.

_The Ciratrman. We thank you for your appearance and your tes-
tiniony.

Mr.ndo,\'m. You won’t want me any more today?

The Cuairaan. Not that I know of, and we thank you very much
for your attendance.

The next witness will be Hon. Edward G. Lowry, Jr. Mr. Lowry,
please state your official connection and the capacity in which you
appear.

STATEMENT OF HON. EDWARD G. LOWRY, JR., SPECIAL
ASSISTANT TO THE SECRETARY OF THE TREASURY

Mr. Lowry. My name is Edward G. Lowry, Jr., special assistant
to the Secretary of the Treasury of the United States and a member
of the Federal Alcohol Control Administration.

Mpr. Treapway. Would you mind repeating that for me?

Mr, Lowry. I am special assistant to the Secretary of the Treas-
ury and a member of the Federal Alcohol Control Administration.

Senator HarnrrsoN. You are one of those who worked on this report
to the President, I understand? ‘

Mr. Lowry. I was, Senator.

Mr. Hiur. You were chairman of that committee, were you not?

Mr. Lowry. I was. )

The Cramrman. You may proceed, Mr. Lowry.

Mr. Lowry. Mr. Chairman, with your permission, I am available
to answer any questions the Committee desire to ask. I don’t believe
I have any prepared statement to make.

The CrAmrMAN. Are there any questions to be asked of Mr. Lowry?

Senator Kina. Mr. Lowry, in your examination of this question
preliminary to the submission of the report, you must have reached
some conclusion as to the amount of tax that would be imposed
by the Federal Government, first for the purlpose of revenue, and
secondly for the purpose of preventing bootlegging, or reversing
it, as some might want to say, first for the purpose of preventing
bootlegging and next for the purpose of revenue, and then, secondly,
:as to whether there can be an allocation of any part of the tax to
the States in order to prevent them from imposing volume or gallon-
age taxes, and speaking for myself, I would be glad to have you
discuss this proposition.

Mr. Lownry. genubor, of course, we started out with the propo-

sition that we wanted to find a tax rate which would not permit
the illegal competitor to sell his product in the same market with
the legally-taxed distilled spirits.
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We took as a basis to start from the best estimate of what it would
cost the legal producer to sell his product ex-tax to the retailer,
and what it would cost the illegal producer to sell his product.

The best figures that we cougld get were based on a study made
by the investigators for the Rockefeller report. They indicated a
substantial spread between the cost of production and distribution
for legal spirits and for illegal spirits. The estimated cost of plac-
ing legal spirits ex-tax in the hands of the retailer, including reason-
able profit, overhead and everything else, was $1.20 a gallon. The
estimated cost of putting illegal spirits in the hands of an illegal
retailer was $4.20 a gallon.

That high figure gfyor the illegal spirits, of course, included pro-
tection, bribery, gunmen, and everything down the fine in the cost
of Eroc’luction, and particularly the cost of distribution appeared to
be high for the illegal producer.

That figure was based upon the large scale operation, and not the
man who goes around with a couple of quarts in a satchel. We con-
sidered it was probably impossible for the legal producer to compete
with that latter type of person on a price basis, because his costs of
production were not much higher than the legal cost of production,
and his cost of distribution practically nothing but shoe leather.

Senator Gore. I understood you to say the cost of illegal liquor was
$1.20 and that of legal was $4.20, or was it the other way around?

Mr. Lowry. It is the other way around, $4.20 for the illegal and
$1.20 a gallon for the legal spirits.

Senator Gore. $4.20 for the bootleg liquor?

Mr. Lowry. Yes; on the large scale operation.

Senator Gore. Do those figures cover the cost of distribution?

Mr. Lowry. Yes. ‘

Mr. Vinson. In arriving at those figures, did you take illegal
whisky and legal whisky of comparable quality ¢

Mr. Lowry. In each case we were assuming rather a low quality
of liquor, and we were not considering the high-priced aged spirits.

Mpr. Vinson. I mean they were of comparaﬁle quality, and not what
is ordinarily called bootlegging liquor.

Mr. Lowry. That is correct.

Senator HarrisoN, Will you for the benefit of the record, tell us
who were on this interdepartmental committee, so that we might
give such wei%rht to it in the consideration of its findings as it may
be entitled to?

Mr. Lowry. I have the names here appearing on the last page
of this report, and I will submit it to the clerk to be included in
the record.

(The names referred to are as follows:)

Edward (. Lowry, special assistunt to the Secrotary, Treasury Department;
J. M. Doran, Commissioner of Industrial Alcohol, Treasury Department; D,
Spencer Bliss, head of Sales Tax Division, Miscellnneous Tax Unit, Burecu
of Internal Revenue, Treasury Department: J. . Nevius, general counsel,
customs, Treasury Department; IHerbert IPeis, econemic adviser of the State
Department; John C. Wilen, counselor of embassy; Harry I. Lourie, chief
ceonomie analyst, ‘Tariff Commission ; South Trimble, Jr.. solicitor, Depariment
of Commerce; Willard L. Thorp, Director of Dureau of Foreign and Duomestice
Commerce, Department of Commerce; W. A, Tarver, chief counsel, Division of
Investigation, Department of Justice (Unit of Prohibition); and Harris IS,
Willingham, chief, beverages section, Agricultural Adjustment Administration,
Department of Agriculture,
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Mr. Vinson. Would yon break down this $1.20 figure, please?

Mr. Loway. 1 can only do so in a very rough manner. We consid-
ered a cost of production of approximately 50 cents, the balance of
that being the cost of distribution and the profit to both the producer
uand the wholesaler and the retail distributor—no; not the retailer,
but I mean the wholesale distributor.

Mpr, VinsoN. Did you divide the profit between the manufacturer
and the wholesaler?

Mr, Lowry. We ¢id not make any specific division between the
two.

My, Vixsox. In other words, you took 50 cents as the cost to manu-
facture?

Mr. Lowny. A little less than 50 cents, say 50 cents as a cost of pro-
duction and the rest of the $1.20 being the profit, and the hum]lling,
including the bottling and whatnot,

Mr, Vinson. Do you have any idea as to what percentage of that
goes to the handling? i

Mr, Lowry. No; we did not attempt to break it down any further
than that. We simply took the general experience figures as we
found them, and we found a certain amount of disability in getting
any specific breakdown of the figures from the industry itself. We
tried to get that and we could not.

Mr. V‘;NSON. If you take the 50 cents per gallon cost basis, and
$1.20 per gallon price to the retailer, then you have the profits and
the cost of digtribution between them, of 70 cents per gallon, or 140
percent, as compared to your 50 cents per gallon basic cost?

Mr. Lowny. That is true, and there is an additional figure in there
of bottling, of course, and that is a considerable item, I believe.

Mr. Vinson. What age whisky are you laying down to the retailer
at $1.20 a gallon?

Mr. Lowry. It is a rectified whisky on which you can place no
age, because it has many ages in it.

The Cnamrsan. Suppose it should be determined that $1.50 a
quart, or $6 a gallon, would be a reasonable price for the consumer
to pay for the Piiquor, then take into consideration the fact that the
first-cost manufacturer would receive a reasonable profit, as well as
all hands through which it will necessarily pass, then what dif-
ference would that leave for taxes—what would be the difference
between the cost and the $1.50 a quart, or what figure would you
fill in there for the taxes, if I make myself clear?

For instance, if we determine liquor should be sold at a fair
price of $1.50 a quart or $6 a. gallon, then putting in all other costs
necessary, what would be the difference, or the amount left, to be
covered with taxes?

Mr. Lowry. I am not entirely sure that I get your question.
Perhaps I cean clear that up by stating the next step in which we
arrive at the figures, _

The Cuamyan. What would be the highest tax that could be
levied, to sell the liquor at $1.50 a quart or $6 a gallon?

Mur. Lowry. It was our belief that it could be n $2.60 tax if there
were no additional State volume taxes. We felt that when the
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industry has worked out its initial distribution and production
problems that $1.50 whisky could be sold with this tax. That would
probably not be possible in the first few months, but it is our belief
that when the present production capacity really got under way,
and when a distribution system adequate to the consumptive de-
n]umds was set up, it would be possible to have $1.50 whisky with
that tax,

The CrairmaN. That could bear a total tax of $2.60 and sell the
whisky at $1.50 a quart?

Mr, Lowry. Yes; and the interdepartmental committee regarded
that figure as being the total burden that the spirits were to carry
because it tied in this recommendation, that a scheme be adopbecf
which would persuade the States not to levy taxes of their own on
the same liquor.

Senator HarrisoN. On that point was the interdepartmental com-
mittee unanimous, that is, on the $2.60 tax?

Mr. Lowry. I should say it represented, Senator, rather a compro-
mise of views than a unanimous decision, that that was the exact
figure, being an average like.

Scnator Hanrison. Some thought it might go a little higher than
$2.60 and some a little lower?

Mr. Lowry. Yes, sir.

i Mr. ?HILL. What margin of profit did you allow in arriving at that
gure

Mr. Lowry. We did not know, because we have been unable to get
accurate accountants’ figures as to just exactly what this industry can
make, and what its real costs of production are. We tried to get
that, and did no succeed.

Mr. HiLt. Were you sure there would be a margin of profit?

er. ﬁLowmr. We were reasonably sure there would be a margin
of profit.

Mr. Hirr. But you do not know what that would bef

Mr. Lowry. We have had no accountants’ figures on that and no
real reliable figures that we could go on, but we have given more or
less an estimate.

Mr. Hion, In arriving at that figure you necessarily have to con-
sider the cost of production and distribution and add what you feel
is a reasonable margin of profit?

Mr. Lowry. That would be the only way in which you could get
a figure on which you could rely, but in the absence of an actual
working basis we had to do the best we could.

Senator Gore. Can you tell us what the tax in Canada is?

Mr. Lowry. I haven’t got those figures.

Senator Gore. Did you have any report as to their system of taxes
and what the taxes were?

Mr. Lowry. We made no exhaustive study of that. The Treasury
Department made an estimate of revenues based upon various tax
rates, and they made in connection with that estimate a study of the
offect of the tax rate in Great Britain. That was not done, though,
as a part of the work of our committee.

Senator Gore. Is that available?
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Mr. Lowry. It is available and it is attached to the interdepart-
mental committee report.

Senator HarrisoN, Was that investigation made by the Rocke-
feller Foundation ?

Mr. Lowry. I think they made a similar investigation, but this
investigation was made by our Bureau of Economic Research,

Senator HarrisoNn. Mr. Lowry, did the interdepartmental com-
mittee confer personally with any member of the Rockefeller
Foundation in connection with this matter, or merely studied the
report of that situation?

r. Lowry. We studied the report, and some of us had informal
conferences with Mr. Harrison who worked on the Rockefeller re-
port, and had some informal conferences with Professor Gulick who
worked on the tax phase.

Senator HarrisoN. Who seemed to be the head man in that Rocke-
feller investigation?

Mvr. Lowry. I would not be qualified to say, I don’t know.

Senator Harrison. It would seem to me, Mr. Chairman, if we could
get the hend man of that organization, if they made that investiga-
tion, it would be very well to have him before the committee?

The Cramman. The Committee will take a note of that and com-
municate with the proper authority. Do you have anyone in mind,
Senator Harrison ¢

Senator Harrison. Noj I thought Mr. Lowry would know the best
man for us to get, or two or more of them, who made this exhaustive
investigation.

The Crairman. The Committee will communicate with the Rocke-
feller authority and see if they can send someone to give that
information.

Mr. Treapway. Mr. Lowry, provided the arrangement suggested.
that there should be one tax apportioned between the Federal Gov-
ernment and the States, is not acceptable, what would be your
recommendation as to the rate? You set a rate at $2.60 under that
arrangement, but what would you consider the proper differential
for the Federal Government in case that arrangement was not
adopted ?

Mr. Lowry. I would think, sir, that one could turn back to the
$2.20 rate which was in effect prior to prohibition.

Mr., Treapway. You wou](ﬁ) recommend that as a suitable rate
both for revenue to the Government and for protection against
bootlegging ¢

Mr. Lowry. I would say that was the thought.

Mr. Treapway. You almost answer it in your report when you
say that about 20 percent should be distributed.

Mr. Lowry. That was the basis on which T made my answer.

Mr. Treapway. So that between $2 and $2.20 would probably be
your recommendation to Congress?

Mr. Lowry. If there would be no attempt made to keep the States
out of the gallonage field, and, of course, my information is it is
desirable to make that attempt.

Mr. Treapway. Please give us a little more detail about the inter-
departmental committee; as I understand it, that was an informal
group designated by the President.
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Mr. Lowry. Not precisely. The President, I believe, asked the
Secrotary of the Treasury to make a certain study that was made,
or to have it made, and the Secretary of the Treasury requested the
various departments to indicate some one or two persons to collabo-
rate in that study.

Mr, Treapway. How long was it on the job? ,

Mr. Lowry. I should say, speaking from hazy memory now, about
214 months.

Mr. Treapway. About 10 weeks?

Mr, Lowry. About; yes.

Mr. Treapway. Previous to its organization, may I ask your
duties as special assistant to the Secretary ¢

Mr. Lowry. My duties were to do whatever jobs were allotted to
me in the nature of unvoutine matters that came across the Secre-
tary’s desk, that he wanted done, or wanted assistance on.

Mr. Treapway. How long have you been in the Department ?

Mr. Lowry. Since July.

Mr. Treapway. Your work, then, had not previously had any
connection with this subject?

Mr. Lowry. It had not.

Mr. Treapway. Of course Dr. Doran, whose name comes next to
yours, is no longer a Government official ?

Mr. Lowry. That is true.

Mr. Treapway. He had had previous experience ?

Mr. Lowry. Probably more than any man in the Department.

Mr. Treapway. Now, tell us about tﬁose other gentlemen. Mr. D.
Spencer Bliss is next, and is head of the Sales Tax Division, Miscel-
laneous Tax Unit, Bureau of Internal Revenue, Treasury Depart-
ment—quite a long title—what direct connection did he have with
this: did he have anything to do with liquor?

Mr. Lowry. If I will be forgiven in advance for inaccuracies,
because I am not completely familiar with the careers of the various
persons on the committee, I will state it is my understanding that
Captain Bliss has been with the Treasury a great many years, and
that he has been in charge a great many years of all matters relating
to liquor taxation.

Mr. TrEapway. So you consider him an expert on the subject with
Dr. Dorant

Mr. Lowry. Unqualifiedly.

Mr. Treapway. Now, Mr. Nevius, General Counsel of Customs,
that would have to do with importations?

Mr. Lowry. That would have to do with importations and duties.
I also understand Mr. Nevius has been with the department many
vears and is thoroughly qualified as a customs expert.

Myr. TREADWAY. lglr. Feis, economic advisor of the State Depart-

ment, has he had any technical experience along those lines?

Mr. Lowzy. I don’t know Dr. Feis’s career.

Mr. Treapway. Has he been connected with the department for
some time?

Mr. Lowry. I don’t know.

Mr. Trespway. Mr. John C. Wilen, counsellor of the embassy;
first, what is that position?
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Mr. Lowry. I understand Mr. Wilen has been in the diplomatic
service for years and has made studies for the State Department of
aspects of foreign trade in distilled spirits.

Mr. Tasapway. So probably he would have been an expert so far
as this swapping program of reciprocity is concerned ?

Mr. Lowry. I would hestitate to say, because I don’t know.

Mr. Treapway. We know Mr. Lourie because he has been before
us, and is very eflicient. Now, Mr, Trimble, Solicitor of the De-
partm';mt of Commerce, does he qualify as an expert on this propo-
sition

Mr. Lowry. There again I do not know Mr, Trimble’s experience
before he worked on the committee.

Myr. Treapway. I assume from his name he is a son of the Clerk
of the House.

Mr, Lowry. That is true.

Mpr. Vinson. He is a very capable lawyer.

Mr, Treapway. I am glad to know that. Next is Willard L.
Thorp, Director of the Bureau of Foreign and Domestic Commerce,
Department of Commerce. His work would not lead to expert
knowledge on this at all?

Mr. Lowry. There again I don’t know his duties.

Mr. Treapway. Then I will not trouble you with the other gentle-
men, Mr. Tarver and Mr. Willingham; probably you lack infor-
mation as to those. ‘

Mr. Lowry. Judge Tarver was Chief Counsel for the prohibition
enforcement unit in the Department of Justice and as such has had
considerable experience.

Mr. Treapway. So there are several gentlemen on this committee
who had previously had experience having to do with this subject?

Mr. Lowgy. T would say, sir, we made an attempt to get together
the best experience there was available within the Government de-
partments, in forming that conimittee.

Myr. Treapway, One further question, that has to do with the sub-
jcctf&f the tariff, you favor this reciprocal method of an indefinite
tari

Mr. Lowry. May I say, sir, that, of course, bears upon whether
vou want to embark upon & policy of making what you have already
referred to as a horse trade. If it is desired to embark upon such a
commercial policy, I do favor such a plan.

The plan is caleulated to forward such a policy and it is not
caleulated to operate for any other purpose. If it 1s not desired to
adopt that policy, I would feel that a two-column tariff is unnecessary

Mr. Treapway. Do you feel that under the existing law, particu-
larly the emergency legislation of last <pring, the President already
has authority of that nature? .

Mr. Lowry. I would doubt whether he had such aunthority to do
the thing which you could do by such a two-column tariff,

Mr. Boenne. Mr. Lowry, has the Treasury Department an ulti-
mate goal in view as to the amount of revenue to be derived from the
tax on liquor?

Mr. Lowry. If it has T have not heen so informed.

Mr. Borune. Are you in a Eosition to state what the proposed
approximately $2.20 tax would bring?
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Mr. Lowry. I can give you the estimate which the Bureau of
sconomic Research in the Treasury Department made on that. It
is the estimate which the committee used in its investigation. The
bureau estimated that a $2 tax, assuming that the duty remains
constant, which, of course, we could not assume, would bring a total
revenue of $265,00,000, of which $170,000,000 would be excise,

Now, that excise figure itself would be affected by the duty, because,
of course, if the duty were raised, there would be less importations,
und those imports would pay less excise, so that we cannot isolate
any figure.

Assuming a constant duty, the Treasury estimated $170,000,000
internal revenue at $2 tax, or $218,000,000 at $3 tax. There is no
estimate made for a $2.20 tax.

Mr. Boenne. Is that based on a certain particular gallonage pro-
duction or consumption in this country?

Mr. Lowery. Yes; it is based, of course, on an estimated con-
sumption.

Mr. Boenne. How does that particular figure compare with the
figures of the last 2 or 3 years before prohibition ?

Mr. Lowry. Materially below. ,

Mr. Boeang. In other words, if the gallonage produced and con-
sumed would reach the figure of 2 or 8 years before prohibition, we
could still have a much less tax and receive the same or more revenue
than is proposed in the report? '

Mr. Lowry., That is true, Of course, the estimated revenue is
estimated on consumption, and the determination of the amount
of revenue is purely & mathematical process.

Senator Gore, Did you attempt to estimate the point at which it
would turn?

Mr. Lowry. The study made by the Bureau indicated that that
point had not been reached at $5 excise, so that they stopped there,
assuming that anything beyond that was academic.

Senator Gore. So that in passing upon the question of $2 ov $5, -
vou would have to be governed by the period at which your con-
sumption would fall off %

Mr. Lowry. Yes; of course as the consumption would fall off the
revenue would decrease.

Mr. Coorer. I would like to secure a little further information as
to the basis upon which the estimate was made by your committee.
I would like to ask one or two questions. You found that $1.20 a
gallon was about the cost of legal production without the tax, and in
that was considered or included what you consider to be the fair
profit to the producer and the wholesaler, as I understood a moment
g0,

Mr. Lowry. Yes; ever{thing.

Mr. Coorer, That is all included in the $1.20 per gallon. T under-
stood you also to state that upon that basis it was thought that
liql’xor %ould retail at $1.50 a quart or $6 a gallon. That is correct,
isn' it )

Mr. Lowry. Not in the initial period, but within a reasonable <hort
period, when production facilities and distribution facilities had been
u little more fully developed than they are now.

Mr, Coorer. Now this figure of $1.20 cost of production, taking the
suggested rate as incorporated in your report of $2.60 per gallon for
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tax. would amount to $3.80 per gallon—that would be the cost to
the retailert

Mr, Lowry, That is not quite correct, because the wholesaler in
ﬁgurin% his profit and his costs, figures them on the basis of the cost
of the liquor plus the tax, because of course the tax is an item of
cost to him, since he is dealing in tax-paid liquor, and you will have
to pyramid in your costs in the wholesaler’s part of handling it.

Mr. Coorer. Of course that would be a comparatively small item.

Mr, Lowry. Noj it is substantial,

Mr, Coorer. You meann the wholesaler’s profit on the tax paid
item{

My, Lowry. Precisely.

}:Ml?‘. Coorkr. What in your opinion would be the percentage of
that

Myr. Lowry. It is my understanding from such information we
could get that your wholesaler in purchasing distilled spirits makes
no differential getween the cost of the spirits and the amount of tax,
because when he pays your bilF as presented it inculdes taxes, so that
he has to figure his profit, his interest, and carrying charges on
the basis of the cost of the liquor plus taxes.

Mr. Coorer. On the basis of the cost laid down to him1

Mr. Lowry. Correct, so that would put the same surcharge, the
same interest charge and the same profit on the taxes as it would
put on the cost of the liquor itself.

Mr. Coorer. Aside from the pyramiding phase of the matter, of
course the $3.80 would be the cost to the retailer, not considering
the pyramiding mentioned by you?

Mr. Lowry. That is true.

Mr. Coorrr. Now, then, of course that $3.80 from the $6.00 esti-
mate given by you would leave $2.20 as profit for the retailer.
That would be correct?

Mr. Lowry. That would be correct, except that there is the addi-
- tional item of pyramiding on the tax, so that that figure is not
correct.

Mr. Coorer. With the exception of the pyramiding it is correct!

Mr. Lownry. If you disregard the pyramiding it would be true,
but T want to make it clear that is only an academic figure.

Mr. Coorer. I understand, but that was the basis of the estimate
when this report was made by you.

Mr. McCormack. In your departmental report you indicated we
might reasonably expect a 3-year war with competition from the
organized violators under the g)rohibition law. Is that correct?

r. Lowry. My memory of it is otherwise. We indicated in 3
years on a reasonable tax program, and taking the other measures
suggested by the committee, we would have gotten rid of the boot-
legging industry.

Mr. McCormack. Of cowrse, it is a question of interpretation.
In other words, for 8 years we will have the social problem of the
elimination of the organized bootlegger.

) lEdr. Lowry. My recollection is it would take 8 years to do that
job.

Mr. McCormack. And your point, of course, is that the imposi-
tion of the tax should be with the view of the accomplishment of
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that primary purpose. You say the $2.60 tax imposed by the Gov-
ernment alone might possibly permit of the sale of $1.50 a quart
whisky to the consumer, but you are quite doubtful whether or
not that will bring about the result.

Mr. Lowry. One has to be doubtful. _

Mr. McCormack, Wouldn’t it be much better to have a tax of
about $1.756 at most for the Federal Government and you would
then be certain to be adopting a tax policy which would be com-
pletely consistent with our primary social purpose of the elimination
of the continuance of the bootlegger under repeal?

Mr. Lowry. We felt that about the best we could do was to take
the best estimate we could get. We tried to get actual costs and we
did not succeed. We did n~t feel that it was necessary or desirable
to cut below the estimate that we believe to be about right.

Mr. McCormack. Of course, your estimate, taking your $2.60,
with the 20 percent allocation to the States, would bring the basic
Federal tax down to $2.08 a gallon, wouldn’t it?

Mr. Lowry. Approximately.

Mr. McCormack. In considering that, did you weigh very closely
the line of demarcation between the maximum tax and the elimina-
tion of the immediate social problem of organized bootlegging?

Mr. Lowry. That is true; we computed the tax as high as we
thought practical and at the same time permit the legal industry
to compete with the bootlegger.

Mr. McCormack. You also agree that the immediate objective
would be the elimination of the organized violator of the law?

Mr. Lowry. We wore entirely in accord on that.

Mr. McCormack. It would be for the best interests of the country
for a tax to be imposed which would assure the accomplishment of
that objective rather than one which would leave it in a field of
uncertainty ¢

Mr. Lowry. We af;ree on that. We simply felt it was our job to
find a tax which would yield the maximum in revenue, consistent with
the Folicy in this line, without straying too close to the line. We
would agree we do not want to place the tax too high.

Mr, McCormack. If it is a question of fifty or seventy-five million
dollars in taxes, or the establishment for the time being of a tax sys-
tem which would prevent competition by the illegal producer and
seller, it is far better to have brought into the treasury fifty or
seventy-five million dollars less, and try to have a tax schedule which
would be certain as to whether we could accomplish onr main social
objective. Is that correct?

Mr. Lowry. That, I believe, was the unanimous feeling of the
committee. May I say, in measuring this tax, we not only took into
consideration the estimated cost that the illegal producer had to face,
but we took into consideration two other factors that T believe are
important. First, we thought the general public, or believed they
would rather buy legal than illegal distilled spirits, they would rather
huy it from a store they could go back to and kick if there was some-
thing wrong, and where they knew what they were getting. We also
helieved that the illegal operator has got to make a considerably
wider margin of profit than the legal operator, because it is only in
that wider margin that there lies the incentive in violation of the law.
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Mr. McCorpack. Of course that margin would have to be wider if
the illegal operator was tl?'ing to establish a new enterprise, than
carrying on one pretty well established for 14 yearst

| Mr. Lowny. That is true, but there has still got to be that margin
there,

S;nutor Gore. You discount the lure of forbidden fruit, do you
not .
Mr. Lowry, I doubt if there was any lure in that particular
forbidden fruit.

Senator Gore. Will you estimate the revenue on the basis of the
$3.00 tax and the $2.00 tax?

Mr. Lowry. On the basis of the $2.00 a gallon excise tax, $170,-
000,000; and on the basis of the $3.00 a gallon excise tax, $218,000,000.

Senator Gore, It would be about the same volume?

Mr. Lowry. No, the volume would fall off. -

?Senator HarrisoN. On the basis of consumption in gallons what is
it

Senator Gore. Eighty-five in one and about seventy in the other.

Mr. Lowry. I don’t believe those sheets were attached to this re-
port, and the only consumption estimate which was Eivcn was 105,
000,000 gallons, of which 80,000,000 gallons would be domestically

yroduced.

: Senator Gore. On the basis of $2 there would be 85,000,000 gal-
lons, and on the basis of $3 there would be about 70,000,000 gallons.
I did not get the odd figures.

Mr. Lowry. The actual proof sheets are not attached here.

Mr. BacnaracH. Mr. Lowry, I understood you to agree with Mr.
Cooper’s figures as to the cost of whisky and other distilled liquors—
$3.60. In that you did not take into consideratron any State tax o
municipal tax? :

Mr. Lowry. No. These were entirely ex-tax figures,

Mr, Bacuaraci. But in answer to Mr. Cooper you did.

My, Coorer. Will the gentleman yield ¢

Myr. Bacuaracu, Yes; I yield. -

Mr. Coorrr. In that connection, though, you did figure the distri-
bution of 20 percent of the $2.60 to the States?

Mr. Lowry. No. I wonder if I understand the question. As 1
understand, the question was whether the $1.20 rate, plus the excise,
which was then placed on for the purpose of asking the question, had
in it any State taxes. It did not. The $1.20 rate from which we
be%m to build was ex all taxes,

Mr. Bacnaracn, Of course, your $1.20 did not have any State
taxes in it. I realize that.

Mr. Lowry. No.

Mr. Bacuaracu. But in your national tax you assume that the
States are going (o relinquish their rights in the liquor problem and
take their money from the National Government,

Mr. Lowry, That is true; and it was only on the basis of that that
we recommended $2.60, '

Mr. Baciaracit. In other words, your idea is that we might just
as well quit working as State governments and just let the National
Government run us in everything. X do not believe that the people
I our section are going to stand for any such proposition. In addi-
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tion to that, I think you should figure in a municipal or county tax.
of coui'lse_, every one of them puts on a license tax, or whatever you
may call 1t,

It seems to me we should face the facts. I question whether you
are goinf to be able to sell your whisky at a dollar and a half a
quart unless the Government reduces its tax.

Mr. Lowry. If that whisky has got to bear the burden of State
volume taxes, the committee agrees with you. This figure was based
upon the assumption that a plan could be worked out under which
there would be only a single volume tax on that whisky. ‘

Mr. BacuAracH, How old would the whisky be that cost $1.207
What would be the age of it?

Mr. Lowry. It would be a rectified or blended product, and would
be malc}e up of whiskies of varying ages, so that you really could
not tell.

Mvr. Bacraracu. In other words, it would probably be what we
call ¢ shook-up ” stuff. [Laughter.] They would make it overnight
with some alcohol and some aged whisky. It seems to me there
should be some reference made to that, because, as you know, in
the whisky business whisky which is aged will sell for a great_ deal
more than whisky that is not aged.

Mr. Lowry. In all our figures we went on the basis that we would
take what would be a more or less standard product in the initial
vear 31' two. There will be very little straight aged whisky in that
period. :

Mr. Vixson. In order to keep the record straight, in the $3.80
ligure that we have been using, in any event, there would be 52 cents
of that amount that could be credited against volume taxes in the
States if the allocation method proposed by your committee were
not put into effect?

Mr. Lowry. I am not sure, sir, that I see exactly the point.

Mr. VinsoN. You have $1.20 as the price per gallon laid down to
the retailer. You have $2.60 tax recommended by the interdepart-
mental committee.

Mr. Lowry. Yes.

Mr. Vinsox. That makes a total of $3.80. Now, in that $2.60, and
consequently in the $3.80, you have a 52-cent tax that would be
credited against any volume tax levied out in the States if the allo-
cation method proposed by you were not put into effect?

Mr, Lowry. Yes; that 1s true, on the assumption that the com-
mittee's recommendation would involve knocking 52 cents off that
rate,

Mr. Vinson, Now, I should like to ask you, as a matter of business
practice and as a matter of fair accounting, what rule in business or
cronomics is there that justifies a profit to be figured on the tax
paid, other than taking into consideration the interest charge for
the money involved in the payment of the taxes?

Mr. Lowry. I should hesitate to go into the fairness or otherwise
of such a procedure, becnuse we did not study the matter from that
point, of view. We simply took the facts as we found them; and we
iderstood that a wholesaler dealing in liquor simply regarded the
tax which had to be paid before he could get the liquor as a part of
ihe cost of the liguor.
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Mr, VinsoN. 1 can understand that that would be a very pleasing
way to take the base in arriving at, the profit. If you figured on a 20
Eercent profit or a 25 percent profit, you would have a larger base.

ut other than the interest charge for the money used, wherein has
he the right to figure the tax in the cost; of the article sold ¢

Mr. Lowry. There again, sir, I do not feel qualified to speak. I
should think that some member of the industry should be called upon
to justify that practice, if you feel that it needs justifying. I ‘just
do not know, \R)fe understand that it is done.

Mr, VinsoN. When you get down to the cost of a product in the
absolute, do you think that it is ﬁroper to figure in the tax?

Mr. Lowry. I had not given the matter any consideration, but it
does seem to me that your wholesaler does not greatly care why he
has to put his money out. The fact remains that he has had to put
his money out. He has had to go to his bank. He has had to have a
larger investment.

Mr. Vinson. I realize the question of interest charges.

Mr. Lowry. Is it not perhaps a little more than interest charges?
I mean, that is the burden of his overhead.

Mr. Vinson. Let us take an example. For instance, you have a
.plant that cost yon $100,000. What do you pay dividends on? Do
you pay dividends on the amount of money you borrowed to pay
the tax, or do you pay dividends—I am speaking now of a fair
return—upon the investment?

Mr. Lowry. I assume, sir, that you pay it on the investment. As
I say, this is wholly outside my ﬁe{’d.

Mr. Crowrner. Mr. Lowry, of course you have two problems that
you have been considering, tied together—the social and the eco-
nomic problems. Of course the main thing that you have had in
view, out in front of you all the time, has been revenue. That is
one of the things; is it not?

Mr. Lowry. That is one of the factors.

Mr. Crowrner. The very important necessity of revenue at this
time. In connection with the suggestion that a part of the revenue
be given to the States, have not the States all through this period
been notified, at least by implication, led to believe that they would
have an opportunity, with the passage of the repeal amendment,
to tap a great new source of revenue, and relieve them of taxation?
That has been the general argument during these last few months;
has it not? '

Mr, Lowry. That has been my understanding.

Mr. Crowrner. Of course it resolves itself into this simple propo-
sition in my mind: If the tax is too high, the bootlegger is going
to continue to exist. He will still be in the picture, If the tax is
too low, the revenue is going to be intensely disappointing to the
Treasury and to the people of the country.

For instance, you say here that at $2 the revenue would be
$170.000,000. That is correct, is it?

Mr. Lowry. The excise revenue; yes.

Mr. Crowrnrr. Yes; that is the excise tax, $170,000,000. Of
course, we were told for a long time that beer would bring a
revenue of a half-billion. Of course that never was a correct state-
ment, but it looks now as though it would bring about $135,000,000.
Mr. Lourie, of the Tarif Commission, testified that there
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would be about 27,000,000 barrels made this ggar, at $6 a barrel,
which amounts to $185,000,000. Now, $135,000,000 for beer, plus
$170,000,000 for spirits, figures up about $305,000,000.

From that you must subtract $227,000,000 in taxes that are to be
repealed, or for which the proclamation has been made now—
taxes that were laid for the amortization of the $8,300,000,000 in
the N.R.A. Act. They do not all go off immediately. Some go
off in January, some in July, and somne at the end of such fiseal year
ns the corporations elect to take, as I understand. Two of them
zo off in January, one in July, and the other one some time during
next year. Now, $227,000,000 subtracted from $305,000,000 leaves
a very small sum in revenue.

Mr. Lowry. That is true, sir. There are two other items of
revenue on the credit side that you have omitted.

Mr. CrowrHER. Yes; wines and imports.

Mr. Lowry. There are the wines, and there are the import duties,
which will be substantial.

I'er'? Crowrner, How much, roughly, would they figure, do you
think

Mr. Lowry. On the basis of the present excise rate and the present
import rate, $6 and $1.10, the Treasury estimated imports of about

20,000,000 gallons of distilled spirits, which would be $120,000,000.

plus there.

Mr. Crowtrnier. And how much on wines?

Mr. Lowry. A total customs and internal revenue of about an
additional $30,000,000.

Mr. CrowrHer. That would make about $210,000,000 after you
take out the $227,000,000 that is no longer a source of revenue. I am
afraid that will be very disappointing. I saw the statement made
vesterday that the tax of $2.20, or some similar tax, would bring
$100,000,000; but I am afraid they forgot to subtract the $227,000,000
that will go off automaticaly, and have gone off now by proclamation
of the President.

Mr, Lowry. A great many people estimate the consumption mate-
riaily in excess of the Treasury estimate.

Mr. CrowTrER, In excess of it?

Mr. Lowry. Yes; so that it may be that that higher figure postu-
lates a greater consumption than the Treasury and the committee
thought would probably take place. I may say that some members
of the committee thought that our estimates of consumption were
low.

Mr. CrowrreR. I am glad that they are on the safe side. I think
tha Treasury have always tried to make conservative estimates when
they have been before us, and I am glad these estimates are conserva-
tive. If they are not conservative we are going to be immensely dis-
appointed as to the amount of revenue received.

t is a very delicate question. I think it resolves into that one
proposition: If the tax is # bit too high, you have the problem of
the bootlegger still with you. He is still in the picture, If it is too
low, the revenue is going to be very disappointing to the people of
this country, who have been led to believe—I have seen it in the press
time and time again—that the total revenue would be around a
billion dollars. Half a billion dollars has been used. frequently.

.
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Senator HarrisoN. Mr Lowry, so that we may remove any con-
fusion about this revenue, it is natural to suppose that the consump-
tion will not be as great in the year 1984 as in 1935, The committee
took that into consideration; did they not?

Mr. Lowry. We did; yes.

Senator Hanrison. Mr. Parker—who testified yesterday, and who
has worked up with his staff some figures—states that in 1935 it is
his opinion, and that of those who worked with him, that the con-
sumption would be around 140,000,000 gallons. Is that far off, in
the opinion of the committee?

Mr., Lowry. We did not, as a committee, make any estimate
beyond the first year.

Senator Hanrnison. If it is 140,000,000 gallons, and 100,000,000
gallons of that is produced in this country, at a $2.20 rate, say, that
would be $220,000,000; would it not?

Mr. Lowry. Yes; it would. I may say that if it were 140,000,000
gallons next year, substantially in excess of 100,000,000 gallons prob-
ably would be produced in this country.

Senator Harrison. I was talking about 1935, not 1934. Now, if
it was 140,000,000 gallons, and we produced 100,000,000 gallons in this
country, that would leave 40,000,000 to be imported; and if we kept
the tariff at $5, and it paid $2.20 in addition to that, that would be
$7.20 times 40,000,000; would it not?

Mr. Lowry. It would.

Senator Harrison. Somewhere around about $220,000,000 or
$240,000,000?

Mr. Lowry. I did not make the calculation.

Senator Harrison. About $280,000,000 plus. That would be about
$500,000,000 on that item if those facts are right, not taking into
consideration the wine item. Isthat right?

Mr. Lowry. That is right.

Senator Harrison. So if that were true, and $227,000,000 comes off
by virtue of the proclamation of the President in pursuance of the
law on capital-stock tax, and half a cent a gallon on gasoline, and
the dividend tax, you would have remaining then somewhere around
$275,000,000 on those figures to reduce taxes, would you not, on the
$2.20 basis, if those figures are correct ¢

Mr. Lowry. Assuming all the figures—the consumption figures -

and the tax figures.

Mr. Crowrner. If I may interrupt, the only difference between
those figures and mine is the fact that I have taken Mr. Lowry’s
base of $170,000,000, as against the much larger figures that Senator
Harrison has taken on the presumption of increase up to 1934.

Mr. Frear. Mr. Lowry, I understand that two oF the important
elements you have been suggesting to the committee in determining
the amount of money that is to be received are consumption and
bootleggers; that is, consumption on one side as to the amount to
be received, and bootlegging competition that may result, That is
true; is it not ?

Mr. Lowry. That is true.

Mr, Frear. You may have made it clear to the committee—I am
not sure; it is not clear to me-—what elements go into that bootlegging
proposition that run it up to $4.20, according to figures you gave us.
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Mr. Lowry. That figure is based upon the best investigation that
confidential agents of the People making the Rockefeller report
could get at. It is admittedly, of course, guesswork to a considey-
able extent. It is a figure which would vary with localities. Tt
would probably be low for New York. It would be high for Chi-
cago and Detroit.

r. Frear. Would you expect the committee to take it blindly,
or can you give some elements that go into this? You speak of
bribery as one of the elements, You speak of gunmen as another.
Have they made some estimate you can submit to show how this
bootlegging competition figures just exactly $4.20¢

Mr. Lowry. No, sir; that is frankly an estimate.

Mr. Frear. That is, it is n guess—purely a guess?

Mr. Lowry. It is a guess based upon such data as is available,
which, of course, is bound to be more or less unreliable, and is bound
to be more or less patchwork,

Mr, IFrear. What is it to be in New York State?

Mr. Lowry. We have no figures on that.

Mr. Frear. None at all?

Mr. Lowry. No. They took a reasonable average.

Mr. Frear. This bootlegging proposition, of course, would be in
competition with all those who are licensed, and who would seek to
put 1t out of business?

Mr. Lowry. That is true.

Mr. Frear. That has been considered in making that basis?

Mr. Lowry. That has been considered in making the basis. We
considered that given a legal product which could be offered at a
comparable price for a comparable product, the large illegal indus-
try would go out of existence because of the additional factors, the
merchandising factors, in favor of the legal product.

Mr. Frear. With the uncertainty that exists, how can you figure
<o definitely, between $1.40 and $2.60, figures you have been giving
us, with that element purely a guess as to the competition of the
hootleggers?

My, lgmwnv. Of course you cannot figure with certainty, and we
realize that we are not figuring with certainty. We simply took
the best information that was available and recognized its
imperfections.

Senator WarLsi, Mr, Lowry, I understood you to say that your
committee favors allocating 20 percent of the revenue to the States.

Mr. Lowny. That is the recommendation.

Senator Warsm. On what basis is that allocation to be made—
pn{mlntion, wealth, or consumption?

Mr. Lowny. It is to be made on the basis of a formula taking into
account, the relation between total production plus coisumption in
the individual State, and total production plus consumption for the
entire country,

Senator Warsi. Can you illustrate that?

Mr. Lowry. Yes.

Take any State. Take a State which is a high producer. That
State would figure its entire production in gnﬁons and its entire
consumption in gallons. You would add the two together. You
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would then take the entire production for the country and the entire
consumption for the country and add those two together. The per-
centage that the one bore to the other would be the percentage which
gxut State was entitled to of the 20 percent allocated to all the
States.

We weighted that factor somewhat to take cognizance of the fact
that distilled spirits could bear a higher tax and had greater tax
potentialities than wine and beer, and we figured the relative tax
potentialities on the basis of the proposed Federal rates. So the
actual formula read:

The production plus consumption of wine and beer, plus 16 times
total production plus consumption of spirits, as compared to com-
parable figures for the entire country.

Senator Warsm. In other words, the State that drinks the most
will get the most?

Mr. Lowry. No; not necessarily—the State which on the record
shows that it could have received for itself a higher tax either on
the basis of production or consumption. We used both factors, sir.
to take cognizance of the fact that some States were high producers
and some were high consumers. We recognized that the formula
was rough, but it worked a certain rough justice in favor of both.

Senator Gore. I did not get your point where you stated * 16
times the distilled spirits.’ PKaase restate that part of your
formula.

Mr. Lowry. The share of an individual State would be calculated
on the basis of the total production plus the total consumption of
beer and wine in that State—— .

Senator Gore. Now, wait. That is the production of distilled
spirits? ’

Mr, Lowry. Noj; beer and wine—the total production plus the total
consumption of beer and wine,

Senator Warse. You separate those from distilled spirits?

Mr. Lowry. We separate them.

Senator Gore. Do you separate both the production and the con-
sumption ?

Mr. Lowny. Yes. Take the total production of wine and beer, plus
the total consumption of wine and beer, plus 16 times the total con-
sumption of distilled spirits, plus 16 times the total production of
distilled spivits, for the State and for the country. It is 16 to 1 be-
cause we recommended a 16-cent beer tax and a 16-cent wine tax
and a $2.60 distilled-spirits tax.

Senator Harrison, Mr. Lowry, I am somewhat interested in the
State of Mississippi. Suppose Mississippi did not produce any
liquor and did not consume any liquor, which, of course,’it does not:

at would it get back out of this proposition? [Laughter.]

Mr. Lowry. Nothing, Senator.

Senator Gore. Just what it produced and consumed. It wouldl
come out even.

Senator Kina. Mr. Lowry, in the figures which you submitted dil
you take into account the revenue derived from 8.2 beer?

Mr. Lowry. We did.

Senator Kino. And you returned to the States 20 percent of that!

Mr. Lownry. Yes.
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Mr. Evans. Mr, Lowry, how many dry States are there now, since
the repeal ¢
~ Mr. Lowry. I believe that at the moment there are only 19 wet
States.

Mr. Evans. Only 19 wet States. These other States that are now
dry get nothing on production at the present time; do they?

Mr. Lowry. They would get nothing on production unless they in
fact produced. I believe there is some possigility that in some States
distilleries will be allowed to operate and ship out under bond.,

Senator Gore. Have you computed the total census population
in the 19 States as compared with the whole country?

Mr. Lowry. I have not. I believe it is very high, though.

Senator Gore. I supposed so.

Mr. Evans. What would those dry States get on consumption,
if anything?

Mr. Lowry. Nothing,

Mr. Evans. Now, with reference to this distribution of 20 per-
cent, what about the States that permit municipalities to tax?
)ldl of them except very few—probably one, I understand—permit
that.

Mr. Lowry. It is my understanding that most municipal taxes
take the form of a license tax and not the form of a volume tax.

Mr. Evans, They may or they may not. Is not that true?

Mr. Lowry. That is true. We assumed that the necessary steps
would have to be taken by the State to see to it that no political
subdivision of the State levied a volume tax; that this offer to
the States is based upon the fundamental proposition that the
liquor in question bears only one volume tax, however imposed or
by whom imposed.

Mr. Evans. That is a thing that no State could guarantee except
through an amendment to its constitution. For example, the State
of California has just voted all the power of taxing and control
over to the State; so in the State of (Lmlifm'nia no municipality or
other subdivision of the State has any power whatever now touching
this problem. T understand that is probably the only State in the
Union in that status. The other States and municipalities would
have the power to tax for any purpose for which the State had power
to tax; would they not?

Mr. Lowry. We did not explore the State law of all the States.
It is my vague understanding that in a great many States the
State has power by legislation to determine what the municipalities
may or may not do; and in those States it could, of course, be taken
care of by legislation. We might find some constitutional difficulties
in some States.

Mr. Evans, In any event, this proposal to distribute 20 percent
to the States involves a great many complications; does it not?

Mr, Lowry. It does, and we frankly said so in the report.

Mr, Evans. And, really, it may prove to be impracticable because
of the varying conditions in the States and their attitude?

Mr. Lownry. We did not so believe. We saw the difficulties and
recognized them and stated them; but we thought the end to be
achieved was so desirable, and that the benefits to the States were
so substantial, that probably, as a practical proposition, it could
be worked out.
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In the first place, the State is relieved from the expensive job
of collecting a liquor tax; and it is an expensive job. It requires a
great deal of supervision.

In the second place, the State is relieved of the difliculty of im-
posing a tax on producers within the State in order to raise revenue
and having those producers move to some other State that does not
impose a tax.

n the third place, the State gets the advantage of the lower
price for liquors arising out of such a scheme, and the consequent
greater ease in putting down the illegal industrly.

Mr. Evans. Can you state whether any other State than Cali-
fornia has voted the control over exclusively to the State?

Mr. Lowry. I do not know.

Senator Kina. Mr. Evans, may I ask you a question?

Mr. Evans. Yes.

Senator King. In view of the recent constitutional amendment,
I assume, to which you referred

Mr. Evans. Yes.

Senator Kina Scontinuing). Are municipalities denied the power
to license the vending of liquors, wines, or beers?

Mr. Evans. That is my understanding, Mr. Senator; yes. There
is no power at all now in California except in the State legislature,
us I understand. I am quite sure that is correct.

Senator Kina. I think it is vital that we take cognizance of the
fact that prior to prohibition there was no gallonage tax imposed in
anK'IStnte.

r. Evans. I do not know what the facts were about that.

Senator Kina. And I think the talk we are indulging in here
will encourage the States to resort to that plan for the purpose
of obtaining revenue.

Mr. Evans. I might state, in that connection, that my under-
standing is that one of the reasons why this thing was proposed in
California was the threat, or rather the anticipation, that in the
event of repeal all these smaller communities and varied section-
would undertake really to effect prohibition by attempted legislation:
so 1 assume that is a thing which is probably quite general through-
out the country.

Senator Kina. Then you would not have local option in yvour
State ?

Mr. Evaxs. We eannot have any more local option in our State.

Mr. McCoryacx. Mr. Lowry, I was very much interested in your
reply to Senator Harrison’s question, and I sympathize with the
Senator very much if any such plan should go into operation; but
this thought entered my mind: There are some States in the Union
that produce liquor but do not consume it under their law. Why
should they get any money and Mississippi not get any at all?

Mr. Lowry. Because they have the power.

Mr. McCormack. But they do not consume.
 Mr. Lowry. But they have a tax potentiality there by virtue of
the fact that they can levy a production tax.

Mr. McCormack. Offhand, let me say that T am thinking of «
State such as Kentucky, for example.

Mr. VinsoN. We manufacture medicinal liquor down there.

[Laughter.]
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Mr. McCormaok. Why should a State that Eroduces, and then pro-
hibits the consumption, receive any of this rebate?

Mr. Lowry. Because it is purely practical.

Mr, McCormack. Why do we not go a step further, then? Why
would not the fair proposition be for a period of 2 years to let all of
the States of the Union have an opportunity to pass on this question?
In many States the legislatures do not meet, and there are constitu-
tional prohibitions which take time to submit to the people. Why
would not a fair proposition be—if any such plan was to be con-
sidered—to provi& or 20 percent for a 2-year period, based on
population, to let every State have an opportunity then of consider-
g this question, and give them an opportunity of changing either
their constitution or their local law ¢ \ghy would not that be a fair
proposition for at-least a period of 2 years?

r. Lowry. We used the other basis, sir, because it seemed to us
that it came closer to achieving the thing which we wanted to do,
which was to persuade the individual State not to levy a volume tax.

Take the specific case which you put—a State in which by law
distilled spirits cannot be sold, but in which they can be manufac-
tured and shipped out in bond. That State has the power to levy a
substantial production tax on that liquor before it lets it out. It is
a condition and not a theory.

Mr. McCormack. True, but—— .

Mr. Lowry. It will levy that tax unless it is given a better offer.
A better offer would be one which gave it a share in the general reve-
nues more comparable to what it could collect, for itself, and which
did not give to States which did not have that taxing power a share
of the revenue.

Mr. McCormack. Of course, on the other hand, if you have any
scheme like this, it might be well to have a refund to the States on
population without regard to production or consumption. Then the
dry States would let the wet étatos alone, and they would not start
a demand for any more prohibition in the future. and they would
then be getting some revenue from the Federal Government. So,
from a practical angle, that might be a better solution for the whole
rountry.

Mr. Lowry. I should fear you would then find you had not enough
left to offer to the States which could impose their own taxes to
persuade them not to do it.

Mr. Vinson. I think, Mr. Lowry, that when the distinguished
gentleman from Massachusetts thinks the thing through, his sense of
fairness will show him, as it did the interdepartmental committee,
that the State that pl‘O(ilI(‘(’.‘: the thing to be taxed certainly is in the
icture.

! Mr. Lowry. That was what we felt——not only from the point of
viaw of fairness, but from the practical proposition that you had to
offer them something,

Mr. McCormack. There is no controversy between my friend from
Kentucky and myself in that respect; but I have a feeling that
there are a lot of other States that do not produce and do not con-
sume that might demand a little consideration. It is a practical
(uestion.

Mr, Knurson, Mr. Lowry, would not the Flan advanced by the
interdepartmental committee, proposing to allocate a proportion of
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the receipts to the States, based upon production, amount to a pre-
mium to produce?

In other words, take the State of Kentucky, with numerous dis-
tilleries: Kentucky would receive a certain amount based upon the
production of those distilleries, whereas the State of Utah, where
they are all law-abiding, a State which produces nothing, would
receive nothing upon that basis.

Mr. Lowry. If you mean, sir, to ask whether such an offer would
be an incentive to States desiring revenue to repeal their dry laws
in order to get that revenue, I assume that it might be some incentive,
although.I do not know how large an amount the State would get.
If you mean to ask whether it would speed upon the actual volume
of production in States which permitted production, I should doubt
it, because the person who is determining the volume of production
is the distiller himself and not the State; and the distiller himself
is not particularly interested in the amount of the tax that the State
gets back.

Mr. Knurson. Would you not, in effect, place a premium on pro-
duction, and encourage every State to produce?

Mr. Lowry. Bearing in mind that distinction, a premium on the
right to produce, perhaps. A premium on the volume of production
I should doubt.

Senator Kine. Mr. Lowry, did you consider the question arising
from the fact that prior to prohibition no State did impose a gallon-
age tax, the wisdom of p%ymg no attention at all to that feature of
this question, letting the ederal Government impose such tax as it
sees fit, assuming that the States may not impose a gallonage tax, and
awaiting the result? If, at the end of a year or two, we %ound that
the States had imposed Leavy allonage taxes tvhich interfered ma-
terially with the amount which the Government might have, or at
least there was such a heavy burden of double taxation as to cause a
revision of any legislation by Congress, it might then be taken up;
but did you consider the question or eliminate the question of the
States imposing a_gallonage tax, and just submit a bald proposition
for a Federal tax?

Mr. Lowry. Senator, we considered that; but, based upon such
developments as we had been able to observe at the time the report
was submitted, the indications were that the States would not in fact
refrain from entering the gallonage field ; that the need for revenue.
und what some of the States had already done, indicated a probable
intention to enter into that field. We felt that if there was a_wide-
spread entrance into that field, and if the State taxes were substan-
tial, the Froblem of coping with the illegal industry and of having
an orderly post-repeal period for the development of the legitimate
industry was seriously endangered; and we recommended this plan
becauge we considered the emergency great, knowing, as I have said.
that the plan had imperfections, and that it had difficulties in it, but
we believed it was practical and could be worked.

Mr, Coorer. In that connection, Mr. Lowry, did the experience of
the Government with reference to the revenue from beer, which is
already legal, give any material assistance in consideving that
question?

e

m




LR & S S

o~ U, -

TAX ON INTOXIOATING LIQUOR 55

Mr. Lowry. No material assistance, because, so far as we could
find out, with the advent of three and two tenths percent beer the
previous substantial traffic in illegal beer more or less stop{)cd.

Mr. Coorer. What I had in mind was this: Prior to prohibition, of
course, on beer along with gpirits and other beverages a gallonage
tax was levied by the FederaF Government. That is true; is it not?

Mr. Lowry. Yes; a very low gallonage tax.

Mr. Coorkr. Now, then, we have had a limited experience since beer
has been legalized. What does the study of your committee reflect
with reference to the attitude of the States toward still allowing the
gallonage tax to the Iederal Government, or whether the States have
come along now and levied a State beer tax?

Mr. Lowry. A substantial number of the States have levied a beer
tax. I cannot tell you how many, although we did have the figures
at one time. But the problem 1s not comparable, because the tax
which is levied on beer by the Iederal Government or by the State
governments is not high enough to make a differential under which
it is profitable to operate illegally.

Mr. Coorer. But in that connection the fact remains that the recent
experience of the Federal Government with the beer tax rather indi-
cates that the States are going to levy their taxes?

Mr. Lowry. It does; and the same thing is true with regard to dis-
tilled spirits insofar as the States have acted. ,

Mr. McCunTr0o, Mr. Lowry, I should like to know if your com-
mittee gave consideration to the question as to whether or not Con-
gress had the absolute power to pass an estate tax because the States
accepted that plan, thus providing a revenue to the States?

Mr. Lowry. There is no proposal here, sir, to force the States to
adopt the plan. It is a free offer,

r. McCrintro. What would be the result if 756 percent of the
States accepted it, and the other 25 percent did not?

Mr. Lowry. The 75 gercent which accepted would get their share.
The 25 percent which did not accept would not get their share.

Mr. Hiwn, It would remain in the Federal Treasury.

Mr. MoCuinTic. I should like to ask you another question. As-
suming that if you put into effect the Government’s plan you would
naturally bring about a large reduction in personnel in the various
States which would have to be employed if necessary to levy State
taxes, the amount of profit that goes to the State tax has been fig-
ured out here as approximately 52 cents per gallon. Did the com-
mittee take into consideration whether a State would profit or lose
thereby in that computation?

Mr, Lowry. We did. May I say, first of all, von said that it
would necessitate a reduction of personnel.

Mr. MoCrint1c. Yes.

_ Mr. Lowry. It would, of eourse, in those States which have already
imposed gallonage taxes and set up a personnel to collect them. In
those States which have not, it would not. We did take into con-
sideration whether this would be enough of a share to persuade a
State not to levy a tax of its own.

Mr. McCraxtic. The point I was trying to get at was this: Would
the 52 cents per gallon pay a State net as much as a State that levied.
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a floor tax and another form of tax, taking into consideration the
fact that the State that reccived the contribution from the Govern-
metn would have practically no expense in the way of sll\)ervision 1

Mr. Lowry. We did take that into consideration. The figure of
20 percent was more or less roughly arrived at. It could be made
higher or lower if the Congress were interested in such a proposal,
We thought it was necessary to get a figure high enough to give the
State as much or almost as much as it could reasonably expect to get
for itself. Now, of course a 52-cent share with no expense is equiva-
lent to a substantially larger gallonage tax if the State has to go to
the expense of collecting. We considered that if a State got much
above 50 cents on a gallonage tax it was getting to the point where,
for social and economic reasons, it wouldg find it undesirable to im-
pose and collect snch a tax, and that various factors that could not be
veifcnlp.e(}1 would tend to keep down the State tax. They may start
off high.

Mr.g McCrixtic. Did the committee take into consideration the in-
terest that would be taken by a State in respect to enforcement
where they levied a tax, as compared with a State that did not levy
any tax and received this contribution from the Government? In
other words, would the States make a greater effort to enforce the
law and to do away with the illegal production of liquor where they
levied their own tax in comparison with a State that received its
contribution wholly from’'the Federal Government? :

Mr. Lowry. We did not consider that. My own feeling on that
subject would be that the reasons which impel a State to enforce
laws regulating the traffic in distilled spirits would be largely other-
wise than the question of a few million dollars’ of revenue.

Mr. Treapway. Mr. Lowry, this possible scheme of one tax for the
Federal Government and the States has heen known for some little
time. It did not await the announcement of this confidential report
that we have here. It has been in the press, has it not, for a weck
or two weeks, or something of the kind—reference to it}

Mr. Lowry. I believe there has been some reference; I amn not sure
how much.

Mr. Treapway. During that period, have you or your associates
received any reaction from State officials as to the likelihood of itx
acceptance by the States?

r. Lowry. I have received no such reaction. Some time ago—
approximately a month ago, I believe—I had some conferences with
the Interstate Committee on Conflicting Taxation, which T believe
is a committee of the American Legislators’ Association,

Mr. Treapway. Is that an official body?

Mr. Lowry. It is a semiofficial body. I do not kuow its exact
status. I assumed this committee would be more familiar with it
than I am.

Mr. Vinson. It is made up of State legislators.

Mr. TreapwAy. Are they appointed by the governors, or by what
officials?

Mr. Vinson, Some of them possibly are appointed by the governor,
and some of them are not.
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Mr. Lowny. I believe they are appointed by the governor. That
committee met in Washington and considered independently this
same question, ’

Senator Gore. When?

Mr. Lowry. Approximately a month ago, I should say; and it
submitted an almost identical rccommenﬁation with a somewhat
different formula for computing the State’s share.

Mr. Treapway. That is, accepting the general principle of one tax
Inid by the Federal Government, angl a division of it with the States?

Mr. Lowry. Accepting the principle; that is correct.

Mr. Treapway. Do you know whether that body was sufficiently
ufﬁ(}:ix?tl to represent the governors of those States, or the States as
such

_Mr, Lowry. T do not know the exact official position of that body,
siri no.

Mr. Vinson. I am certain that they are not.

Mr. ‘Treapway. That they could not?

Mr. Vinson. That they could not. This theory that is advanced
might be termed the nationalization theory in the fight against
double taxation.

Mr. Treapway. Yes.

Mr. Vingon., And it had been considered for several months as
one of the methods of meeting conflicting taxation. \

Mr. Treapway. So far as you know, then, Mr. Lowry, through
official channels such as the governor or the Secretary of State of
any State, any official body, no word has come to the Federal au-
thorities as to the reaction to this proposition of one tax covering the
Federal and State Governments?

Mr. Lowry. So far as I know, sir, there has not; but my knowl-
«lge on that subject would be limited.

Mr. Treapway. Would that have reached you if it had come to
Washington?

Mr. Lowry. Not necessarily.

Mr. Treapway. Where would it be?

Mr. Lowry. T do not know: It depends upon where it is sent
and how it is gotten into the works. I personally have heard of
none,

Mr. Treapway. Do you not think it would probably in some way
have reached you if any such word had come?

Mr. Lowry. T should hesitate to say about that, sir.

Senator Warsir. Of course, several States already have acted upon
this question and have not imposed a tax. They have that knowl-
rdge, of course,

Mr. Treapway. Let me get that.

Senator Warsu. Several States have already acted and have set
up a license system, and have not imposed any tax, such as our own
State of Massachusetts. We have no tax at afl on volume.

Mr. Treapway. We have gone back to our old division, wherein
the internal-revenue tax was a Federal tax, and a local license for
the State.

Senator Warsn, Exactly; and many States follow that course.
Am T correct? Only a few States have levied a gallonage tax?

Mr. Lowny. I have not got up-to-date information showing which
States have done what.



58 ' TAX ON INTOXICATING LIQUOR

Senator Warsu. Will you print in connection with your statement
the formula submitted by this Association of State Legislators?

Mr, Lowry. It is printed. It is set forth in the report, and for

the sake of clarity it is set forth in the form of an algebraic formula
connected with the report.

Senator Gore. Do you know of anybody anywhere who could in-
terpret that algebraic formula? [Laughter.]

Mr. Lowry. I thinld this one is susceptible of interpretation,
Senator.

Senator Gore. I have in mind *ie hog logarithm.

Mr. Xvans. No State could accept or accede to this proposition
of 20 percent except through the action of its legislatures; could it{

Mr. Lowry. I should think so, sir. It wou}f'd automatically be
entitled to its share if it failed to levy a gallonage tax.

Mr. Evans. Could a State accept a gif% or whatever you may call
it, of that kind, without formal action? Who would accept it for
the State? What would they do with it?

Mr. Lowry. We did not go into the question of State law. Of
course it involves 48 questions.

Mr. Evans. That is fundamental, is it not—that no State can
accept any benefit, gift, or otherwise, except through its proper
authority, which is the legislature?

Mr. Lowry. There again that would require a knowledge of the
laws of 48 States. I just do not know. )

Mr. Evans, That authority is the legislature. you see.

Mr. Frear. In that same study, Mr. Lowry, what would be the
effect—or was that matter given any consideration—of inducing the
other States to increase their production of alcohol without getting
ani special benefit from it?

et me give an illustration of what I have in mind.

For the purpose of compelling all the States to adopt an estate
tax, we adopted a plan of giving to the various States 25 percent of
the receipts. That was a credit by the Federal Government. The
effect of that was to drive all States, with one exception, I belicve.
into an estate tax. Now, the first result of that was that we gave
them 25 percent. The States subse(ﬂxently insisted, through Con-
gress, on an 80 percent share, which they have today. In other
words, the Federal Government is only getting 20 percent of the
estate tax, excepting in the recent act which the Governmnet tukes
all of it above a certain amount that is put in.

What would be the effect there? Would not the natural tendency
be for the States to insist that they have the ma-joritfr? How are

ou goingz to confine it to the 20 percent which you have adopte!
ere

Mr. Lowry. I would, of course, assume that if such a plan were
put into effect there would be a constant——

Mr. F'reAr. Pressure from the States?

Mr. Lowry (continuing). Constant bargaining on both sides u-
to who was going to get how much. ’

Mr. Frear. Not bargaining ; constant pressure from the States. 1
that a good thing to invite with this question of liquor income, wouldl
you say? Was that given consideration by this interdepartmental
committee ?
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Mr. Lowny. I think, sir, we were fully cognizant of the fact that
there would be a pressure by the States to increase their share.

Mr., Feear. How would you protect the Federal Government
then, in the 80 percent Federal share that you start out with? Would
there not be an immediate pressure to get a very large percentage
for the States through Congress?

Mr. Lowry. I should think that that would be entirely up to the

* Congress, as to how far it would accede to that request.

Mr. Frear. Yes; but the Congress is made up of Representatives
from every State, and pressure comes from the States themselves.
Was that given consideration by your committee when you came to
this result of recommending turning over 20 percent to the States
that produce?

Mr. Lowry. I should doubt, sir, if we considered it to the extent of
regarding it as a major factor in the situation.

r. Frear. Did you regard it as any factor at all¥ I mean, do
vour proceedings show that you did?

Mr. Lowry. Our proceedmf;s would not show, because our pro-
reedings were wholly informal.

Mr. Frear. Did you individually take that into consideration?
If so, what was the result in your own mind?

Mr. Lowry. I did not take it into consideration in the sense of
regarding it as an important factor against such a plan, .

Mr. Frear. You did not? But you knew at the time about the
estate tax, and the result that the Federal Government had had in
that case; did you not?

Mr. Lowry. I was not familiar with that.

Mr. Frear. But with that knowledge now, would that affect your
judgment as to this question of allocating 20 percent to the States?

Mr. Lowry. It would not, sir; because I believe that the thing
to be accomplished here is so much more important than the ques-
tion of the strife that might arise over who is going to get the
money.

Mr?, Frear. Your familiarity with Congress is not sufficient to
form a judgment as to that?

Mr. Lowry. I have practically none, sir.

Mr. Hii. Will the Fontleman yield ¢

Mr. Frear. Certainly.

Mr. HiLr. On the question of the estate tax, the argument on that
matter was made largely on the basis that that was, or ought to be,
the exclusive field of the States. Now, nobody has ever recognized
or considered, as I believe, that a tax on liquor is at all an exclusive
proposition. That has usually been considered, so far as the excise
feature is concerned, the province of the Federal Government.

Mr. Frear. I have never before understood that that was an ex-
clusive field, because the Federal Government started out with the
idea of having an estate tax, and originally took the entire amount,
100 {)ercent; and eventually, for the purpose of securing compulsion
on the other States where people were drifting for the purpose of
«~tablishing a residence, we gave them 25 percent. Afterward, as I
~tid, the States, when they arose in their might in Congress, took 80
percent,

Mr. Vinson. Will the gentleman yield there?
Mr. Frear. Yes.
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Mpr. Vinson, I may be wrong about it, but my recollection is that | v
the increase of the 26 percent credit to the 80 percent credit was not w
brought about throug‘x pressure from the States in regard to the e
increase itself. As I recall it, the fight there was as to whether there |
would be a Federal estate tax at all; and a compromise was reached q
that brought about the increase from the 25 percent credit to the [ o

80 percent credit in order that Congress would not kill the estate tax.

Mr, Frear. Noj the estate tax was put through, and I happen to
know about the 25 percent, because it was my amendment that was
accepted. At first tlley took it all. t

Mr. Vinson. I am talking about the increase from 25 to 80 percent.
As I recall, special trains came to Washington from Iowa, the State
of Mr. Green, then chairman of this committee, and a.special train
came from Texas aimed at the Democratic leader at that time, M.
Garner, now Vice President. The fight then, in that Congress, was
as to whether or not there would be a Federal estate tax; and the
compromise was reached at 80 percent in order to keep the estate
tax as part of the Federal system of taxation.

Mr. Frear. Let me suggest that so far as the present Vice Presi-
dent is concerned, I am sure he had no fears at that time of the
estate'tax. He was very courageous at that time, as was Mr. Green.
because they certainly were bombarded in those days. :

Mr. HiLL, I should like to ask one further question on this sug- e
gested double rate for trading purposes as to customs duties. Have
the committee formulated any plan by which you can establish one
rate for trade advantages with one country and a different rate on
the same commodity with some other country ¢

4')t,

Ie

Mr. Lowry. We believe that is practical, sir; that it can be done N
in one of two ways. You can do it by a classification system, clasi- & -
fying your exports—— fiel

Mr. Hinn. Will you explain that to the committee, please? We e
should like to have some light on that. n

Mr. Lowry. To put it perfectly simply, it is a plan under which [ loc
you look at the exports of a particular country, and you find a de- [ ¥
scription for those exports a little different from the deseription of ro.
exports from any other country, and then you lower the rate or you §g cou
adjust the rate as to exports of that description. That is puttiny .
it bluntly. We believe that alcoholic beverages, particularly wines. B !
are susceptible of such classification. Scotch whisky is susceptible .
of a classification and a definition which would pretty well mean that for
it came from Great Britain. You can make classifications of [ v
wines—classifications of port, sherry, Maderia—which would bring i
about the same result. fav

The system could also be worked in connection with a quota system. We
under which the Executive, upon making certain findings of fact, i- \
enabled to apply certain quotas to certain countries. :

Mr. Hir. That would not involve a change in the rate, would it ? e

_Mr. Lowry., They would work together.” Working it in conjun:- clas
tion with a change of rate, you could bring about the flexible trear- 3 )
ment that you wanted. ifr

If you have countries A and B, both exporting the same commod- it

Wit

ity not susceptible of a different clussification, you could lower the

b
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rate on that commodity in connection with a bargain that you made
with country A, and then you could put such a small quota on
country B that the effect would be the same.

Mr. HiLn. Have we statutes on our books now that permit this
quota system, or would that have to be embodied in this proposed
legislation ¢

Mr. Lowry. In conjunction with a tariff of this sort it should be
rmbodied in the legislation. Of course, under the Agricultural
Adjustment Act and under the National Industrial Recovery Act
there are emergency powers to establish quotas—-I believe in the
N zlxtional Recovery Act in express language, and by inference in the
other,

Mr. Hiur. Limited to the life of the act.

Mr. Lowry. Limited to the life of the act.

Mr. Hon. You have not made any special recommendation on the
subject of quotas in this report, have you?

Mr. Lowry. The recommendation is that iit connection with this
2-column tariff, the President be given certain powers to raise
or lower tariffs, to establish subclassifications within the general
clnssifications—that is the classification system——

Mr. Hiwr. I am speaking of the quota system.

Mr. Lowry (continuing). And to establish as an emergency
measure, where necessary in connection with the program, quotas.

Mr. Hinr. That is in your recommendation ?

Mr. Lowry. That is in our recommendation.

Senator Gore. Does your proposal to allot 20 percent of the
Federal gallonage tax to certain States contemplate any change at
all in, ox have any bearing on the license system ¢

Mr. Lewry. It does not, so long as the licensing system is a hona
filo licensing system, and not so framed as to be a volume tax.

Mr. Treapway, Mr. Lowry, I am interested in Mr, Hill’s inquiries
in reference to classification. Do I understand you to say that by
looking up the records of importations, and so fortH, you would sug-
vest a different rate of tariff on the same article coming from ene
country than you would on the same article coming from another

country ¢
' .\Ir.riownr. No.

Mr. Treapway. Is that classification?

Mr. Lowry. No; you would not do that. You would place a dif-
ferent rate of tariff on what might perhaps be substantially the
same article, but which was susceptible of a different description.

Mr. Treapway, Of course, such a theory as that, outside of the
fuvored-nation clause, never has entered into any tariff negotiations.
We have a standard rate for the importation of a certain article,

Mr. Lowry. I realize that.

Mr. Treapway. That would apply to one country as well as to

| wnother. Are you suggesting something different than that in this

classification ¢

Mr. Lowry. Not different in theory. It may perhaps work out
differently in practice. To take a specific case, let us say port wine,
it is possible to place a tariff on port wine and so to describe port
wine as to limit the product which comes within that tariff rate
substantially to a commodity which is produced in Portugal.
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Mr. Treapway. If we took up a classification system, how could
we limit it to alcoholic beveragest Why would 1t not upg)ly to a
yard of goods or anything else and classify it by countries

Mr. Lowry. Of course that was beyond the province of the com-
mitt(ie. We made our recommendation just on the basis of this one
article.

(Mr. Lowery subsequently submitted the following memorandum:)

DeopMBER 8, 1933,

My Dear MR. PREsIDENT: As chairman of the informal interdepartmental
committee on the taxation and control of alcoholic beverages, I transmit here-
with, in accordance with your request, an abstract of that portion of the com-
mittee’s report submitted to you on November 7, sotting forth the committee’s
definite recommendations relative to the taxation of alchoholio beverages.

1. The committee recommended the following excise rates:

Beor, Per barrel oo eaecm e acmcemm—————————
Spirits, per proof gallon__ . _ . eiaicecaea

atural wines, per gallon. . . o neacaceanaa
Fortified wines, per gallon. .. . e —————
Artificial spnrkiing wines, pergallon. ... ... .__.._. e mmm e ————
Champagne, per gallon. . . . o ceeecec———————

2. The committee recommended alternative tariff schedules—a 2-column
tariff if the Administration desired to use liquor tariffs for bargaining purposes;
a single tariff if it did not.

BARGAINING TARIFF

Beer, initial, $15.50 per barrel; minimum, $4.96 per barrel,
Bpirits, initial, $5 per proof gailon; minimum, $2 per proof gallon.
Still wines, initial, $2 per gallon; minimum, 60 cents per gallon.
Sparkling wines, initial, $6 per gallon; minimum, $1.60 per gallon.
lie above 2-column schedules contemplates that the President be given
power to lower the initial rates to the specified minimum.

NONBARGAINING TARIFF

Beer, per barrel, $7.75.

Spirits, per proof gallon, $3.00.
Still wines, per gr]on, $1.

Sp rkling wines, pe- gallon, $3.30.
3. In addition the committee recommended certain relatively small occupa-
tional taxes for control rather than for revenue purposes and a floor stock tax to
make the necessary adjustments between present and recommended exeige rate-.

4. The committee recommended that Tederal receipts from internal-revenuc
taxation of alcoholic beverages be shared with those States which refrained from
lev, in7 direct or indirect gallonage taxes on alcoholic beverages—-the States’ share
to be computed as follows:

Twenty percent of total receipts to be allocated for distribution to States. The
share of each individual State to be determined by a formula based on the relatio:
between the combined production and consumption in that State, and totul
domestic production and consumption for the entire United States.

Respectfully,
. Epwarp G. Lowny, Jr.,
Chairman of the Informal Interdepartmental Committee
on the Tazalion and Control of Alcoholic Beverages.

The PRESIDENT,

The White House.

Mr, Treapway. It is not beyond the province of this committee in
reaching a conclusion in relation to this system that you are suggesi-
ing of a classification, because it strikes me offhand—it is the fir:!
suggestion—that if we classify by countries importations of prac-
ticnlly the same article in the way of alcoholic beverages, there is no
reason why we should not classify a yard of goods or any othcr
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article that we import in the same way, and put on one country’s
importations a difterent rate than we put on others. Whut strikes
me, Mr. Lowry, is that you are suggesting a pretty dangerous tariff
system to us,

Senator Kina. May T make a suggestion, if my friend will permit
me?

Mr. Treapway. Certainly.

Senator Kina. There are three or four different kinds of currants
that we import. The currant from Greece 1s to be differentiated
from currants that are produced on the Island of Crete, or in Pales-
tine, or in Italy. You could, it secems to me, by the classification
that the witness is referring to, without invading or impinging upon
the favored-nation proviso, so classify the currants that came in from
Girecce or from Itn{v that a different rate would apply.

Mr. Treapway., May I not ask this question, Senator? I am only
asking for information. You are speaking of currants.

Senator King. That is only one illustration. I might give many.

Mr. Treapway. That is an article of growth. Here we are deal-
ing with a manufactured product. It seems to me that puts it in a
different classification. Of course it is assumed that the best cham-
pagne would be imported from France—that is, if you are import-
mg. I suppose out near your home, in California, they make just as
good, but they cannot get quite the same price for it. As an im-
ported article probably the best champagne would be rated as com-
ing from France. On the other hand, there are other countries that
make champagne. Now, when you get it manufactured, how are you
going to cllassify it? You might classify the grapes from which
that champagne is manufactured.

Senator Kina. We classify glassware in our tariff act. We clas-
sify various commodities—textiles, etc.

Mr. Treapway. Different qualities,

Senator Kixa. Exactly; but you could consider the quality for
the purpose of your differentintion and for the purpose of your clas-
sification,

Mr. Treapway. Then the Senator does not sec any difficulty in the
suggestion that Mr. Lowry makes as to the classification of liquors?

Senator Kina. I am trying to follow him. I think you may clas-
sify liquor in such a way as to differentiate Scotch “whisky from
Bourbon or rye, and you could put that into one category.

Mr. Treapway. Oh, I agree; but when one bottle of rye comes
from one country, and another bottle from another country, that is
the kind of classification, I assume, that Mr, Lowry is referring to.

. Senator Kina. Doubtless there are such refinements in the produc-
tion of liquor, Bourbon or rye, that it is vasy to classify it. For
instance, the Bourbon whisky that came from Kentucky had, it
scems to me—though I have had no particular experience—a distinct
flavor by which you could differentiate it from the whisky that might
be produced in your State.

My, Treapway. I admit that T am not an expert in any recognition
of those various differentiations, but I want to get the information.

Senator Gore. I want to make the point that this is hearsay,
according to the gentleman’s own statement. [Laughter.]

Senator Kina. The objection is sustained,

20101—34——- 5
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The CrrammaN. Are there any further questions?

Mr. VinsoN. Mr. Chairman, T move a reeess until 2: 80 this after-
noon,

(The motion was agreed to.) ) o i

(‘Thereupon, at 12:15 p.m., the committees sitting in joint session
took a recess until 2: 30 p.m.)

AFTER RECESS

The committee reassembled at 2:80 p.n., pursuant to the taking
of recess.

The CairmaN. The committee will be in order. The first witness
this afternoon is Dr. Herbert Ieis, cconomic adviser of the State
Department. Mr, Feis, will you please come forward and state your
name and official connection witﬁ the Government and other facts
necessary to identify you?

STATEMENT OF HERBERT FEIS, ECONOMIC ADVISER, STATE
DEPARTMENT :

Mr, Fris. My name is Herbert Feis, economic adviser, State De-
partment.

The CiamrMaN. Your title is doctor?

Mr. Fris. Yes, sir.

The Cuairman. Doctor, I believe you were a member of the Inter-
departmental Commission at the time the report to the Secretary
of the Treasury of November 7, relative to taxation of alcoholic
beverages, was made ¢

Mr. Ifris. Yes, sir. )

The CrzairmaN. The committee would like to know at the outset
whether you have any general statement that you would like to
make on the subject ?

Mr, Fris. I have no prepared statement; no, sir. I should le
glad, perhaps, in the course of replying to your questions, to go to
a little greater length than the answers to the questions might require.

The CrairmaN. You would prefer to yield to questions at the
outset ?

Mr. Fris. If you please.

Mr. Hirn. Dr. Feis, have you made a study of the cost of produc-
tion of spiritous liquors?

Mr. Fems. Never, sir.

My, Hirt. Your connection with this committee had to do more or
less with the trade agreement features that were in contemplation?

Mr. Feis, That was the only reason why the State Department
was represented on the committee. Tt was recognized that there was
a foreign commerce question of substantial importance, and it was
also recognized that the domestic tax policy and the commercial pol-
icy ought to be fitted in together. It was those considerations that
led to the appointment of State Department representatives. and
solely those considerations,

?'Ir. ?I'IILL. The domestic tax policy as related to the foreign trade
volic
: MgFEIS. Yes, sir.
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Mr. Hirn In reading the report of this committee I see you sug-
est in the alternative two sets of rates of import duties on liquor .
imported. One is just a straight flat rate_and the other a 2-rate
system, the maximum and the minimum. I take it that the latter
slan or suggestion was put in with the view of forming the basis
}or certain trade agreements or association for trade agreements with
foreign countries that wish to export to this country either spiritous
liquors or wines?
r. Feis. That was the underlying idea behind the double-column
tariff ; yes, sir.

Mr. Hirr. Could you give the committee an idea as to the plan
under which such a dual system of rates might be operated?

Mr. Feis. The source in general was this: Here was a prospective
trade of very considerable importance about to be opened up. It was
a trade in many branches of which the foreign {)roduct was of high
quality, well esteemed over here, strongly desired, and therefore held
prospects of a very substantial trade. If that trade merely took
place under the ordinary tariff arrangement, it might or might not
lead to the same desirable result that those who proposed the double
column had in mind, which was this: That you would begin by
establishing a level of rates that was very high, perhaps high enough
to permit only a very limited amount of trade movement; then yvou
put in the hands of the executive probably, as the ecasiest way of
carrying out the policy, the power to reduce any of those rates down
to a minimum, likewise defined by Congress, if and as, in his judg-
ment, adequate concessions could be secured for various other Amer-
ican products for which it was important to retain or to develop new
foreign markets. The departure was made with these thoug{n(s in
mind: That many other countries, including many of the important
wine- and spirit-producing countries had of recent years developed
trade arrangements based very largely on the bargaming ‘dea.

Now, where you might trust to the ordinary process of inter-
national exchange to bring you markets in return for those which
f’ou permit foreign producers to develop over here, that process has
ost the certainty which it once had, and therefore to reserve the
right of entry to the American market, to make it part of a bargain
over which you had some control seemed advisable.

Then there was the second thought. Again if left to ordinary
trade process what goods would flow out of the American market,
remaing undetermined. If you handle the thing in part as a bar-
gaining matter, in your bargaining arrangement you have some
opportunity, limited, it is true, but still some opportunity to more
or less seeck markets for the particular American commodities for
which it seems most essential at the moment to try to secure foreign
markets, and what the committee had in mind primarily was the
various staple agricultural products,

That, in general, was the line of reasoning behind the recom-
mendation,

Mr. Hirn, Doctor, did I understand you to say that the European
conntries have such a bargaining arrangement among themselves
at this time? '

Mr. Fe1s. Very many of them have, in one way or another. They
have n two-end slide rule.  What they permit to enter very largely
depends on what advantages they obtain; yes.
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Mr. Hiun. Now, it is a matter of general knowledge that France
and some other countries are limiting imports from certain countries
to established quotas. They limit some of the commodities from
this country that are seeking markets in those countries to certain
limited quantities, and it is in view of that proposition that you
think this would be advantageous to our international trade?

- Mr. Frrs. I would not say—I do not believe the committee would
have recommended any such policy if merely one country had been
in mind. ,

Mr. Hirn, I did not mean to imply that it was just one country,
but there are other countries. I named France, but I used the
blanket expression “ other countries.” There are others?

Mr. I'rs. They vary in degree; they vary in method ; they vary in
the explicitness with which these bargains are arranged, but making
allowance for the variation, there are almost no countries on the con-
tinent of Kurope that in one way or another are not pursuing
bargaining policy.

Mr. Hirn. In what way, Doctor, could we make such a plan eftec.
tive without establishing a definite rate for one country and a differ-
ent definite rate for another country on the snme commodity that i
exported to this country?

r. Fe1s. That is a process that requires very careful examination.
There may be some features of it that the committee might particu-
larly not want to discuss in public.

Mr, Hir. Well, it has to be written into the act in some generai
way, of course, without probably defining specifically just what
classifications you might want to make in order to effectuate the
pm'{)ose in mind in making this recommendation.

Mr. Fris. As for the general question of classification, one of the
first things that became apparent in studying our previously exist-
ing—still existing—tariff classification for wines and spirits that it i
very much simpler in nature than those used in most other coun-
tries. They have a very much more intricate system of classification
than we have been in the habit of using, and the probable, reason-
able surmise was that one of the reasons for devefo ing that more
intricate classification was to have a more flexible bargaining
instrument.

Mr. Hirr. I do not understand that it is the thought of the com-
mittee that Congress should establish specifically certain classifica-
tions but simply to provide general authority under which the State
Department could itself work out the classifications under such
general authority.

Mr, Fris. I do not believe the committee had any conclusive
thought in the matter. It had so definite a sense that Congress
would dispose in this matter that I do not think it had any inner
decision as to whether Congress itself in writing the provision:
would write the classification in full, or whether Congress woull
write it in part and then give the Exccutive the power of modifica-
tion. I do not remember any discussion in which that was talked of.

Mr. Hinr, In your opinion would it be practical to write into th
law specifically the classifications that might be necessary to carry
out the purpose which you have in mind?

Mr. Fris. Subject to the right to correct myself, I should think
it wonld be practicable for Clongress certainly to establish as many
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classifications and as many intricate classifications as are develeped
in the report of the committee, perhaps leaving to the Executive
t.;xe power to further extend them or to modify them or to shift
them.

The Cramaan. Doctor, at this point, if there is any phase of
this subject that you would prefer to present to the committee
in executive session, the Chair will be glad to take that matter up
with the committee with the view to arranging to hear you in
exectitive session.

Mr. Fers. Thank you, sir. There is nothing very extensive. It
would be only a matter of perhaps 5 minutes altogether. It might
e a little bit easier to talk that way.

Mr. Treapway. Mr. Feis, before proceeding to some other ques-
tions, on your request to be heard in executive session, that subi'cct
was brought up this morning with Mr. Lourie, the matter of clas-
sification, and I think he did you the honor to say that you were
the person that we ought to apply to for that information. Now
I would like, without intruding on any executive suggestions that
vou wish to present, I think you could fairly tell the committee at
this time the nature of the relationship that you would prefer to
have carried out executively.

Mr. Fes. Let me, perhaps, begin a little bit far from the target,
about something that you gentlemen know much better than I do.
Any work of classification, tariff classification, in the field of this
commodity or any other commodity, is a businass of rough approxi-
mation—I mean there are no perfections about it, and it is a business
in which more than one clement requires consideration. Offhand
I should think these are some of the elements that anybody, legis-
lative or executive, considering classification, would want to take
into account.

As to our own domestic production, there would be the question
of whether for the particular type of produet, American conditions
scemed favorable, and whether given any reasonable measure of pro-
teetion, the industry could develop a quite satisfactory product of
that t_vFo at a reasonable cost. That would be one. .And the con-
trary of that, the determination of the types of product that we either
could not, or presumably would not, or should not wisely undertake to
try to develop here, but rather leave for foreign producers, seeking
in return opportunities for other American industry. That is per-
haps the leading line.

Mr. Treapway. And it is that particular detail of the relationship
between this country and the various other countries that you feel
ought to be confidential ¢ '

.. Mr. Frrs. Some of the detail of it, but not on that particular point.
That is one element that would enter into the classification. More
Uriefly, here are some of the others.

Presumably, as to whether it is a type of wines or spirits of popular
consumption or one of the vintage wines, and the rest more generally
considdered luxury consumption. In one case or the other the com-
mittee might believe it both wise and practicable to apply a quite
diffevent seale of tariff as a tax.  That would be a second thing.

Fhe third element of classifieation would have several objects.
Cwould be probably such a classifiention as would give bargaining
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effectiveness and flexibility, so that you could establish relatively easy
terms for the products of such regions or countries as seem to recipro-
cate fairly without necessarily extending those to other producin

countries, and it is in that realm where I think to get down to deta
is more easily done in private session.

Mr, Treapway, I get your idea, Doctor. How long have you
been connected with the State Department?

Mr, Ie1s. Since May 1931—no; May 1930.

Mr. Treapway. Would you mind telling the committee your pri-
vate ;\mploynwnt previous to your time, or what your connections
were?

My, Feis. T came from the Council on Foreign Relations in New
York, which is, as many of you members may know, a group of
several people of decided interest in international affairs.

Mr. Treapway. Is that conducted under Columbia University
auspices?

Mr, Friis. No: it is a private club in a way; a club, however,
which tries to make—its facilities available to the public. One of the
things it does is to edit a quarterly magazine called “ TForeign
Affairs ” that you may have seen. Then, it has a research division
that makes various studies in fields of American-foreign relations.
But its chief purpose is just to permit the members to meet among
themselves and with foreign visitors for the discussion of various
phases of foreign affairs.

My, Treapway. You were an official of that organization?

My, I'eis. I was an oflicial of that organization.

Mvr. Treapway. How do you define your title in the State Depart-
ment? Iconomic adviser of the Stal- Department?

Mr. Fris. It was defined before I came. There was a name and
a salary and they just hooked me up with the name and hooked me
up with the salary. That is all. [Laughter.]

Mr. Treapway. And it was not for salary prrposes but for your
knowledge that you were included in this lisi of about 15 inter-
departmental men, T take it?  Your salary does not change because
you are assigned to a place on this committee?

Mr. Fris. The salary does not change; no.

Mr. Treapway. Let me ask you this question: Of course, our
citizens are proud of their own industries in this country and
naturally so. Would you care to express any opinion as to the pre-
war quality of alcoholic beverages manufactured in the United
States?

Mr. Fr1s. Practically all I ever saw of pre-war alcoholic beverages
I saw by looking beneath the swinging doors at the corner saloon.

Mr. Treapway. I did not assume anything else, but I mean as a
matter of your economic group there. I would not presume to insinu-
ate that you had sampled them all personally. [ ll?mu,«zhter.] That
was not my thought, but more to get your idea of the quality of
American products, whether it was the whisky of Kentucky or the
rum of New England or the champagne of California or the wines
of New York.

Mr. IFe1s. Are you giving me an opportunity, Mr. Treadway, to
express my purely personal temperamental taste or is this a technical
question ¢

Mr. Treapway. This would be more technical,
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Mr. Frs. Well, as a technical question, I have not the slightest
qualification for replying. I will explain again, if I may, that the
only thing that drew the State Department officials to the com-
mittee was the recognition that there was a foreign-commerce
question, a question for one thing which would involve our treaty
relationships; a question, that connected us back to other depart-
ments every ciuy in talking with the Department of Agriculture and
the Department of Commerce, and their saying that their problems
required the utmost attention to foreign-trade measures, and it is
their shove behind us that makes us more and more alert to these
foreign-trade questions. '

Mr. Treapway. My inquiry was to get your view, if I could, as to
the quality of American products containing alcohol. ‘

Mr, Frrs. Well, I mean the only view I have would come from
the tongue, not from the brain,

Mr. Treapway. I will delay that then.

Mr. Fgis. I am not withholding anything, sir.

Mr. Treapway. Then let me ask you this question: Are you a
believer in the protective tariff system in American law?

Mr. TFris. I believe that—this is a long and dull speech.
[Laughter.]

Mr. Treapway. No. oh no. Not at all.

Senator Harrtson. Tt will be if you talk on the protective part of
it. [Laughter.]

Mr. Fris. I believe that every government has the unquestioned
right to lay down conditions for the entry of foreign goods. I
believe that within proper limits and proper lines it is wise and
justified in the exercise of that policy. To proceed from there would
take me into a long discourse.

Mr. Treapway. The reason I asked that question was its bearing
on this reciprocal trade proposition, and the reason I asked you
ﬁhuut the quality of American products has the same general

earing.

'l‘hcxg; let me come to this question: In your opinion what will
be the veaction of the producers of American goods as now legalized
in this country—I mean wet goods that are now legalized to be
sold—if we enter into all these various trade relations that will
reduce the rate of tariff entry of their competitive products?

Mr. Fris, Here, of course, I am giving merely my personal
judgment,

Mr, Treapway. That is what we want.

Mr. Feis. I would assume that in dealing with the whole question
Congress, or the Executive, would establish, even as a minimum rate,
rates reasonably sufficient to protect against foreign production.

Mr. Treapway. In other words, you would not favor the reciprocal
arrangement to the detriment of home products?

Mr. Fers. I would have minimum rates on those branches of wines
and spirits production which we seemed reasonably well suited to
produce. I would have reasonable rates for those branches of pro-
duction such as would give them a chance to develog.

Mr. Trespway. Bearing in mind our interest first in our own
products?

S
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Mr, Fes, I would not know first or last—I mean there are vari-
ous things—like a cook making a soup; I do not know quite how
I would do it, how I would put the vegetables in there.

Mr, Treapway. But would you have In mind American interests?

Mr. Fris. In those branches which would seem to have fitness.

My, ‘Treapway. Just one more inquiry. In what way would this
reciprocal proposition that evidently the administration seems to
favor have {))earing on favored nation treaties or clauses?

Mr. Feis. In the case of countries with which we had unconditional
most-favored-nation treaties, those countries could claim as low rates
as were given to any third country on any particular classification
division without any concession, without any express concession,

Mr, Treapway, That phase has been consic ere(*, I judge, by your
committee, and you feel that you are within the province of the
favored nation clause in the recommendations you make?

Mr. Fris. We are distinctly of the opinion that our interest in
the existing treaty relationships would not seriously curtail the useful
results to be expected from this policy. And that I can explain more
in detail privately.

Mr. Treapway, And we would not be getting ourselves into more
difticulties by showing these favors in a reciproeal manuner?

Mr. IFr1s, Not, I should say, on two conditions-—and here perhaps
I might take advantage of the Chairman’s original offer to permit
me to make something in the way of a short statement.

It would not create resentment provided the minimum rates that
were established were so low for those types of wines and spirits
which we were not particularly well qualified to produce, that they
offered a substantial market to foreign producers on relatively casy
terms and in retnrn for adequate concessions for other American in-
dustry., That is, if we permit the development of a real market here
for the foreign product, there would be no resentment.

Secondly, provided the tariff arrangement was made reasonably
permanent; provided, that as soon as the foreign producers had
developed their connections, their vinevards, made all their caleu-
lations on the idea that there was this potential American market.
provided that then we did not immediately reverse and shut them
out,  That wounld do more harm—any such policy of quick reversal
would do more harm than any tariff’ policy that we adopted at the
start.

Let me say this, that as you gentlemen may know, though per-
haps not in detail, because these arrangements shift quickly, there
is an Executive Committee on commercial policy now operating for
the consideration of all questions in the international trade field.
It is a committee set up by the President’s order and contains rep-
resentatives of 6 or 7 departments, Having received the re-
quest of your committee before the session of this Bxeentive Comn-
mittee this morning, I took the liberty of discussing this subject
with them, and I was authorized to say that the general view 1 sm
expressing is in general the view and judgment of that Ixecutive
Committee who perhaps would make this additional suggestion. that
vou might want to take into consideration: If you decide to write
a bill in which the Executive is given power to reduce rates down
to a certain minimum, you might also consider giving the Iéxccutive
the power to establish other types of arrangement, such as market
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allocation arrangements in the fleld; that there may be some situ-
ations that might be fit to be handled better through some form
of market allocation than merely by your two-column tariff; at the
same time the committee would not want that to be understood to
mean that it was thought in genoral these market allocation arrange-
ments were advisable arrangements. T was asked to say these things
in the name of the committee,

Mr. Treapway. Let me just understand a little more about that
committee. I did not intend to ask this. This is not your interde-
partmental committee that you are talking about now?

Mr. Fes, That is not the interdepartmental wines and liquors
committee, no.

Mr. Treapway. This committee has been set up since?

My, Frrs. This has been set up since.

1\711'. Treapway. Since the interdepartmental committee was set
up?

Mr, I'rrs, That is right, all exccutive departments before taking
any action affecting our imports or export trade, have been asked
to report to this exceutive committee for discussion.

Mr, Treapway. Is this the one that the papers referred to this
morning as to be headed by Mr, Peek?

Mr. Fris. No, sir,

Mr, Treapway. One has got to move fast to keep up with these
various committees.

Mr. Fris. Yes, very. I gather from talking this morning with
<ome members of the committee that the lines of Mr. Peek’s com-
mittee are not yet completely defined, but I dare say this executive
committee will work very close along with the committee that Mr.
Peele will head; in fact, they might be merged or something of that
sort,

Mr, Treapway. Is it confidential who constitutes this committee?

Mr. IFr1s. No. sir.

Mr. Treapway. Would you mind telling us who they are?

My, Fets. The membership is not exclusive, That is, each depart-
ment has nominated one person, but it is very usual at the meeting
to have additional persons there to cover topics that are up for dis-
cussion that day. The nominated members are, for the étnt‘o De-
partment, at the first sessions Acting Secretary Phillips, now As-
sistant Secretary Sayre; for Clommerce, Assistant Secretary Dickin-
son and Dr. Willard Thorp, head of the Bureau of Foreign and
Domestic Commerce: for the A.A.A., (General Westerveld and Mr.
Ray Miller; for the N.R.A.. Mr. Osear Ryder; for Agriculture, both
Mr. Tugwell and Secretary Wallnce have been at many of the
meetings; for the Tariff Commission, Chairman Obrien and Viee
Chairman Page. 1 think that has been the full regular personnel
of the committee.

Mr. Treabway. Then yvou invite in—the board invites in others
when particular subject matters are up? IHow long has that com-
mittee been in existence?

Mr. Fris, About 4 weeks,

My, Treapway. That is quite an old one?

Mr, Fers. It is the father of committees by now.
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Mr. Treapway. Just one other question and then I am through,
and that is this: Would you try to explain, in as plain and simple
language as you can, the message that you 'brought to us from this
board this morning? It is a little intricate for me. )

Mr, Frs, Point 1 is that the general recommendation in the liquor
interdepartmental committee report of a double tariff system, accom-
panied by Executive discretion, in general seems to the executive
committee a wise policy to follow. )

Point 2, that in writing the bill Congress may in addition want to
consider the suggestion that the Ixecutive be given the power to
regulate the inward movement of wines and liquors by other means
than tariff, That is about what it comes down to.

Point 38, that in making that suggestion the executive committee
does not want to be understood as necessarily favoring allocation or
quota plans in general.

That, in essence, is the sum of the discussion of the committee this
morning.

Mr. Treapway. The quota, you would feel, was only temporary, as
explained this morning?

r. Fris, Either temporary or exceptional. At any rate, the com-
mittee has never had anything like a thorough-going discussion of
the quota system and would not want to have me purport it to be
either for or against the general idea.

Mr. Treapway. Thank you.

Mr. Knurson. Mr. Feis, in view of the limited supply of liquor.
do you not think that Congress would be justified in giving first
consideration to the health of the American consumer rat%er than to
the welfare of the American producer until such time as the domestic
production of good liquor will be sufficient to supply the demand!?

Mr. Fexs, I certainly agree that an adequate supply of good liquor
is an important consideration; however, to rank it and combine it
with the other considerations—on that I do not feel that I can be
very definite.

Mr. KnutsoN. Do you not think that we are in a position now
to consider the welfare of the consumer?

Mr. Fris. You appeal to my sympathy. [Laughter.]

Mr. Knurson. How about good sense?

Mr. Feis. And my good sense. [Laughter.)

Mr. McCormacxk. Doctor, is it expected that the importations will
be greater for the next few years than they have been during the
preprohibition period?

Mr. Fris. That question in the interdepartmental committee
always starts a free for all dispute, and the only authority, to the
best of my recollection, that had figures to back up their idea wus
the Treasury, and they did not, in general, expect a consumption
much greater than in the preprohibition period. I am not even sure
that they did not think there might be actually a decline.

Mr, McCormack. I understand from the report that there is
practically no domestic, aged whisky in the country at the present
time.

Mr, Fes. It is o very limited supé)ly.

Mr, McCormack. About two and a half million gallons. And

that it requires about 4 years to accumulate an adequate supply of
straight whisky; that is, aged whisky in bond usually takes about 4
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-gh, B years, I understand. There is & small stock on hand which will be
Hle undoubtedly used for .rect1f¥1ng and blending purposes and for
his | new distillations of grain alcohol. That was contained in the report.
81 Would not that indicate that there would have to be substantial

wor B8 importations to meet the domestic demand? ) )
m- B fr. Frs. It really is a part of the field on which my evidence is
ive @ worth very little, if anything. I can, perhaps, just add this item
that you probnbiy know, but it may conceivably not have been
sto B DLrought out so far. It was that consideration, I believe, which led
v to [ the liquor authority last week to authorize the importation of a
ans B8 substantial number of millions of gallons of certain types of Ameri-

B can liquor available in Canada.

‘tee B Mr. McCormack. Carrying out Mr. Knutson’s question, it would
or B scom as though one of the primary considerations of the adminis-
B trative power, if the administrative power is delegated, would be
his that of the consumer rather than protecting the domestic producer
B where they are unable to supply the demand. That leads up to
as what I had in mind. Yoa have been talking about the reciprocal
B Urade agreements and the classifications. If Congress writes in limi-
m- B tations it might seriously limit the administrative unit. What would
of B Dbe your reaction to Congress prescribing the broad legislative policy

be B§ and leave to the administrative unit as broad administrative and
@ directionary powers as possible? '

Mr. Fris. Offhand, I should think that would be the more advis-

able course. The first part of your question stirs up my recollec-

or. h gl 4 o o A
vt tion on a point that perhaps I might vecite in addition to the points
{o I have discussed. ) .
tie The only reason the committee recommended the use of this

a1 B license and quota system during this preliminary period was to
wotect the market until the time when Congress could act and

or : P A<
it ay down the maximum and minimum terms for the admission of
be the foreign product. It did not favor in and for itself this tempo-

rary curtailment of the market; but on the other hand, it concluded
that if later a bargaining policy was to be adopted, you had better
preserve the American market from being fully stocked before you
began to bargain, but it would follow there that unless in the further
carrying out of this policy Congress and the Iixecutive laid down
minimum rates low enough to permit certain types of foreign prod-
Al ucts to enter on relatively favorable terms so as to give a substan-

tial market here which could be used to secure substantial markets

IW

he . :

abroad for American products—unless those things were done, I for
e one as a member of the committee would feel that the temporary
he quota arrangements, these licensing and quota arrangements that we

are now using, would have missed their purpose, because that is
their purpose.

Does that answer your question?

Mr. McCormack. My main question was to receive your view
on Congress laying down the broad legislative policy.

s
nm
re

is

at Mr. Fris. T should think that the ISxecutive, having sensed the
perpetual opportunity to review the situation could adjust it.
Mr, McCormack, To meet that situation.
d Mr. Feis. Yes, sir.




74 TAX ON INTOXICATING LIQUOR

Mr. Crowrnen. I want to get clear in my mind, if T can, Mr, Feis,
whether the suggestion that your Department feels that under the
existing treaties with the most-favored-nation clause, whether the
olicy would be on the broad policy of a 2-column tarift or whether
1t is only just applied in the case such as is bofore us, where the
commodities that we are going to give the proferential rate to are
not made in any other country, and for that reason it would not
cause any serious interference or impairment. You get my point.
I think? TFor instance, on France we might in our 2-column make
the rate $6 on champagne and $2 on champagne from France. That
would not perhaps hurt anybody else’s feelings, because we do not
get champagne from anywhere else. We might do the same thing
on certain types of Scotch and other whiskies from Great Britain.
What I wondered was whether your theory on which your discussion
is based pertains to this one subject or whether you went into the
broad policy of a 2-column tariff,

My, Feis. For all commodities?

Mr. Crowrner. For all commodities.

Mrv. Frrs. We did not go into that. The discussion was entirely
limited to the one commodity.

Mr, Crowrner., I am glad to know that. The suggestion was made
this morning by Mr. Lourie, and if I got it correctly it was this:
His suggestion of obviating the difficulty was that we make the spe-
cinl rate, say, to France or some other county, England or anybady.
and then in any other competing country we make a quota vestric-
tion to this for them. It did not seem to me that was a proper pro-
cedure; it was too much like doing by indirection what you could not
do directly.

Mr. IFris. T do not think that that idea was ever discussed by the
committee.

Mr. Crowrniek. I just wanted to get that. I am glad to know that
the discussion on this point dealt wholly with the liquor question and
viewpoint rather than general policy.

Mr. Feis. I think your question relates to the general question
asked before, were our treaty commitments such as to limit the effec-
tive use of a double column tariff for wines and liquors. The answer
is to be found partly in the classification, partly in the fact that we
have not got treaties with the whole world. That is another part.

Mr. CrowrHer. We have a great many of them.

Mr. IFris. A great many, yes.

Mr. Crowrner. With aYl the important countries of the world.

My, Fes. No. sir; there are many countries with which we do not
have them.

But I think this had perhaps better be reserved as the Chairman
suggests.

Now as to the other question, the committee was appointed solely
to deal with wines and liquors, and any suggestion in there mu-t
necessarily have been limited to that field. They had no jurisdiction
outside of it whatsoever.

Mr, Crowrner. From my viewpoint of protection I am afraid
of the entering wedge. That is all. I am afraid of the camel
nose getting under the tent. That is all I am afraid of.

Let me ask you, would this be a fair question: Do you think your
personal opinion, or is it true of the State Department, that under
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the existence of our present treaties containing that clause, we are in
i position now, not particularly with regard to wines and liquors,
but to adopt a two-column tnritg schedule as against the world, with
the existence of our present treaties, without repeal or nbrogation of
present treaties or something of that sort? Is that a fair question?

Mr. Fews. That is an invitation to dinner, Mr. Congressman.
Langhter.]

Mr. Crowrner., That is all right if you pay the check. [Laughter.]

My, Frrs. Naturally, I think the question of a two-column tarift
might as a general matter of policy be well worth consideration; not,
may I add, as part of the general tariff revision, but 1 can imagine a
possible delegation of powers to the executive of a somewhat broader
character, such as in time might lead to the development of a two-
column tariff. But that is a purely personal idea, and I want to
assure you again that this wines and liquor thing was not debated as a
uestion of general policy at all,

My, Crowrner. I do not think you quite got my point,

Mr. Feis. On the one hand there was the fact that we were going
to open up this new American market; on the other hand there was
the Department of Agriculture saying: “ Can you do anything to
ease our situation on staple American products?” And you put
those two things together and you have got those sections of the
report to meet, ’ ’

Mr. Crowrnger. The merits of the proposition may be debatable,
of course, but what I asked you was whether you thought, under
existing laws and treaties, we are in a position now, without some
changes in them, to have this two-column tariff on things other than
iiquors, as a general proposition ¢

Mr. IFFris. I certainly would not want—I should not think it
would be advisable to do it by any single legislative act. If it is
done at all, it would have to be done by, I think, delegation to the
Executive and slow use of the delegated power if circumstances
favored it—something of that kind, something of that sort. ‘T'hat
would be the way in which the transition would be made.

Mr, Hrur. Doctor, can you give us a list of the principal countries
with which we have treaties under the favored-nations clause?

Mr. Fris. I would prefer, if vou would permit me, to send a
printed record down to you.

Mr, Hirrn. And also those with which we do not have such treaties,

Mr, Fers. We have actually more executive agreements than we
have treaties. However, if T may be permitted for the purpose of
the record T will send the whole list.

My, HiLn, That will be perfectly satisfactory.

Mr. McCrintic. Is your department, your committee, giving out
to the public information that relates to the amount of liquor that
hias been assigned to the various countries on the quota basis eligible
to be brought in?

Mr, Fris. No, sir,

Mr, McCrintico, Is that considered a matter that should not be
viven to the public?

Mr, Frs, From the very beginning the State Department has un-
dertaken to give out no information whatsoever on any phase of (he
subject.  That was to avoid crossed wires. When Mr. Lourie was
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chairman of the committee it was left to him, and since Mr. Choate
has come down it has been left to Mr. Choate.

Mr. McCrinric. Then that information will not be given out to
the public?

Mr, Fris, It certainly is for Mr. Choate’s decision, not the State
Department’s decision.

Mr. Crowrurr. Just one more question. I was wondering if you
really thought that this offers a very broad base for trading facili-
ties or opportunities at this time. I notice that the average value
of our importations of all champagnes and other sparkling wines for
the years 1900 to 1918 averaged around $4,000,000 in value, with
the duty collected the highest ever around $8,000,000, and running
from one to two million, and so forth. Does that afford a very
big base?

Mr. Frs. I think it is easily subject to exaggeration. I would
anticipate American purchases of foreign wines and spirits to be
somewhat greater’ than it was in the preprohibition period. but
that is entirely, as it must be, entirely a personal hunch. nothing
more, and at best I agree that it is subject to exaggeration.

Mr. Crowrner. I just mention that because, as I stated before,
I am concerned about the entering wedge of developing this policy.

The Cuamman. Have you any questions, Senator?

Senator HarrisoN. I wanted to ask the Doctor, Mr. T'readway
asked you about your services up here now. You came here in 1930,
I understand?

Mr. Fris. Just about. I do not want to confuse the record and I
want to correct myself again. I came in 1931, May 1931,

Scnator Hagrrisox. When Mr. Stimson was Secretary of State?

Mr. Frrs, Yes, sir, .

Senator HarrrsoN. And you served through Mr. Stimson’s admin-
istration? And you have been there since, rendering very valuable
service,

Mr. Fews, Thank you, Senator.

Senator Harrison. I wanted to ask you, 1]'ust to remove any im-
pression that may have been gathered in the country, it has been
intimated, or insinuated, by some papers that this reciprocal trade
agreement might be used against certain countries that were not
meeting any part of their foreign debt, and that certain favoritism
might Do slown to other countries that were making every effort to
pay a part of their foreign debt. Of course, that question was not
considered by the departmental committee at all?

Mr. I'sis. No, sir.

Senator Harrison. You have given no consideration to that?

Mr. Fris. No, sir.

Senator HarrisoN. And, of course, express no opinion on it?

Mr, Fris. None whatever. And Ferhaps, if you will permit me to
add. that our natural approach to this thing is to use this advantage
to develop trade, not to create new antagonisins.,

Senator HarrisoN. Of course, if it would create a little bit of
payment, it would not hurt? [Lnughter.; But that has not been
considered by the State Department at all

Mr. Fris. It has not entered into the considerations of the inter-
departmental committee. If any power is delegated to the President,
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I do not suppose anybody can limit the considerations that the Presi-
dent might take into account. But it was certainly not a major
consideration,

Mr. Jenxins, Did your committee arrive at any definite conclu-
sions which could be announced to the public as to what American
products would admit themselves best to this ty})e of legislation{

Mr. Fris. In informal talk that was very often brought to the
fore, especially by the representatives of the Department of Agri-
culture and of Commerce. It would be those commodities which had
shown themselves able in the past to develop foreign markets on their
own initiative if not obstructed too completely by foreign govern-
ments. Such American agricultural products as our cotton, our
cereals, our fruits, our porﬁ and pork products were items perhaps
that entered into discussion more frequently than any others; and
and in the field of industry such typical American products as
American automobiles, which it has been proven time and time again
that the population of foreign countries want if they get a chance
to get them,

The CuarmMAN. Are there any further questions? If not, Doctor,
we thank you for your attendance and testimony and the informa-
tion you have given the committee,

Are there any other representatives here from any of the execu-
ltive él?epurtments or the Tariff Commission that would like to be
rear '

Mr. Hun, Mr. Chairman, if there are no other representatives of
the Departments, Mr. Lourie of the Tariff Commission is here.

The CramrmaN, We will be glad to hear Mr. Lourie. Give your
name and address, please.

STATEMENT OF HARRY L. LOURIE, UNITED STATES TARIFF
COMMISSION

Mr. Lourie. My name is Harry L. Lourie, and I am a member
of the staff of the Tariff Commission. I have been with the com-
mision since April 1923, and before that I served for 14 years as a
chemist and an executive under the Pure Food Law, having charge
at one time of the control of the imports of various foodstufls enter-
ing at New York City.

The Cmamyan. Have you a general statement that you would
like to make, or do you prefer to just answer questions?

Mr. Lourie. You have had so much testimony I do not know if
there is anything I can add to the statements already made, but I
will be very glad to answer any questions you have to ask.

Mr, Hirn. I would like to ask you a few questions. Have you
had any considerable work in the line of statistical research in con-
nection with alcoholic liquors?

Mr, Lounie. Yes, sir. The Commission prepared and has made
public two statements with respect to alcoholic liquors. The first
one was a volume, a pamphlet o]f about 50 pages, which was a digest

of the old excise laws and showed a comparison of the various tariff
acts from 1897 to the present tarifl act. It also gave the statistics
of the production and the withdrawal of the various categories of
spirits and the imports by countries as well as in total for the various
years 1900 to 1932,
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The statistics also attempted to show the part that had been played
by the revenue derived from alcoholic taxes beginning with 1900, as
compared to the total revenue of the United States from all sources.

Mr, Treapway. May I interrupt you to this extent? That chart
that Mr. Lourie furnished the subcommittee would, I think, be a
very illuminating document to have incorporated as part of his tes-
timony now, and I suggest that if the chairman approve, the clerk
be asked to bring it down from the committee room upstairs, _

Mr. Hir. What part did you have in this work, Mr. Lourie? Did
vou yourself personally conduct this investigation for the Tarift
Commission ? .

Mr. Lourik. Of course, it would be physically impossible for any
one person to gather all the information himselt, I had an assistant
and we used our statistical division. Probably 20 or 3% people
gathered the figures, and then we simply worked out our (:ulcu‘lu-
tions and presented them in what we thought was the logical order.
I may say for the benefit of the committee that early this year the
Commission had discussed the advisability of preparing for Con-
gress, in line with the statutory requirements, a summary of tariff
information on the entire alcoholic schedule, and we had begun to
work on this proposition and had made considerable headway; in
fact, we had all of the statistics gathered and a great deal of the
descriptive material prepared when the Interdepartmental Commit-
tee was organized, of which I was a member.  As the committee was
preparing to report, the Commission decided to postpone the issu-
ance of its own publication, and simply furnished the Interdepart-
mental Committee the various statistics that we had gathered and
the various estimates that we had made, and we ma({-é public this
particular document, and last week, I think it was, we made public
a statement showing for each country of the world the imports of
the various kinds of liquors during the fiscal years 1910 to 1914,

Senator Warsm. Do you think the tariff on spirituous liquor~
should be less for the current year than for future years because of
the shortage of supply ?

Mr, Lourie. That 1s a question, Senator Walsh, that T feel very
loath to answer, because, as you fmow, the Commission representa-
tivesll}cver discuss the actual correctness of any rate. But may I
say this———-

Senator Warsir (interposing). It has been suggested here that in
order for a legitimate dealer to successfully compete with hoo-
leggers, liquor should be sold at a retail price of $1.50 a quart. If
that is so, has your committee made any estimate of what the rate
should be, the tariff rate, upon liquor, and what the gallonage rate
should be?

Mr, Lourie. T think I can answer that best, Senator, by making
this general statement: That if you will examine the compari-
sons

Senator Warsu (interposing). Do you agree that there is a price
at which the legitimate dealer may be at a disadvantage as against
the bootlegger? '

Mr. Lourie. Absolutely.

Senator Warsi. Now, then, if that price is fixed, should we not
have in mind a rate upon the gallonage, a tariff duty, a tax within
that price, together with the cost of production?
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Mr. Lounis, Of course, that problem was before the Interde-
partmental Committee in all stages of its discussion, because we
realized—at least, I believe all members of the committee felt that
the first problem that the Government faced was to get rid of the
hootleg trade, and that the next problem was revenue, and that any
attempt to raise large amounts of revenue would fail beennse of the
fact t}mt the bootlegger would still stay in business and the legiti-
mate dealer would not be able to thrive, and the Government would,
of course, not get the revenue,

As far as tariff rates arve concerned the rates in the tariff acts that
followed prohibition were approximately double the rates which had
been in existence in the tariff acts of 1909 to 1913. In those two
tarifl acts the rates were identical. There was no change at all as
far as the alcoholic beverages were concerned, And I may say for
vour information that in those two tarifl acts the rates on distilled
-pirits were $2.60 per proof gallon, whereas in the existing tariff act
they are $5 a proof gallon. And furthermore, the existing tariff
adds the Internal Revenue tax, which was not included in the earlier
acts,  The earlier acts included, presumably, a protective element,
and whatever the internal revenue rate had been, and in those days.
a~ vou know, the internal revenue rate had hung at $1.10 for a great
many yeavs, So it was rather simple for Congress to determine how
nch the protective element should amount to.

Mr. HiLn, Mr. Lourie, have you made any investigationr of the
“ost of production of whisky in America?

Mr. Lourie. T might put it this way: The Commission, of course,
was not able to determine by the examination of the cost records ,of
producers what it actually cost, beeause the industry, as you know,
was only in existence under a permit system, and we did not feel that
we were justified in attempting to use costs under a restricted system
as being true of what the cost would be under a free system. How-
ever, certain cost clements were rather easy to ascertain from gen-
eral information.  We know that if you make a corn whisky, hour-
hon type, you get, roughly, four and a half gallons of proof spirits
from a bushel of corn. The definition that has been laid down by
the Government since the Civil War is that a gallon of proof spirits,
o proof, is 50 percent aleohol by volume. Now, if you take corn
«lling at 45 cents a bushel, you have a raw material cost, if you are
wing to get 414 gallons, of 10 cents a gallon for your raw materials.
OFf course, then you can add general figures for overhead and Inbor
and cost of management, depreciation on your plant, and I think
under normal conditions, with capacity operations, the average dis-
tiller could malke a gallon of whisky for somewhere between 30 and
10 cents,

The Cuamaan, With corn at what price?

My, Lourie. Taking corn at 45 cents a bushel, which happens to be
very close to what the price was in the preprohibition period.

_ Whisky, of course, is usunlly stored for 4 years. I am now talk-
e about the aged whiskies, We determined from the cost sched-
tles for the storing of whisky, as issued by the various people, that
it would roughly cost 20 cents a gallon to store whisky for 4 years.
And we ﬁnu‘lxly reported to the Interdepartmental Committee that.

aveording to our estimates, the cost of making a gnllon of whisky
TR T1 B ¥ I
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should not be more than $1.20, including the profit. I think that that
figure, under ordinary conditions, is fairly accurate. It does not
include the tax, and I think that [y)'ou can arrive at an estimate of its
accuracy by remembering that before i)rohibition, with a tax of
$1.10, there were large quantities of whiskies sold in the United
States from 75 cents a quart up to $1.25 for the high-grade whiskies.

Mr. Hirn, Under the $1.10 tax ¢

Mr. Lourmns, Under the $1.10 tax. Now, when the committee con-
sidered the $2.60 tax it was a simple matter of arithmetic to divide
the difference out and see how far the increase in tax might raise the
cost of whisky made today under raw material conditions very
similar to what existed before prohibition,

I may add, gentlemen, that the cost of labor in the distillery is
not an 1mportant part of the cost of making whisky. It is an oper-
ation which does not call for a great deal of hand labor. So we
figured that whisky which could have been sold before prohibition
at 75 cents a quart with a $1.10 tax, certainly could be sold—and this
is at retail—for $1.50 at a $2.60 tax. DBut our calculations, of course,
were based on the theory that there would be no superimposition of
taxes by the States. Our historical studies showed that the States
had used their licensing systems and their saloon taxes and various
taxes to raise revenue but had not taxed the production.

Senator Harrison. Have you got the figures there to show the
aggregate privilege taxes collected on licenses paid before the days
of prohibition by the States and the cities?

Mr. Lourie. I gathered those statistics for the years 1914 or 1915,
but,I am sorry I haven’t them with me. I got tYle figures together
for the committee itself and it ran into quite an amount of money,
but, of course, that was before a number of the ‘States changed from
wet to dry and the local option, which caused quite a change in the
figures. The United States census got out a report during that
period showing the taxes gathered by the States, counties, and cities,
and showing what portion of those taxes were gathered from each.

Senator Harrison. You haven’t those figures?

Mr. Lounie. Those figures on taxes gathered from the disposing of
alcoholic beverages I can supply to you, but I haven’t them with
me now.

Senator Hanruison, I think, Mr. Chairman, it would be well to put
those in the record, if we coufd, and put them in by States.

The Cnamrman. It is so ordered.

Mr. Lourie. I have them by States and by cities.

Mr, HiLn. On this $1.20 cost you stated, what percentage of profit
did you allow ¢

r. Lounie, I will have to be frank and say we did not consider
the question of profit. I tried to make an estimate of what the cost
had been before prohibition, and then taking into consideration the
fact that the business has to be rebuilt again and there would be
additional cost at the start, and that labor is somewhat higher, that
figure of $1.20 looked rather ample, considering that in the old days
we know whisky had actually retailed at 75 cents a quart.

Mr. Hirr, That cost of $1.20 was for a gallon of whisky 4 years
old, aged in wood ?

Mr. Lounie. Yes, sir.  In other words, it amounted to 80 cents
quart for that whisky, without taxes.




- Rarhi & e

L

~
-~

W e w0 U

wWors,

¥ 4]

D

TAX ON INTOXIOCATING LIQUOR 81

Senator Wavrsn. That is the distiller’s cost?

Mr. Lourie, The distiller’s cost; yes,

Senator Warsm. There must be added to that the wholesale and
retail profit?

Mr. Lourie. Yes, sirj and of course the various taxes, and the ques-
tion of license fees in the cities and States.

Senator HarrisoN., That did not include the cost of containers?

Mr. Lourie, Noj; I used that without cost of containers.

gepato;' HarrisoN. I wonder if the cost has gone up for bottles
and ju

MIJ' isovmn. The cost of bottles should have gone down, because
during the interim period there has been developed an automatic
machine for making glass bottles. For example, the recent study on
the cost of making beer in the United States shows bottles now
is a very small item of cost,.

Mr. Vinson. At that point I recall Mr. Lowry’s testimony this
$1.20 per gallon included bottles.

Mr. Lourie. There has always been a difference 6f opinion as
to that point.

Mr. Vinson. I just wanted to know whether T understood My,
Lowry correctly or not.

Mr. Lourre. As to the total cost, if you include the bottles, figur-
ing there are four quarts to the gallon, I think a whisky bottle
with its label and cork and the container on a gallon basis, that
the entire thing would amount to somewhere between 25 cents
and 85 cents, perhaps; for the 12 bottles and the corks and labels,
depending on the type of container, or it might run up a little bit,
but they use cartons which are relatively cheap.

Mr. Coorer. As I recall now, I asked Mr. Lowry the definite ques-
tion whether or not this $1.20 was the price that legally produced
whisky cost, the cost of the goods to the retailer, and I understood
him to say it was. Wouldn’t that embrace all of the elements you
now mention ?

Mr. Lourie. It would, but I do not agree with Mr. Lowry’s answer,
because at the same time I prepared these cost figures on the saume
chavt which the chairman OF the committee has mentioned we have
the cost of making beer, and in that particular cost item we did
not include bottles.

Senator Gore. Wouldn’t that apply to the wholesaler instead of
the retailer?

Mr. Coorer. My question was, What is the cost of the goods de-
livered to the retailer? ‘And that is what he stated, as T recall it,
$1.20 a gallon.

Senator Gore, I thought that was the price produced to the
wholesaler,

Mr, KyursoN. Some witnesses testified it was the thought of the
interdepartmental committee that whisky should be furnished to
the consumer at $1.50 a quart.

Mr. Lounie. Yes, sir.

Mr. Knurson. The present import tax is $5 a gallon.

Mr. Lounie. Plus $1.10.

Mr. KxvursoN. That makes over 400 percent ad valorem.

_th'. Lounie. Tt depends, of course, on what you compare that
with,
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Senator HarmisoN, IFive dollars was the before-prohibition rate,

Mr, Kxursox. That is 333 percent, then, and that is high, isn’t it?

My, Lourie. It would depend on what you compare the rate with,
whether you compare the rate with cost of producing a partioular
type of whisky in the United States, or whether you compare the
rate with the cost of producing that type of whisky in the country
it came from. The distilled spirits we import come from a num-
ber of countries and the same rate applies to cognac, which may be
30 vears old, that would apply to Scotch whisky or gin, which might
be only 3 years old.

Mr. Kxursox. That applies to Canadian whisky which is com-
parable to American wfusky, and in fact is, to all intents and
purposes, Amerviean whisky.

Mr. Lourie. Yes, sir.

Mr. Kxvrsox, Doesn't it seem the tariff would be pretty high
until such a time as we ean provide the American consumer with a
straight whixky rather than a blend of doubtful quality?

Mr. Loviie. T might answer that question by saying at least 50
pereent of the whisky consumed in t‘w United States even before
prohibition was blended—Dblended and rectified whisky.

Mr. Kxuvrsox. Yes. but they didn’t know much about it then.
and they know all about blending and rectifying whisky now. The
average American is a pretty good chemist now. It has taken him
13 years to learn, but he has a pretty fair knowledge now of ent-
ting and blending, and from now on I think they will demand a
straight whisky.

Mr. Loviie, I think that ix a matter of opinion as to which i-
the better whisky, a blended whisky or straight whisky. I might
say under the Pure IFood Law regulations, which are quite strict.
there was an order issued by President Taft, and various opinions
rendered, one by the \ttorney General, at that time Mr. \i’i(ﬁk(‘l\
sham, as to what whisky is.  There was an old ruling that to be
entitled to the use of the word *whisky ” alone it should not b
touched, and this whisky, bottled in the bonded warchouse with
the Government’s seal over the cork, was straight whisky. Then
you had your blended whisky, which was of two types. Then you
had your rectified whisky, which was a blend of a small amount ot
old whisky and a larger amount of neutral spirits. Then you hal
a mixture of neutral spirits and other liquids which were not ~oll
under the name of whisky.

Senator Gore. Then they were blended in the United States?

Mr. Lourie. Yex.

Senator Harrisox. What is neutral spirvits, I have forgotten whin
it is.

Mr, Lovrie, Neutral spirits is pure aleohol, whether you malke it
from gas, from corn, ov from what, and it is made from many thing-.

Senator Hareison. I used to know what it was in the old days.

Mr, Kzursox. If we would make the price too high, isn't ther
a danger that many would go into the rectifying business?

Mr, Lovrie, T don’t know just as to that.

Mr. Kxvrsox, What is the market price of aleohol now?

Mr. Loviae. T don't know what the price of aleohol is today.



TAX ON INTOXICATING LIQUOIt 83

Mr. Knurson, Of course it has gono up lately on the strength of
Repeal, but it has been down to $8.00 or $9.00, according to the morn-
ing paper, per gallon, and I am informed each gallon will make
two or three gallons of rectified liquor. T don't know whether that
is correct or not.

Mr, Lourie, Of course there never has been any limit to that.

My, Hirn, In the rectifying of whisky the amount of alcohol de-
termines the basic price, and then in acddition to that you have the
rectifying tax, which is an additional tax, and what would that be
in the matter of the cost of rectifying whisky?

Mr. Lourie. The rectifier has to pay another tax to the Govern-
ment for each gallon he produces from his mixture. He may buy
~some old whisky and he may buy some new whisky and some neutral
«pirits and blend them all and add water to reduce the proportion
to any point his customers desive, and then he pays the Government
in addition to the taxes paid on the spirits a rectifier’s tax.

Mr. Hinn, Included in the cost to him is the tax on the proof
vallon?

Mr. Lourie. Yes,

Mr, Hirr. In addition to that, when he rectifies this whisky he
must pay an additional tax for rectification?

Mr. Lourie. The rectifiers could only operate profitably if they
vet neutral spirits cheaper than straight whisky. ,

Senator Gore. The rectifiers’ tax is what?

Mr. Lourik. I think, 18 cents a gallon is proposed, and it is 30
cents at the present time.

Senator Gore. Is that $1.20 the cost the producer receives from the
\\’hollosn]or or retailer, or the price the wholesaler receives from the
retailer?

Mr, Lounie. That is the price we calculated the distiller can sell to
the wholesaler.

Senator Gore. That is what T thought.

Mr. Treapway. Mr. Lourie, when you appeared as a witness before
the Subcommittee of the Ways and Means Committee you provided
n~ with this chart [indieating].

Mr. Lounie. Yes, sir.

Mr, Treapway. 1 think that is really in line with your official
luties, is it not—that is, this is a tariff chart?

Mr. Lovrie. This chart was desigmed to show what we estimated
the cost in the United States and what the tarviff itself was. Tn other
words, we have two bars. “The first bar shows what the height of
the duty is without the cost of the foreign product. ‘The second
aroup shows the cost of making it per gallon and how much the
exeise tax is. For example, in thix first set-up here the tarifl pail
“ere is 81 per gallon,

Mr. Tueapway, Pardon me for interrupting.  That is beer, and
beer is of Joss consequence in onr consideration now than the other
s Why not miake your explanation based on distilled spivits
1 wines?

My, Loviie, Tn the case of distilled spivits the top bar here shows
the turifl which is $5 a gallon, The additional bhar lswn- is the exeise
tax of 110, This does not inelude any items for cost of praduction
oany foreign conntry,

BEST AVAILABLE COPY
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The lowor bar here shows the cost of making the whisky in the
United States plus the excise tax, In other words, you come up,
roughly, to $2.30 for domestic whisky, including the tax, while the
import without any cost of production is $6.10.

enator Kina. In that smaller bar to which you call attention you
find a pink color between the green, what does that represent?

Mr. Lounie. That represents 4 years' storage for the whisky.

Mr. TreapwAy, Now, I think that is very informative to the Com-
mittee. Is it possible to so redraft that as to carry the same legend,
but to possibly make a plate of it that could go into the record, not
illustrating it by colors—could you do by a bar system?

Mr. Lourix. We can reproduce the chart without colors, but by
hatch system indicate the differences.

Mr. Treapway. Then, Mr. Chairman, if it is in order, I would
suggest that the chart be incorporated in the record as the presenta-
tion by the Tariff Commission of the information it contains.

The Curamrman, It is so ordered.

Mr. Treapway. Now, that upper bar shows what is necessary for
the Government today, that it is legal to import distilled spirits, to
charge importers.

Mr. Lourie, Yes, sir.

Mr. Treapway. That is the rate of $5 per gallon for duty. "That
never really was a practical or working duty rate, was it?

Mr. Lounie. No.

Mr. Treapway, It was enacted after prohibition ?

Mvr. Lourie. We never had a rate higher than $2.60 in recent tarifls.

My, Treapway. $2.60 was the duty rate at the time prohibition
went into effect?

Mr. Lounie. Yes, sir. ‘

Mr, Treapway. Wouldn't it be illuminative or informative to us
to add u bracket under that second section showing what the receipits
would be to the Government for the tax if the rate was returncd
to $2.607

Mr. Lourie. Yes, sir; I can prepare a new chart without colors and
I will have two brackets for imports, one at the present rate and one
under the tariff of 1909 to 1913,

Mr. Treabway, 1 think that would be very desirable. Now, an-
other iden along the line of duty or tariff, this interdepartmental re-
port recommends that the entire tax that should be levied—and I am
talking now about internal revenue—should be $2.60 per gallon based
on the division between the States and the Federal Government.

If that bargaining is not carried out with the States, what would
you think would be a fair off-set as a Federal charge when we al-
take-into consideration a turiff that will be levied ¢

Mr, Lounte. Well, of course, Mr. Treadway, we huve opened up «
question which caused a great deal of hented discussion in the com-
mittee itself.

My, Treanway. It is the question we are put here to answer. u~ |
see it,

My, Lounie, To give you my own point of view, I was one of the
woponents who believed in o low tax, on the theory if we had u
ow tax chirge, we could probably drive the bootlegger out quicker.

Mre, Treanway, How low?
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Mr. Lounie, The suggestion I made originally was that the tax
for 1 year should be $1.10, for the second year raised to $2.20, and
the third year to go up if the Government needed the revenue.

Of course, my iden was you would sncrifice some revenue the first
year, but you would accomplish the driving out of the bootlegger,
iecause it would permit the sale of the spirits at prices the same as
before the war,

We also studied the question of what the bootlegger might sell his
liquor for, and also the needs of the Government in the way of rev-
enue. 'We had no idea at the time of our study that the States would
go into the production taxing field as sharply as they have.

Some of us felt it might come down to the point where no conces-
sion would be made to the States whatever, on the theory that if the
States superimposed a tax over the Government tax of liquor, that
in those States the price would be so high it would encourage boot-
lcgﬁ‘ing, and the citizens would force the States to reduce their taxes
so that they could get it at a proper price.

Mr. Treapway. Your judgment, having made a study of the tariffs
on this subject, is that if the internal-revenue tax, without relation
to a division among the States, but simply for the Government
should start with $1.10 it would materially reduce the possibility of
bootlegging ?

Mr. Lourir. I think it ought to pretty nearly destroy it in the
wet States. ’

Mr. Treapway. We have had talk of anywhere from $2 to $2.20
this morning, and if we should follow your program, would it add
to the probability of receipts on the part of the Government for the
additional quantity that you feel we would crowd ont from the
bootlegger?

Mr. Lourie, I will say this, Mr. Treadway, that if you reduce your
tax to $1.10 you might stimulate consumption, but the stimulation
of consumption would, not reach the point where you would reccive
probably as much revenue as Yyou wou d at $2 or $2.20.

Mr. Treapway. But you think more of it would be legal?

My, Lounie. Yes, sir,

Mr, Treapway, One or two other questions on the taviff, do you
think the $2.60 rate in force in preprohibition days is a good point
to start at, at this time.

Mr. Lounme. I think the statistics of importations answer that
question,  During the years in which the tariff was $2.60, which
began with the Tariff Act of 1909, which repealed the old reciprocity
ln'u wsition we had under the Tariff Act of 1897, where the rate was
rigrhery beeause it was $1.75 under the Aet of 1897, the imports actu-
ally increased, and we had imports of the various categories in the
rates of the Act of 1909, and we reached the maximum importation
in the period of the duration of the Act of 1909, -

Senator Gore. You had what?

Mr. Lovnts. We had the maximum of imports during the opera-
tion of the Tarifl Act of 1909, and that continued until the war dis-
turhed the entire set-up.

My, Tueapway, If (Ris is any example, it rather indicates to you
that it would probably he advantageons to set up a new tariffd
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Mr. Loumie, I think I might answer that question ‘siimi))ly, by
“reading a few figures, In 1910 the total revenue collected by the
Governinent from all types of alcoholic spirits and beverages was
$17,400,000, and there were slight fluctuations from year.to year
‘to reach o maximumn in the fiseal yoar of 1914 of $19,000,000, then
the war came along and it declined, Under the lower rates the
dities were not as large and the collections were not as large,

0 ‘Stiox]u?utm' Kina, The $19,000,000 was the maximum imports col-
ected )

My, Lourir. A little bit over $19,000,000, and that covered all of
the imports of wines, spirits, beer, and everything else.

Senator Gore. Do you mean that the imports went up after the
tax was increased in 1909?

Mr, Lourie. Yes, sir.

Senator Gore. Both the volume of imports and the amount of
“revenue?

Mr, Lovmie, Yes, siv. There was, of course, the usual rush of
imports in 1909 when the reciprocal tariff was going to be re})enlml.
but we find that the greatest amount of imports under the reciprocal
tariff omitting the year 1909, for distilled spirits, was 8,680,000
gallons, and since that time it was increased until in 1914 it reachedl
4,100,000, \

Senator Gore. So that the volume imported actually increased
under the increased duty?

Mr. Lovnie, Yes, sir, :

Senator Kino. I understand your view to be that a tax now, or
rather an import duty of $2.60 upon alcoholic liquors would be fuir.
and would yield a reasonable revenue and would afford reasonable
protection to the domestic producer? '

Mr, Lounir. I might answer that question in two ways. I am one
of those who believe that the demand for distilled liquors in the
United States is so large at the present time that if you maintain the
resent tarifl you will get a very large revenue. On the other hand.

f vou arve discussing the fairness of the tariff from a long-ter
policy viewl)oint, I am simply pointing out at the $2.60 rate there
was an ample volume of imports to supply the demand in the Unite
States for that particular type of liquor,

T might also add that the import of distilled liquors never playe:
an important part in our consumption, they represented n very smull
percentage, ‘ ‘

Senator Kixa, In view of your statement, which scems to nssm-
it is advantageous to impose n lower excise tax and also tariff dus,
in order to prevent hootlegging, may T ask, is it not rather logieal i
continue this duty and maintain the present tarifl of §57?

Mr, Lovwuik, 1 do not contend that. 1 say you can raise a lot of
revenue if vou do, beeause there is a great demiind, but after all, tha

~demand is not going to exist very long, but yoir have got to get =o'
liguor from abroad, ‘

As T stated some time ngo, you have the situntion in Canada, ther-

~you linve the Ameriean type of whisky in rather large vohuie. i
storage. ‘That liquor is goihg to come to the United States anid pav
the tax, or it is going to come anyway, and the present plans, «- |

-~ have heard them, is to allow a livge gitoln of that to come in to i

nsed for blending purposes, heentse it is exnetly like one whi-iy.

BEST AVAILABLE COPY
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and is not like Scotch whisky and cognac or the other distilled
> )il‘its.

[Scn?utor Gorp, Can you give us some figures on the Canadian
taxes

My, Loumge. I have the figures at the office, but not here, I believe
their tax is $8 a gallon, and they sell a 26-ounce bottle of Canadian
whisky at $8.45 at the retail stores, and they make a large amount
of money out of it; that is a 26-ounce bottle, five bottles to the gallon.

Senator WarsH. The net result of what you say is if you keep the
present tariff duty it would be })ossible for the man of wealth, who
can pay the high price for good liquors, to get the best li(iuors, and
the poorer class who desire to buy liquor will have to buy these
Anierican concoctions which are inferior. Is that right?

Mr, Lourie. Absolutely.

Mr. Treapway. What comment do you care to make on a 2-column
uriff of various rates for trading purposes?

Mr, Lounte. 1 would prefer to leave that to the State Department
and the advocates of that type of tariff.

I was brought up in the single-line tariff, and of course anyone
who knows anything about juggling figures knows there is a great
Janger involved in the denble tariff, although it might work out
successfully.

I think evervbody on the committee realizes that the volume we
are talking about would not eventually be a very large one, and that
after all it is a temporary market which ultimately would come down
tw the basis of pre-war years. When we talk about importing
2,000,000 gallons of distilled spirits in a year, it is only because of
the bare condition of the American market. When that 1s taken eare
of 1T would expect the imports would decline sharply and become
more normal.

Mr. Tureapway. So that if there was to be any benefit in that
trading process, it should be promptly enjoyed, and probably would
be temporary in its benefit?

Mr. Loturik. It might be more or less permanent in the case of the
countries which have a specific product for which there is a market
i this country, taking a thing like champagne in which you have
France as the leading producer, protected in the use of the word
“champagne ? by the varvious laws, and where our own production is
ot very lnrge, being in two States, New York and Californin. I
thisk in that case where the trade was worth roughly 4,000,000
4 vear, France in that particular commodity might be willing to
pake some sort of deal which would permit it to come in year in
arcl yvear out, beennse we represented one of its largest markets.
The Trench had two large marvkets before the war, one was the
United States and one Russin, 1 think Russia has gone and we
wve practically gone, and the vesult is they have a very large sur-
Plis of champngne on hand ot the present time which they are
traious to get rid of,

Furthermore, Mr, ‘T'readway, you must remember 11 yenrs is a
oz time, and tastes of people ¢hange, and we do not know what
o Nmerienn public is going to demand.

It is very noticenble that in England the taste has chinged from

il spivits quite deeidedly in favor of ports and <herries and
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similar wines, It may have been enforced by taxes they have there,
and may have been a natural change in tendency because of the war.

Mr. 'B;tEADWAY. If it is a fair question, Was this matter of variable
tariff rates for bargaining purposes given consideration by the
Tariff Commission other than as you represented it on this inter-
departmental committee?

r. Lourie. I might explain this, as a representative of the Com-
mission I was authorized to represent myself and not the Commis-
sion, and the Commission itself took no part in the deliberations.
nor was it called upon to make any decision as to any of the state-
ments I made to the interdepartmental committee.

Mr. KnursoN, I notice from the report issued by the Tariff Com-
mission for the years 1910 to 1914 that IFrance exported to this
country in round figures an average annual export of brandies,
liquors, and wines of different kinds 1,400,000 gallons, Do you
think it would be proper for this country to levy a double or treble
tax on liquors and wines from countries who stand in default in their
just debts to this country—did you give any consideration to that?

Mr. Lourie. I don’t think the interdepartmental committee gave
to itself the right to even consider problems of that sort. Our
problem was a very definite one, to make a statement of the laws
and the facts. We did not consider any other relationship, whether
foreign debts or foreign policies, except insofar as it related to
controlling imports until. such time as Congress decided it wanted
to use a bargaining tariff.

Mr. Knurson. There would not be any constitutional barrier
against doing something of that kind?

Mr. Lourie. I don’t know. I am notan attorney.

Senator Gore. You say there is an excise tax in Canada of $5
a gallont

Mr. Loume. Yes, sir.

Senator Gore. That does not attach, of course, to their exports.
Do they have a drawback system?

My, Louniz, On exports of liquor it is exported from bond free
from all taxes.

Senator Gone. Have you summarized any dats concerning taxes
imposed in foreign countries, either on imports or exports or domes-
tic excise taxes on distilled spirits and wines$

Mr. Lourie. We have not made a study of it, although the in-
formation is readily available if you would desire it.

Senator Gore. 1 wanted merely a summary, not a detailed state-
ment, if you can summarize it, and put it in the record in connection
with your stutement, I wish you would.

Mr. Lourie. We can give you the tariff and excise taxes of lead-
ing countries that ship to the United States.

genutor Goxe. And I mean also, a statement of their revenue
receipts from those sources,

Mr, Loumik, T am afraid that might be a diflicult job to bring
down to date.

Senator Gore. 1 don’t want to put you to any additional trouble
about. it.

My, Cooren. Mr, Lourie, as 1 reeall, when you appeared before
the subcommittee, of which I had the privilege of being a member,
you stated at that time there were about four million gallons of old
whisky in this country. Is that correct!?

v
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My, Lounie. Thero were at that time, but they disappeared after
that.

Mr. Coorer. How much has disappeared?

Mr. Lounie. You see, Congress Jiberalized the prescription law
and the figures we had when we submitted our final report to the
President indicated that roughly one million gallons were left.
Of course, whisky was authorized to be made by the distillers in
November, and the existing capacity was being utilized to its limit,
and I think Dr. Doran can give you how much that amounted to
per day. I think roughly it was 250,000 gallons a day, beginning
about November 6 or 7,

Mr. Coorrr. It was your statement to the subcommittee that there
was at that time about four million gallons. That was during the
latter part of October. How much has it been reduced sitce then?

Mr. Lourie. T would say up to the time of the effectiveness of
the repeal we had about one million gallons left in the hands of
the primary holders, the distillers themselves. Of course, a lot
-of that is in drug stores and some in bonded warehouses for blend-
ing purposes, but I think the distillers at that time had left one
million gallons.

My, Coorer. Are you prepared to give us an estimate of how much
old whisky is now left in the country?

Mr, Lourie. I don’t think I can. I think Dr. Doran has that in-
formation.

Mr. Vinson. Will the gentleman from Tennessee yield !

Mr. C'oorer. Yes.

Mr. Vinson. It is probable that the shrinkage has been greater
than was estimated.

Mr. Lounie. That may be true, because the whisky has not been
gauged and it is hard to tell what will hapen to whisky that has
stayed in the warehouse from 1919 on.

Scnator Harnrison. I hope Mr. Lourie will put into the record
these statistics Senator Gore requested as to the taxes of other
countries and so forth as far as he has it, and I want to suggest to
the Chairman of the Committee that since this interdepartmental
report has been submitted to each member of the Ways and Means
(‘ommittee and the I'inance Committee, and the newspaper gentle-
men have received those reports, there is no necessity for it to remain
confidential. It was not approved or OK'd by the President or any
of the heads of the departments. It is simply the viewpoint of the
gentlemen on this committee, and many will want to read it, and I
was in hopes we might put that in the record as a pavt, so that other
members of Congress might read it.

The Camyan, It is very pertinent to this inquiry to give them
such an opportunity, and if there is no objection it will be put in as
u part of the record.

Mr, Hinn, Tt might be put in as a supplement.

There are two of the documents and 1 think your suggestion,
Senator Harrison, covered both, and it seems to me it could go in as
a supplement,

Senator Hanusox. Yes; that might be Letter.

Senator Warsn., Mr. Lourie, did we export any liquors beforo
prohibition?

Mr. Loume, Yos.
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Senator Warsi. Will you put that information in the record?

Mr. Lounie. Yes, Of course, we have submitted figures to the
gentleman, but I will be glad to put in all of those figures submitted
to the various groups.

The Cuarmsan, Are there any further questions of Mr. Lourie?
We thank you, Mr. Lourie, for your attendance and the information
you have given us. ,

The next witness is Dr. J. M. Doran. Will you please give the
stenographer your full name?

STATEMENT OF DR. J. M, DORAN, REPRESENT'NG THE DISTILLED
SPIRITS INDUSTRY CODE AUTHORITY

Dr. Dorax, My full name is J. M. Doran, representing the Dis.
tilled Spirits Industry Code Authority.

The Cmairmax. Doctor, under the rules by which we have for-
merly proceeded you have the privilege of making your main state-
ment uninterrupted, if you prefer, at the end of which you will, of
course, yield for questions. If you prefer to make your statement
uninterrupted, we will be glad to have you do that.

Dr. Dorax. It is quite immaterial, and T will be glad to be inter-
rupted at any point by the committee.

Such few observations as I wish to make dealing with the excise
tax have to do primarily with the obviously desirable rate to bhe
imposed to enable the legal industry to successfully compete with
the illegal industry to the end that the illegal industry will be
reduced to a negligible quantity, aAd the maximum revenue will e
obtained under those conditions.

It secems to me in appronching that snbject in a practical way
it is well to predicate or premise your statement first on the de-
sirability of so taxing liquor as to get the liquor to the consumer—
get quality liquor to the consumer—at from $1.50 to $2 Fm' quart.
on a rejuvinated. or, you might say, more or less reestab ishmi and
stabilized basis.

Now, what taxes will approximate that which seems to be the
desirable retail figurve ! l}' we tnke the suggested figure of $2.60
per gallon, we see that amounts to $7.80 per case, and if we assume
that under normal producing conditions the cost will be between.
$1 and $5 n cuse—that is a little more than $1.20 per gallon—th:
distiller will receive nbout $12 to 13 n case at the distillery.

If to that price is added the normal wholesale and retail profit,
it will be rveadily understood that the tax could not exceed tha
amount and whisky be succeessfully retailed at any less than the
range from $1L.50 {o $2 per quart,

Now, in discussing that figure of $2.60 as, we might say, the eoil
ing beyond which retail prices will inevitably be raised, we mu-t
tnke into considerntion the fact that several States through their
legislutures have already imposed excise taxes, notably the State of
New York at 100 per gallon, the State of Pennsylvania at $1.00
per gallon, with similar proposed actions in other State legislature..

Senator Gone, What is the highest tax so fur!

Dr. Dorax, ‘The highest tux so far is $2.00 floor tax in the State
of Pennsylvania, plos o SLOO continned production tax ns to the
future,
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‘The application of the State excise and the suggested $2.60 IFed-
cral figure naturally raises that ceiling to a point where there would
be considerable difffeult retail experience.

It therefore seems to me, in view of the practical situation of the
action of these legislative bodies, which it would be very problemat-
ical to have reversed in any short time, that the Federal excise tax
should take that into account.

Therefore, as a plain matter of arithmetic, that would naturally
suggest a figure of anywhere from $1.50 to, say, $2 per gallon, or
possibly $2.20 at the outside. I would rather say the figure should
be around $1.75 or $2 a gallon.

With respect to the matter of cost of production, might I observe
that the domestic distillers who are manufacturing spirits from
corn have within the last few days signed a marketing agreement
with the Secretary of Agriculture providing for the payment of
parity price for corn, which at the present time I believe 1s around
5 cents per bushel,

Therefore, in basing cost figures that the Committee has been
listening to, which, as I understood from Mr. Lowry’s testimony,
was based on an approximate cost of 43 cents per bushel, that agree-
ment should be taken into account.

Senator Kinae. May I ask what is the proportionate cost resulting
from the corn with relation to the entire cost?

Dr. Donan. The corn cost is probably about 30 pereént of- the
entire cost——that is, the corn itself. That figure is very rough, and
I um not very nimble at arithmetic, and vou will have to excuse
me if later examination shows I am off.

Mr. Knurson. How many gallons does a bushel make?

Dr. Doran. A bushel of corn made up in sour-mash whisky will
run about 4% gallons of whisky, and made up in the sweet-mash
whisky by the cooking process, it will result in about 18 gallons
per bushel.

Mr. Knurson. That would only make about 10 cents per bottle
inerease, you speak of ?

Dr. Doran. Yes; it will not be great, yot that ix one item T just
desire to call the Committee’s attention to.

IFor the next 5 or 6 months the price of cooperage. that is, barrels,
in which the whisky is placed when placed in the warchouses, is
higher than can be expected to prevail after there is some stabili-
zation,

In that respect the industry is confronted with somewhat the same
condition that confronted the brewery industry this spring. where
cooperage was not available except at a high figure.

Senator Gore, Ts that wood or metal?

Dr. Donan. That is wood, of course,

Senator Gore. T understood there was some statement made about
the use of metal barrels.

Dr. Doran. In this ease it would be wood barrels, because the
process of maturing whisky requires a wooden package, in our ease
# charred wooden puckage.

The conditions obtaining now, and which would obtain for the
text fow months, are very undesirable,  There is a disloeation be.
een the price at which the distillor can sell whisky by the ease,

sl the price at which the consumer ean purehinae it through the
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various outlets, so that any consideration of the tux should be based
upon conditions which we reasonably believe will exist when there is
some stabilization brought about.

There is new construction under way right now, with some 25
or 30 whisky distilleries in various stages of construction, and
some of the older distilleries are enlarging their capacity, and the
whole situation right now is in that fluctuating condition that attends
the building of units of production.

Senator Gore. How many old distilleries are there?

Dr. Doran. There are about 20 old distilleries now in operation,

Senator Warsi, Is there a limit being fixed upon the amount of
production ?

Dr. Doran. The code for the distilled spirits industry, as ap-
proved by the President, contains a provision whereby the Federal
Alcohol Control Administration may allocate the production of
various types and kinds to effect certain purposes, namely, to pre-
vent oversupply, and second, price disturbances, protection of the
consumer, and so on,

Senator Gore. How many States are represented by those dis-
tilleries?

Dr. Doran. The chief production now is in Pennsylvania, Ohio,
Indiana, Illinois, and, of course, Kentucky, at the corn producing
and distilled spirits centers.

I feel that the grent desirability of keeping the retail price of, you
might say, the bulk of good whisky within $2, is t]lw principal
consideration I would like to call your attention to.

Senator King. To the retailer?

Dr. Doran. Noj to the consumer.

I believe I have no further suggestions to offer, just bearing on
the excise vate alone, at this time.

The Ciuairman, f)octor, if the retail price is as high as $2 per

quart, the average retail price, or $8 per gallon, in your judgment.
would that leave ltitude for the bootlegger to operate, and make
that problem more serious to deal with?
. Dr. Donran. That is my opinion, Mr. Chairman, and I do not take
into account the fact that there will always be on the market higher
priced special brands and imported brands, but the thing I am ad-
dressing myself to is the bulk of the whisky of a grade comparable
to what the people purchased prior to prohibition.

Senator Harnison. Doctor, 510\\' much liquor is there now in thi-
country ?

Dr. Doran. There is approximately 1,000,000 gallons of 17-
year-old liquor yet in the bonded warchouses, in barrels,

There has been quite a rapid conversion of a portion of the
honded liquor in the last four weeks in preparing such additional
quantities of blended stock as were obviously needed te got the
lowest price whisky out after repeal that it is possible to do. That
million gallons will be vapidly consumed. Some of it will he sold
ns it is without chunge, for which, of course, a rather advanced price
will he obtained, but the balance of it will go into the blending of
whisky.

The 17-year-old whisky, of course, is something we never ha!
before prohibition, and it is to a certain extent just a passing phase.
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Senator Harrison. How much liquor is there now in Canada?

Dr, Doran. There is approximately 25,000,000 U. S. gallons in the
Canadian bonded warchouses, of American rye and Bourbon types.

Senator Hanrison, What are the consumptive demands, in your
opinion, for the year 1934, or what will that demand be?

Dr. Doran. It will run to around 100,000,000 gallons, in m
opinion, if the tax is kept within the general range I have suggested.

Senator HarrisoN. Do you think it will stay about that way for
the next few years?

Doctor Doran. I would think the consumption would continue to
increase on the theory that competitive conditions will tend to keep
lowering the retail prices, and the further possibility, of course, of
additional territory in which liquors might be legally sold.

Senator HanrisoN. Mr. Parker in his statement sald that in 1933
the consumptive demand would probably be 140,000,000 gallons. Do
vou differ from that statement ¢

Doctor Dorax. No, I don’t; that seems to me to be very well based.

Senator Kina. Don’t you think there will be an incrense in the
consumption of beers and wines, which will tend to diminish the ordi-
nary development and consumption of distilled liquor?

Doctor Doran. That is no doubt true, there will be such an effect,
but if we go back to the preprohibition years of 1912 and 1918, we
will find we were consuming 150,000,000 proof gallons for heverage
purposes, and we have, of course, a larger population now, so I think
the figure of 140,000,000 gallons of Mr. Parker is a very good
estimate.

Senator Kina. When we legalized the sale of 3.2 beer, was there
any diminution in the consumption of distilled liquors legally and
illegally disposed of ¢

Doctor Doran. There was no evidence of any decreased consump-
tion of legal liquors as evidenced by the medicinal withdrawals.
As to the consumption of illegal liquors, it is just my personal con-
ception that the consumption was decreased.

Senator Kina. One other question, suggested by the question of
Senator Harrison: Has there not been quite recently a large amount
;»_f fm;:ign liquors smuggled into the United ~States--distilled
iquors !

Dr. Doran. I believe that is true. Such information as I had in
the last few months indicated that was the fact.

Senator Kina. I saw some statement the other day about a con-
siderable amount of liquor sold in New York, I think, or it may
have been in New Jersey, at $16.50 per gallon. My information
was from the newspaper, and it said that the liquor had beon
smuggled in, and had been disposed of after the repeal of the eight-
eenth amendment, and, therefore, the vending of it was nlleged to
be legal. Do you know anything about that?

Dr. Doran. Yes; that liquor was an accumulation of seizures
which were disposed of on order of the court for the southern and
witern districts of New York., They were nccumulations of soizures
rnning over several years, being odd lots.

Senator Kixa, That would not be in connection with the large
amount of smuggled liquor involved, would it?

Dr. Dorax. No. That would not velate to any vecently smuggled
quantity,
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Mr. Kxvursoxn., How long does it take to age liquor?

Dr, Doran. Of course, the American practice, evidenced by the
bottled-in-bond act, was not less than 4 years. That was considered
the standard of good aged liquor.

Mr. Knvursox, It hag been testified to by witnesses that methods
recently discovered age whisky in 2 months.

Dr, Doran. There has been a development in what are known as
quick-ageing processes, very naturally on account of the obviou-
advantage of them at this time, and I believe there has been some
substantial improvement in quick-ageing methods.

Undoubtedly good whisky can be placed on the market, of a fair
beverage quality, by much less than 4 years, by the use of some
methods o? heat and other warehouse treatments.

It is quite possible that Congress will see fit later on to reduce the
period at which goods may be bottled in bond, say to 8 years. It i-
quite probable that the facts relating to better practice of maturing
whisky will lead to the conclusion that 3-year maturity is as goud
as 4 years was in 1912 and 1913.

Senator Kixa. Is that your information, Doctor ?

Dr. Dorax. Yes; I believe there has been a substantial improve.
ment.

Senator Kixa. Does the ageing process also include the removai
of fusil oil?

Dr. Doran. Yes; the ageing seems to include the removal of sucl
elements, and the adding of a certain aroma associated with matured
liquor which drinkers prize very highly.

Scenator Warsir. Are there any of these processes you speak of i
actual operation ¢

Dr. Dorax. Yes; some of the present distilling firms ave usine
some of these improved forcing methods, principally the application
of heat.

Senator Warsn. With what success?

Dr. Dorax. It is hastening the maturity of whisky, undoubtedly:
yet until there is more volume distribution and it is known just how
the market reacts, it is rather diflicult to state the ultimate success.

Senator Warsit, In view of the figures you have given about
consumption and the supply in this country, and the failure to yet
develop the process of ageing, isn’t it going to be very necessary ‘v
import exceedingly large amounts of spiritous liquors in the next
few years?

Dr, Doran. 1 believe, Senator, that the present condition of the
market, the fact that many people much prefer an old, mature
whisky, regardless of purity consideration, does make for increase!
importations in the immediate future, and, naturally, that volum»
would drop as our matured stocks were piled up and were placed «».
the market.

Senator Warsu., And it follows, does it not, that we must sui-
stantially reduce the present tariff duty if we are to give the Amert-
can people pure and good whisky in the next few years?

Dr. Doran. The present tariff duty of $56 per gallon scems to m-
to be rather high, and I can see some obvions advantages in reduein -
that figure,

Senator Kixa. You think $2.50 would be substantinlly a reaso:
able tariff under all the cirenmstances at this time? '
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- Dr. Doran. I think that is a very fair rate, that pre-prohibition
che BB rate, .

ed B  Senator Kina. I would like to propound one question, perhaps that
is a little pertinent, calling for your judgment on a matter you ma
»ds B8 not care to express an opinion about, but if you do care to do so,
B would be glad to know it.
as B  Assuming it is unknown the number of States that will impose a
u- [ pallonage tax, not knowing how they will address themselves to the
ne uestion, assuming Congress will put a low tax upon liquor, and what
their action woulg be if we would impose a rather high excise tax,
air | and assuming we were to enact legislation providing for an excise
e M tax, not knowing what the States will do, not knowing their reaction
@ in view of what Congress may do, what would you recommend that
‘he B this committee, regardless of what the States will do, with reference
i~ | to the levying of an excise tax, and also as to reconciling the tax in
ny those States that do not impose a gallonage tax—
ad | Dr. Doran. It seems to me, in view of what action some States have

already taken, that the committee would necessarily consider the
double taxation as bearing on the retail price as a very important

ve- MR considevation in reducing the illicit traffic.
B The gross figure and subsequent distribution to the States, of
val course, is in my opinion highly desirable were we starting at the
8 point whero we had no State legislation in ~ffect,
wh But it seems to me the difficulties, in view of the true ‘situation,
ol B in trying to enact a tax for subsequent distribution in part to the
§ States would be very great and would unquestionably affect the
i. W@ retail price in an adverse manner.
8  Senator Gore. Can you tell me the price whisky in Canada sold
ine B for, imported without any tax?
io. 4 Dr. Dorax. The domestic tax up there is $7 a_gallon. It was $8 .

and was reduced to $7. There 1s no tax on imports. I believe
Canadian liquor is probably being sold in Canada at about $5 per
Iv: aallon.

aw Senator Gore. That was my understanding; and $5 plus $7 would
a8 make about $8 per quart.
ot Dr. Doran. Your consumers in Canada through their stores pay
vel £3.50 or $4 a quart,

‘v | Senator Kina. The tax would be determined in view of the alco-
ext holic content?

Dr. Doran. Yes; and these figures we have discussed are based

“he on the proof gallon, 50 percent by volume.
red B Mr. Wooprurr. What is the common practice with respect to the
«1 W cutting of liquor, as to the number of gallons to be mm{e out of 1

ne @ allon of bonded whisky ?
«. M Dr. Doran. The blending of whisky, of course, was always prac-
tied prior to prohibition.  When I say that only 8 percent of the

ui- M total consumption before prohibition was in the shape of bottled in
i bond, you can see that the great bulk of whisky consumed before
prohibition was either straight whisky of less than 4 years of age
ne or blended or rectified whisky. . —
i That is not to say it was not perfectly pure, palatable, good

whisky, but that was the ratio.
0! 201014 - 7
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As to the proportion of blending for individual consumption, of
course I differ as to the amount of so-called straight whisky and
the amount of spirits, and the amount of other agents that should
bo used, and some straight whiskies blend a little further than
others, so there can be no rule laid down or any formula for blending,

Mr, Woobrurr. In view of the amount of whisky now in this
country, there will have to be considerable amounts imported ?

Dr. Doran. Yes; and in this heavy-bodied 17-year-old whisky
now in the warehouses, as low as 10 percent of that will furnish the
same character in body that miﬁht have been furnished by 25 or 30
percent of - or 6-year-old whisky prior to prohibition.

Mr. Vinson. Doctor, as I understood, you said a bushel of corn
will make 414 §allons of whisky ?

Dr. Doran. Yes,

Mr. VinsoN. At 75 cents a bushel for the cost of corn that would
go into a gallon of whisky, it would be 1624 cents. Did I understand
you to say that the cost of the corn was approximately 30 percent of
the cost of the whisky?

Dr. Doran. That was my rapid opinion to the Senator’s question.
That would make about 50-cent whisky.

Mr. Vinson. It would be about 55 cents?

Dr. Doran. Yes; somewhere along in there.

Mr. Vinson. Now, I realize there is a lot that must be left to
opinion, I realize that the history of the past may not be the yard-
stick of the future; but if $1.50 to $2 whisky is the retail price that
would be a fair weapon against the bootlegger, I would like to have
you break down that $1.50 per quart ‘nto percentages, or into cents,
§odwe ca;l see what constitutes the $1.50 according to your personal
judgment, '

I know of no one who would be better qualified to do that than

you,

Dr. Doran. Well, if you take $1.50 per bottle, I will sort of reverse
my own process of reasoning in the hope that I can answer your
question properly.

A dollar and a half means $18 per case retail; that is the price
the retailer would get out of a case of whisky. Now, he has his
profit to take up there, and before he gets it there is a wholesale
profit, so that means the distiller would hardly sell that whisky for
over $12 and probably a little less than that.

Mr, Vinson. $12 what?

Dr. Doran. $12 per case of 12 quarts, or $1 per quart. That leaves
a very modest wholesale and retail profit.

Therefore, in order to get $1.50 whisky to the consumer, the dis-
tiller will need to get from $10 to $12 a case, and riglit there vou
start out with the groundwork on the effect of this excise tax; $2.60
a gallon was the figure we were using as an illustration, and that
means $7.80 per case.

If the distiller ﬁets $12 a case, he has $4.20 cost, and that %120
is a little higher than the $3.60 which was the figure quoted by the
witnesses this morning. That $3.60 is a figure based on normal

rice of corn approximating 45 cents a bushel. If corn again

becomes 45 cents a bushel, and the distillery industry is going in an
cconomical and cfficient operation, I would say the $8.60 a case—or.
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rather, the price to the distiller is not unreasonable, but those
conditions will come about rather slowly as the new operations get
romng.
& M{?’. VinsoN. I realize that the witnesses, including yourself, have
started at the retail price and drawn certain conclusions and de-
ductions and assumptions that caused them to reach the conclusions
they have,

ow, I would like for you to start at the other end of the thing
and take your corn at 75 cents per bushel, on which you would have
vour cost of 55 cents. Now, take your manufacturing cost, including
profit and carrying charges, and to lay it down in the store of the
retailer, what would that figure be?

Dr. Doran. The best way to get at that is what actually occurred
prior to prohibition. You could lay down whisky in Kentucky in
the warehouse for approximately 80 cents per proof gallon, based on
30-cent and 40-cent corn. The industry at that time was highly
competizive and the profits very small, and there was continuous
talk of overproduction in the domestic business.

That 80 cents per gallon when translated into 4 years’ storage
and marketing, resulted in whisky being placed on the market at
$1 per quart to the consumer.

Mr. Vinson. That was good liquor?

Dr. Doran. Yes; and that was prevalent. all over the United
States, with a possible slight rise west of the Rocky Mountains.
That, as I say, was under highly competitive conditions, with a very
large storage charge, running from 250,000,000 to 300,000,000 gallons
per char and only a few cents profit per gallon to each house.

Mr. Vinson. About how much profit per gallon would you say
wus made under that competitive condition ?

Dr. Doran. To the distiller that is a little hard to state. It could
not have been exceeding 6 or 10 cents. And again that measure of
profit was entirely a measure of the efficient operation and the size
of the plant based on the day’s production or per gallon.

Mr. Vinson. Now, when it comes to a saving to the consumer, or
the price that the consumer pays for liquor, it does not make any
difference to him whether he pays it in tax to his Federal, State, or
municipal government, or pays it into the hands of a distiller or the
retailer in profit, does it ?

Dr. Doran. Well, all he knows is how much he has to pay for the
liquor. He does not know the other things.

_ Mr. Vinson. It does not make any difference to him whether it is
in taxes or in profit?

Dr, Doran. No, sir; certainly,

- Mr. Vinson. If you have a lower tax, there is a possibility that
the profits might be greater for the distiller and the retailer?

Dr. Doran, That is true, were it not for the competitive factor
that is bound to enter into a large industry.

My, Vinson. If competition is as keen as it formerly was, a lower
tax to the Government means a lower price to the consumer?

Dr, Doran. That is right.

Mr, Vinson, Competition will cause the distillers and the manu-
facturers to put the price at what the traffic will bear?

Dr. Doran. That is correct.
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I would just like to make one further observation on the effect
of taxes on the price to the retailer. Obviously the wholesaler must
invest his capital, which includes the tax the distiller has paid to the
Government, plus the cost of the commodity, and he makes a profit
on that just the same as if it was merchandise, regardless of the
makeup of it, so it pyramids on up.

Mr. Coorrr. How long, in your opinion, will it take for that
competitive situation to develop that you speak of ?

Dr. Doran. When these thirty or forty distilleries now under con-
struction get into operation and there 1s some measurable matured
product, say within a year, those competitive factors should be in
full operation.

Mr. Coorer. Within a year from now?

Dr. Doran. Yes; within a year from now.

Mr. Coorer. All competitive factors will be in operation then?

Dr. Doran. I believe so.

Mr. Hizn. We have heard recently rumors to the effect that 90
percent of the distillery business will be controlled by certain inter-
ests, I don’t know whether that is true or not; but if it is true, that
competitive factor might not enter into it.

Dr, Doran. The truth is that while the stock of old bonded liguor
was held by 8 or 10 companies, 2 of which may have held 60 to
70 percent of it, it ig equally true that during the last 6 months
there has come into operation new production that will very mate-
rially reduce that percentage holding of the two larger companics.

Then, with the coming into production of these units now under
construction, that percentage will be, of course, still further
materially reduced. )

It is quite evident that there will be a highly competitive situation
brought about within a measurable time.

Senator Gore. Do you know how many of these new distilleries
will be controlled by the two companies you speak of ¢

Dr. DoraNn. They are in independent houses, so far as I know.

Senator Gore, Fach of the 407

Dr. Doran. The reason I say that, they are projects of old distil-
lers who were in business prior to prohibition, and who at the advent
of 4)1'ohibitlon ceased business andp disposed of their stocks.

Senator Gore. What are the two larger distillers you refer to?

Dr. Doran. The National Distilleries and the Sc\‘;enley.
| Sem;tor Gore. What is the comparison as to the two, which is the

arger

Dr. Doran. I believe the National is larger.

Senator Gore. Of the twenty old existing distilleries, do those two
concerns control a good many of those?

Dr, Doran, They control a portion of them, but there has always
been in the field a number of independent active Kentucky distilleries
who have held their business even through prohibition.

Senator Gore. About how many, wouﬁl you say ?

Dr. Doran. I can call to mind about six right now.

Senator Kina. Do you see any tendency on the part of these two
larger companies to which you have referred, acting independently
or in assoclation with others, to effect a monopoly of the distilling
business in the future?
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Dr. Doran. I don’t see how that is possible the way things are
right now. These distilleries in Baltimore, several of them, are being
constructed by individuals and groups who were in the business prior
to prohibition and who have no relation to these groups that engaged
in the medicinal whisky storage during prohibition. Then, some
of the distilleries are being reconstructed in Kentucky.

Senator Kina. Assuming there is a supply now of liquor held by
this monopoly, much of which is needed for medicinal purposes, is
there any legal way by which that monopoly may be compelled to
(liggo;'ge this accumulation and sell it to the public at a reasonable
rice
! Dr. Doran. Yes; there is a very effective means of controlling
prices within certain limitations under the code authority, the Fed-
eral Aleohol Control Administration supervising that.

Within the last week there have been large oﬁ‘erings of very fair
blended goods at these large distillery warehouses at $12 a case,
Federal tax paid; and that should enable a consumer, provided there
is no further excise, to secure that whisky for approximately $1.50
a quart, or, at most, $1.75.

Senafor Kixa., Yet some of theso drug stores are charging 3 or ¢4
dollars a pint. There is no warrant for those rather high prices.

Dr. Doran. That is the old 17-year-old medicinal stock, and while
I believe those prices are quite high, it is due to a very limited supply
and really is a passing phase.

Senator Gore. Did you have any statistics as to the cost of produc-
tion in Canada?

Dr. Doran. I have not, other than to believe it is slightly higher
than it is in the United States under normal conditions.

Senator Gore, How many distilleries are there in Canada?

Dr. Doran. They have about 5 or 6 plants. They have always
centered production in a few large plants rather than our method
of scattered small plants,

Senator Gore. About what is the production ¢

Dr. Doran. They have on hand now a very large quantity of
Canadian whisky, and their production, I believe, will be somewhat
less than during the last 8 or 10 years for obvious reasons.

Senator Gore. What is the annual capacity ¢

Dr. Doran. I believe their annual capacity is about 10,000,000
gallons on a population of less than 10,000,000,

Senator Gore. How is it Canada can sell whisky, as you re-
marked a while ago, at three and one half or four dollars a quart,
without inviting the bootlegger into the field ¢

Dr. Doran. Well, that ha{)pens to be because of certain conditions
concerning the police, and the fact there has been in Canada always
a higger supply available, differing somewhat from the conditions
that have obtained in this country.

_ Senator Kina, May I suggest to my collenguc my information
15 in Canada they are afflicted with the curse of the bootlegger, and
thv.lmotlegiger comes from the United States, or at least American
whisky is bootlegged in Canada., I ask Dr. Doran if my informa-

tion is correct?
Dr. Donran. I have heard that, yes, but I will have to say frankly
Ihave not studied that very carefully.
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Senator Gore. I understood under the law they close at 11 o’clock.

Dr. Doran. Yes, and after that hour the bootlegger comes in,
possibly. Canadian officials. have told me they have had some
trouble with bootleggers in the eastern provinces.

Senator Gore. You have no doubt if it should retail here at
$4 a quart the bootlegger would be very active?

Dr. Doran. I have no doubt of that, because he is entrenched
quite well.

Senator King. What percent of the liquors distilled in the United
States ?before the war were of corn and what percentage the other
grains

tlPr. DoraN. Roughly speaking, about two thirds bourbon and the
other rye.

Senator Kina. How many bushels of barley were used in the pro-
duction of liquor in the pre-prohibition days?

Dr. Doran. I can’t give you that figure offhand. Of course, that
is the chief grain used in beer brewing, but I must confess I cannot
give you the figure offthand.

Senator Gore. Have you formed an estimate of how much corn
will be used in the production of bourbon after we get into pro-
duction and sale?

Dr. Doran. There should be about 80,000,000 bushels a year used,
certainly for the first four years while this reserve stock is being
piled up. That is a rough figure, but it will come around there
somewhere.

The CrarMAN. You speak of the price of liquor in Canada being
$5 per gallon, does that mean the retail price?

Dr. Doran. No; that is the price at which I understand rather
large offerings have been made to American importers. Of course,
that is naturally a price based on a rather substantial amount.

The CuairMAN. Is there any substantial difference in the cost of
producing whisky in Canada and the United States?

Dr. DoraN. It costs a little more up there.

The CuairmMan. What is the total domestic tax in Canada?

Dr. Doran. $7 per gallon.

Mr. Frear. What was the tax before the war in Canada?

Dr. Doran. I am unable to answer that. It was lower than $7.
The higher excise taxes are post-war figures in Canada.

Mr. Frear. They paid $5 at that time? _

Dr. Doran. No; the pre-war tariff was $2.60 a gallon for the
entry of Canadian liquors into the United States.

Mr. Frear. What was it in Great Britain ¢

Dr. Doran. The pre-war tax in Great Britain was higher than
any taxes we have ever imposed, and the present tax is exceedingly

lli%}‘l.
r. Frear. How high is it?
Dr. Doran. I think it approximated three or four dollars a gul-
lon before the war, and now the tax as reduced to American proof
allon and American money is about $14.70 per gallon. I belicve
g l'i 72 shillings and 6 pence per gallon—that is the excise in Great
ritain.
Mr, IF'rear. What was the tax before the war$
Dr. Doran. It was not over a third of that, Mr, Frear, but I am
unable to quote the exact figure.
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Mr. Frear. We imported a million and five hundred thousand
gallons, I believe—— .

Dr. Doran. I imagine it was exported free of tax. I believe it
has always been the policy of the United Kingdom to levy no tax
on exports.

My, Frear. What would be the effect of putting a $14 tax on our
product; would that throw it to the bootlegger ?

Dr. Doran. It would practically dry up the legal industry.

Mvr. Frear. Are there any bootleggers in Great Britain?

Dr. Doran. I understand that is no problem at all.

Senator Gore. Will you restate those taxes in England? I got
confused on it. Don’t they levy an excise tax equivalent to the
import duty?

Dr. Doran, There is a vory low importation of spirits into the
United Kingdom, possibly some gin from Holland and some liquor
from other countries, and a little cognac, and the import duty is no
doubt added to the domestic tax, so that the combined figure is a little
ereater than the domestic excise tax.

].S:e]nagor Gore. What is the tariff duty in Canada on imported
whisky

Dr. Doran. As I recall, it is $9 a gallon as against $7 domestic tax,
and that is a $2 surcharge, or additional tax. \

Mr. Vinson. What was the pre-war tax on champagne in France?

Dr. DoraN. I am unable to say.

Mr, Hirt. You say the domestic tax in Canada is $7 a gallon?

Dr. DoraN. Yes.

Mr, Hir. When that liquor is exported, is that tax taken off?

Dr. Doran. It is tax free exported, provided they furnish a land-
ing certificate. Their Eractice is the same as this country’s, always
exported under bond which covers the amount of taxes that might
due on that commodity, and when there is a landing certificate
furnished the Dominion authorities showing the liquor has been
landed in a foreign country, the bond is discharged. If a landing
c;érl ilﬁcate is not furnished, the authorities exact the amount of tax on
the liquor.
~ Mr. HiLn, Then the $5 is the price which they sell to importers
;p t'hig country, and really represents the wholesale price of the
iquor

q])r. Doran. Yes, that is correct.

_Mr, Frear. Is there any difference in the tax on the different
liquors in these foreign countries; for instance, any difference in wine
and in_cognac?

Dr. Doran. I believe they all levy a tax on distilled spirits without
regard to the variety.

Mr. Frear. That is the proposal in this report?

t Dr. Doran. Yes, this is a straight tax on distilled spirits of any
ype.

Mr, Woobrurr. Some minutes ago you stated in approximately one
vear strong competitive conditions will arise in this country due to
the fact there are approximately 20 new distilleries being erected
at this time. I assume from that you contemplate that the product
of those distillers will enter into the market within a year?
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Dr. Dorax. Yes; because there will be some of those that will pro-
duce this more rapidly matured whisky which will necessarily be
marketed. .

Mr. Wooprurr. You think the law in years gone by requiring the
holding of liquor in wood 4 years would not stop that and it would
not ap%ly?

Dr. Doran, It would not necessarily apply, because that was not
mandatory. It was only a provision whereby a distiller might place
before the }}:ublic a bottle of whisky with the Government stamp that
it was authentically 4 years old and of a certain manufacture, and
of 100 proof. -

Mr. Woobrurr. It was not a legal requirement?

Dr. Doran. No; it was an optional provision by which the dis-
tiller could do this, by availing himself of the provision.

The Crmaman, Doctor, we thank you for your attendance and
the testimony you have given.

Dr. Doran. And I thank the committee for your patience.

The Cramrman. The chairman would like to observe at this point
that it is the desire of the committee, if possible, to conclude the hear-
ings tomorrow. Therefore, it will be necessary for the witnesses to
condense their statements as much as possible, and also it might be
necessary to limit the time of the statement of each witness,

I wish each member of the committee would be here promptly to
start on time sharply at 10 o’clock.

The hearing is adjourned until 10 o’clock tomorrow morning.

(Whereupon, at 5:25 p.an,, the hearing was adjourned until
Wednesday, December 13, 1938, at 10 a.m.)
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TAX ON INTOXICATING LIQUORS

WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 18, 1933

Tue House ComyirTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS
AND SENATE CoMMITTEE ON FINANCE,
Washington, D.C.

The joint hearings before the Committee on Ways and Means.
Iouse of Representatives, and the Committee on Finance, Uniled
States Senate, were resumed pursuant to adjournment in the cau-
cus room, new House Office Building, Hon. Robert L. Doughton
presiding.

The anAmrAN. The first witness on the calendar this morning is
Prof. Yandell Henderson, of Yale University, on the subject of
the liquor tax.

STATEMENT OF PROF. YANDELL HENDERSON, NEW HAVEN,
CONN.

The CHAIRMAN. Professor, will you give your name and address
and for whom you appear, to the reporter ¢

Professor HENDERSON. My name is Yandell Henderson. 1 am
professor of applied physiology at Yale University, but I do not
represent Yale }I)Jniversit in this matter. I speak in my private
capacity, and not as an officer of the university.
f’l‘he? Curarryan. How much time will you probably need, pro-

essor

Professor HexpERsON, I think I can present in about 10 or 12
minutes the gist of a prepared statement which I shall simply run
over, After that there is a little that I should like to say, which
will take perhaps 5 minutes more. So I think that most of what
I particularly want to say can be said in about 16 minutes.

The CuairmaN. You will have permission to extend your remarks
or insert any supplemental thoughts you may have in the record.
We are going of necessity to be compelled to abbreviate these state-
ments as much as possible on account of the number of witnesses who
desire to be heard, and the shortness of the time at the disﬁ)osnl of
the committee, Perhaps we may start out without limiting the time,
but very likely before we get far it will be necessary to limit the
time of each witness.

Professor HenpersoN. I will take advantage of that, if I may,
and ask if there may be printed with mly testimony a somewhat
longer and somewhat tuller discussion of the general topic of liquor
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taxation in relation to liquor control which I presented a few weeks
ago before the National Municipal League. I will not take your
time to run over that.

The CrairmMaN. You have that privilege. Just leave it with the
reporter,

(The article by Professor Henderson, above referred to, appears
at the end of his oral statement.)

Professor HenpersoN. I will turn, then, directly to the particular
topic of which I want to speak. That is the matter of liquor taxa-
tion, whisky taxation, in its bem‘ing partly upon revenue and alsc
upon what I think is a very important topic—the topic of temper-
ance.

I would ask leave to remind your committee that a year ago you
did me the honor to hear my testimony, to invite it. It was in
support of 3.2 percent beer as being actual’ly nonintoxicating in usc.
T also acted as an expert for the Judiciary Committee of the Senate.
At their re%uest I wrote part of the report of the Judiciary Com-
mittee on that matter. would remind you that almost the only
successful experiment that has ever been conducted in the United
States on the subject of control of alcoholic beverages in relation
to temperance was the 8.2 percent beer experiment which I supported
a year ago.

I want now particularly to put before you a proposition of some-
what the same sort which is also somewhat experimental. It will
sound very odd, but it is the only line—I state this as a scientific
proposition, and on the basis of a study of liquor control in this
country and elsewhere—what I am going to speak of is the only
line along which the peculiar problem of liquor in America can be
solved, because our problem is peculiar. It is the only way, in my
judgment, that the saloon can be prevented from returning without
continuing the speakeasy. It is the only way that the United States
Government and the States can avoid the choice which is now facing
the States particularly—a choice between the saloon and drunken-
ness on the one side or the speak-easy and lawlessness on the other.

I have been in touch with the commissions-of many States, and I
am quite well acquainted with what is going on in many of them:
and they are facing an exceedingly difficult choice. In particular.
what I want to present is the most effective way to promote the
temperate use of liquor.

I realized when I came down here, and I have learned it much more
clearly since, that a tremendous effort is being made by speakers
before your committee and through the press to persuade you and
the Congress that there should be low taxes on strong liquor. That
might eliminate the speakeasy, but it would certainly restore the
saloon and promote drunkenness. There is nothing that promotes
drunkenness so effectively—and that means the saloon, too—as a low
tax on strong liquor.

Proof spirits of all variety ought to be taxed high, perhaps $4 a
gallon. After I heard Dr. Doran’s testimony yesterday I was in-
clined to raise that figure, when I heard that in Canada it is $7.
I had not realized that they had got it as high as that.

Mr. Frear. It is over $14 in Great Britain.
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Professor HeNDERsSON., Yes; $14 to $17, I think he said; so that a
quart bottle would retail at a cost of $3 to $4. .

I recognize that that is not by any means all. I fully agree that
unless a reasonable drink of whisky can be bought in restaurants
and clubs at a moderate ﬁ)riee-—say 10 or 15 cents—the men who
want a drink of whisky will continue to go to the speakeasy. I make
that statement because of my acquaintance with what is going on in
the States, and with such a problem as has presented itself to the
Massachusetts Legislature in the last two or three wecks, and such a
problem as is now presenting itself in Connecticut.

What I want to urge on you as strongly as I can, as a practical
and scientific and the best solution of this problem, is that whisky
which has been diluted at the distillery down to 10 or 12 percent of
alcohol—that is the strength of an ordinary highball; it is strong
enough for anybody—and is supplied only in pint, or, better, in half
pint bottles, should be given the benefit of a relatively low tax,
perhaps down to $1 a gallon on the original whisky.

Drunkenness and the saloon are peculiarly the products of the
drinking of alcohol in high concentration. By that I mean the prac-
tice, which is unfortunately rather common among considerable sec-
tions of those who drink whisky in this country, but is not in any
other countries, of drinking the whisky almost undiluted; just two
or three fingers of rye or Bourbon with at most a dash of water or a
mouthful of water as a chaser. It is that habit which has made the

wroblem of liquor control in America more serious, and has made
iquor a more terrible evil in America, than any other. I do not
mean to say that everybodg drinks that way; but a considerable
percentage of the men, and particularly those with whom liquor
becomes a curse and a ruin, do drink that way. The proposition
which I am putting before you is a means of preventing that, or at
least of minimizing it. It would not absolutely prevent it, but would
minimize it.

That way of drinking might almost be called the old-fashioned
national, typical American way of drinking whisky, That kind of
drink is 8 or 4 or 5 times as concentrated, and it is at least that many
times as intoxicating, as the national drink of any other nation, such
ax the French, who drink 8 or 10 Iigrcent wine; or the Germans, who
{lriuk 4 or 5 percent beer; or the English, who drink 6 or 7 percent
weer,

A man drinking in that way can easily drink a pint of whisky in
an hour, and a quart of whisky in an evening. If he is not habitu-
ated to it the pint will make him extremely drunk, and the quart will
render him unconscious, or may kill him. Of course a man who is
}mbi.tuated may drink a quart every day. Then, of course, he goes
0 pieces.

On the other hand, if the whisky has been diluted with 3 or 4
volumes of earbonated water, which is about the dilution of an ordi-
nary Scotch highball, a man has to swallow half a gallon of fluid
to get a pint of whisky; and very few men, unless they are very
detcrmined drinkers, will pour down the gallon of fluid which is
necessary to get a quart of whisky of that dilution into their stom-
achs, And even if a man does persist until he has drunk 8 highballs
m order to get a pint of whisky. or 16 highballs in order to get a
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quart of whisky, he will not be anything like as intoxicated as the
man who drinks his whisky nearly straight. It takes him a great
deal longer; it is absorbed very much more slowly, and some of it will
have been excreted before he gets the lagt of it in.

‘The whole weight of experience in England—now I want to re-
late this to the question of taxation—is that the most effective way
to diminish drunkenness and those conditions that we group under
the word “saloon” ig to use high taxation of distilled spirits—that
is, proof spirits—and relatively low taxes on the less concentrated
boverages. There it is somewhat simpler to put that into effect.
because the English working classes commonly drink beer; and un-
fortunately, with us, while they drink some beer, they also drink
a good deal of whisky.

‘he whole weight of scientific evidence is that the most effective
way to attain these ends is to promote dilution. On that point [
would refer you to the report of the Judiciary Committee of the
Senate (72d Cong., Rept. No. 1105) last winter on the bill legalizing
3.2 percent beer,

Mr. Frear. Pardon me; is that the report that you wrote for
the Senate Judiciary Committee?

Professor HeENDERSON. Yes; it is. In that report is reprinted an
English report that presents the best discussion of this question
that has ever been written.

That report by the ablest English scientific men and also by sev-
eral leading English statesmen, after thorough study of the probh-
lem, says in effect that the man who drinks a dilute beverage——
must consume some pints hefore he gets as much alcohol into his blood ad the
spirit drinker would absorb from a glass of neat whiskey at proof, * * *
In this connection it has also to be borne in mind that alcohol is absorhed
into the blood more slowly when it {8 drunk in dllute solution than when
taken in concentrated form.

Then they say:

As our practieal conclusion, then, we may say that any form of aleohalic
Hquor can cause drunkenness if such a quantity of it is taken at once or
within a short time as will lead to the presence of the drug in the blood above
n certuin proportion, which in the case of the average henlthy adult muay e
put provislonally at from 0.15 to 0.2 percent. From the point of view of the
prevention of drunkenness the superiority of the more dilute beverages, such
us the lighter beers and natural wines, is therefore mainly due to the fact that
the bulk of the fluid mnkes it difficult for the drinker to consume a very lurze
doge of alcohol within a moderate period.

It is on that report of the British Liquor Control Board that
the policy of Great Britain, which has greatly diminished drunken-
ness, is based.

I realize that your committec is primarily concerned with raising
the maximum revenue; but if the States see the saloon coming
back—and they do sce it coming back—and drunkenness increasing.
some of them will enact State prohibition, with loss of revenuc to
the United States Government. Several States—for instance, the
State of Connecticut, where I live—permit the sale of wine and beer
in restaurants and clubs but do not permit the sale of whiskey by
the drink. Spirits can be obtained only by the quart from a
package store.
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That arrangement also loses the Federal Government a certain
amount of revenue, because it is ]proving an entirely unpractical sit-
uation. We are not a wine-drinking people. I wish we were. We
should do what we ean to encourage the drinking of wine and the
production of good wine; but there is as yet very little good wine
available. The natural substitute is diluted whisky. Tt will cer-
tainly be either that or undiluted whisky, and that means the
restoration of the essential feature of the saloon.

Nearly every State is facing, or will have to face, the problem
of permitting or forbidding the sale of spirits as a drink in restau-
rants and clubs, If the Federal Government would make this dif-
ference in the taxation of full-strength spirits and dilute spirits,
the problem would be rendered far easier for the States. They
could permit diluted spirits to be sold by the drink in restaurants
and clubs, but proof spirits only by package stores or State ngencies
for consumption off the premises. I believe that that arrangement
would bring in probably the largest revenue to the Government,
while tending to prevent drunkenness, It would eliminate the speak-
casy, but would not bring back the saloon. It would be the longest
and the most effective step toward the temperate use of liquor that
this country has ever taken. There ig every reason to believe that
a people that used as its national drink spirits diluted to about 10
percent of aleohol would be as temperate as a people like the French
that drink wine that usually containg no more than 10 percent of
alcohol.  We are almost the only people in the world that drink
any considerable amount of alcohol in concentrations above 20 per-
cent. That fact is the crux of our problem.

Now I should like to add just a few words more.

I realize that this is a novel proposition to put before yous but 1

believe that in the long run what T have been saying is the line along
which this problem will be solved. '
_Three years ago I made a statement in a little article that in my
jndgment 3.2 percent beer, or 4 percent beer by volume, would not
he intoxicating. A year later Senator Bingham introdnced the Bing-
ham beer bill based on that statement of mine. I was his principal
witness, and I got most of the others. T suppose we were regarded
as rather foolish. A year after that—that is, a year ago—3.2 percent
heer beeame law; and now the prohibition amendment has been
repealed.  So that even if you do not adopt something of this sort
now, T venture to predict that sooner or later something of this sort
will have to be considered.

My particular recommendations are these:

(1) In all legislation, and so far as possible in general discus-
sion, the word ®liquor * should be applied only to distilled spirits.
A large part of the popular confusion on the problems of alcohol is
due to applying the same words to include all forms of alcohol.
Some of these forms are as powerful drugs as morphine or coeaine,
Others are as mild as coffee. We should get this issne clear,

(2) Every bottle of every form of alcoholic beverage, strong or
weak, should be required by Federal law to carry a lnbel stating the
percentage of alecohol that 1t contains, to the end that not only scien-
tilic experts but our entire people may know from experience the
facts s to the strength of the various beverages that induce the
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various degrees of physical and mental effects. I would also recom-
mend that Congress should ask the Bureau of Standards to revise
the methods of exg)ressing strength of spirits, The old phraseology
of “ proof spirits ”, “ wine gallons”, “tax gallons”, and all that, 1s
exceedingly complicated ; it is obscure; it is unscientific. There really
is just one way to express concentration of alcohol, and that is the

ercent of alcohol, either by volume or by weight; and it would
ielp enormously in the long run if some clear, definite, scientific
phraseology and system were adopted.

(8) I would urge that native natural wines should be taxed as low
as possible, just enough to cover the expense of governmental inspec-
tion. They really are foods. They are not in the class with whisky
in any sense. The tariff on foreign wines containing not more than
10 percent of alcohol should be low enough to encourage their use as
a means of developing a taste for wine,

Mr. Knurson, Right there, I should like to ask the witness a
question.  Would you see any objection to imposing a double or
treble tariff on wines coming from countries that are in default in
their payments to us?

Professor Hennerson. Well, finance and matters of that sort are
outside of my field, sir. I am not an expert on the international
debts; but I would say, as regards wine, that wines over 10 percent,
especially champagne, which is drunk by those who can afford it in
larger volumes.at one time than any other wines, should be taxed
very much higher. Champagne is almost the only wine that is
frequently the cause of drunkenness.

(4) Beer up to 3.5 percent or 4 percent of alcohol by weight.
or even 4.5 percent—I think there are reasons, for raising it to 1.5
percent—should be taxed only $3 per barrel instead of $5, as at
present. It is very important that we should have good beer, and
at present the tax is too high to permit as good a beer as we could have
and should have. But beer of a higher concentration than, say 1.5
percent should be taxed double; and beer that ran over 6 percent
of alcohol should be taxed three times the maximum rate. Strong
beer—that is, beer up to 8 percent, or something of that sort—is
the cause of a great deal of drunkenness in some countries, particu-
larly Belgium. We have never had it, and we never should have it.

Then the main recommendations are these:

(8) TFull-strength whisky, gin, rum, brandy, and all other alco-
holic beverages containing over 15 percent of alcohol, should he
taxed at a high rate, so that a quart at retail would cost not less
than $4, whereas in énnada the tax is $7. I do not know the exact
cost per bottle. The proposal that legal liquor should be cheap as
a means of counteracting bootlegging amounts to encouraging
drunkenness. Better measures can be found against bootlegying
than that. :

(63. Whisky and other distilled spirits that have been diluted at
the distillery, either with carbonated water or with other dilutents

(this has actually been proposed, I believed, in the State of Qhio)
down to 10 })ercent of alcohol, and sold only in pint or half-pint
bottles, should be taxed co mnch less (that is, perhaps a dollar a
gallon) than full-proof spirits that a drink of that sort, which is
the normal drink that an ordinary temperate man takes, will rost
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only 10 or 15 cents. That arrangement will satisfy the large ma-
jority of all who wish to drink spirits, and very few people will get
drunk on such mild highballs.

Now, I think I am very near the end of the time I mentioned,
hut there is a word or two more I should like to say.

The CriairmaN. You have had about double the time now. You
have gone on for at least 20 minutes.

Professor HenprrsoN. Then I apologize. I would merely say
that I thought the testimony which came out yesterday, in which the
representatives of the Departments urged low taxes on_ whisky,
throws the whole case open; it repudiates all the pledges that have
heen given to the American people that in future temperance should
he maintained and stimulated; and as such I protest against it.

Mr. TreapwAy. Mr. Chairman, I suggest that perhaps the profes-
sor understands that we would be glad to have any extension of his
remarks ia the record.

The CrAmrman. The Chair so stated.

Senator Crark. May I ask just one question ?

The Cuamrdan. Certainly, Senator.

Senator Crark. Professor, did I understand you to say that you
wrote the report of the Senate Judiciary Committee ?

Professor Henperson. I wrote only 8 or 4 pages of it.

Senator Crarx. That is what T wanted to get at—whefher you
had made that statement because the report merely embodied some
of your ideas, or whether you meant that you literally wrote part of
the report of the Senate Committee on the Judiciary.

Professor HEeNDErsoN. Senator Blaine telegraphed to me and
asked me to come down here, and he said that he proposed to in-
corporate in the report of the Judiciary Committee this British re-
port, and they wanted an abstract of it and a discussion and expla-
nation of it in terms of American conditions. I do not know just
how long my little passage was; maybe 3 or 4 or 5 pages. T wrote
that, and it 1s printed under my name in that report.

Senator CrArk. That is what I wanted to bring out.

The CrairstaN. We thank you, Professor, for vou appearance,
and the testimony you have given the committee.

(The article by Professor Henderson, referred to in the first part
of his statement, is as follows:)

A ToxIicor.oalsT ON THR LIQUOR PROBLEM

[Reprinted from the Yale Alumn| Weekly of Nov. 17, 1938]

DILUTION A8 A MAJOR FACTOR IN PREVENTING THE EVILS OF ALCOHOLISM

By Yandell Henderson, 1895, Professor of applied physiology, Yale University)
|An address before the National Municipal Ieague, Nov. 11, 1038, at Atlantlc City]

The contribution that I hope to make to this conference is concerned with
certain fundamental principles that are generally little known or considered,
but are essential to any real solution of the liguor problem. In order to bring
out the significance of these principles I am going to use the word *intoxi-
“{mng" as little as possible. Instead I shall use a closely related word:

toxie”  And toxic means polsonous. I am going to compare the control
thut is needed over drinks that are, or may be toxic, and those that are not.




110 TAX ON INTOXICATING LIQUOR

I have spent many years in studying the health hazavds and sanitary con-
trol of volatile liquids. Alcohol is n volatile liquid, Chloroform and ether
and methyl aleohol and gasoline are others; the war gases are still others;
the lead compound added to gasoline to make ethyl gas for automobiles is
another, These substances can be either inhaled or drunk. BSome of them
ure very slightly poisonous, such as gngoline vapor. Others are deadly poisons,
One of the most deadly is the lead compound in ethyl gas. If used in high
concentration, that substance would cause numerous cases of such injury to
the brain that violent mania and death would result., Its mania is more
violent than alcohvlie delirfum tremens. But actunlly this-substance is now
supplied and sold to the public only in dilute form in gasoline. Bthyl gas
containg far less than 3.2 of lead and in this dilution is practically free from
danger to its consumers, Similarly the ethyl aleohol of ull alcoholic beverages,
if imbibed in high concentration, exerts powetful toxic effects upon the brain
and upon other otrgans of the body, notably the stomach, But when alcohol
is sufficiently diluted, these toxic effects are diminished or abolished. Toxi-
cologically there is a wide difference between the concentrated and the dilute
nlcohole beverages.

Obviously sensible and practical lquor control, after repeal of the eighteenth
amendment, should make an equally wide difference between the dilute and the
concentrated alcoholic beverages. Sane measures of control should permit or
even promote the use of the dilute und linrmless beverages; but it should
maintain a strict control over the concentrated, and therefore toxie, aleoholic
beverages.

The first requirement for such control is that 8o far as possible the various
classes of alcohollic beverages shall be kept separate. In other words light
beer with its 4 percent of alcohol and whiskey with 50 percent of alcohnl
should never be dispensed under the snme conditions, or over the same bar.
or on the same table,

ALCOHOL AND ALKALOIDS

Let us take another illustration from toxicology, and compare the alcoholic
beverages with a class of drugs called alkaloids. We all use alkaloids. One
of them is the substance that gives coffee its stimulating effect. It is a drug
called caffeine. A closely related alkaloid is contained in tea, and another
in chocolate. Still another is the nicotine of tobacco, and drug for which we
smoke cigars and cigarettes and pipes. Nicotine is a very powerful poison,
but it is so diluted, and partially destroyed, by the process of combustion in
smoking that its use does most people very little harm. ‘These are compari-
tively harmless alkaloids. But closely related to them there are certain power-
ful drugs., They are the narcotic alkaloids morphine and cocaine. We do not
take them with or after meals Jike coffee and tobacco. To treat all alcohalic
beverages as if they were alike is exactly similar to treating all alkaloids as
if they were alike,

As you know, coffee and ten and chocolate are not even taxed. 'Tobacco is
taxed but is not otherwise controlled by the Government., No other control is
needed. On the other hand, the Government tries to maintain a rigorous control
over morphine and cocaine. In splte of that control morphine and coctine
addicts, especially in our larger cities, form one of our most serious problems.

Now suppose that the problem of alkaloids had bheen treated in the same
manner that the problem of alcoholic beverages has been. There would have
been another “ noble experiment.,” It would have been promoted by the Drys
and would have aimed to forbld not only the public sale of morphine and
cocaine, but also of coffee and tobacco. I know several Drys who believe that
the use of tobacco should be suppressed, although they would generally allow
coffec. Indeed, one fanatical friend of mine almost lost his temper when I
asked whether he was also opposed to chocolate.

Again, suppose that some State were to adopt local option for alkaloids while
a neighboring State had high license for alkaloids In the one, coffee nnd
tobacco would be forbidden along with morphine and cocalne. In the other a
citizen could buy morphine in the same shop and over the same counter ax
tobacco. He could get a ghot of cocaine at the same table where he could drink
a cup of coffee. The results would be as disastrous as local option and high
license have been in the case of aleohol, and the methods equally foolish.

This is not an overdrawn analogy. The stronger alcoholic beverages—such
(istilled spirite as whisky, gin, rum, and brandy—can wreck a man, mind and
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body, ns effectually as either morphine or cocaine., On the other hand I belleve
that the experience of this country since light beer was legalized demonstrates
that I told the truth when I testified to committees of Congress a year ago
that a glass of light beer is no more intoxicating—that is no more toxic—than
a cup of coffee and rather lesgs so than a cigar.

I have not time now to discuss details. I published a paper in Harper's
Magazine for last June in which I presented the type of control that the
science of toxlicology Indicates. 'The report of Messrs. Fosdick and Scott to Mr.
John D. Rockefeller, Jr., is along the same line and seems to me to face reallties
bravely, truthfully, and practically, It recommends that beer needs little con-
trol, but that distilled spirits should be sold only by Government agencies.
That is certainly the ideal arrangement, But if that arrangement should prove
to be more than can be attained now, we should aim at least to Hmit the sale
of distilled spirits of full strength to a few package stores that would sell only
by the bottle, not by the drink,

An excellent report along the same general lines has recently been made
by a commission in the State of Oregon. A similar report has been made in
Michigan. California has already embodied much the same general conception
in its State constltution by referendum a year ago It is already the law
in Connecticut.

In all of the recent reports the idea of distinguishing between the different
classes of alcoholic beverages is given increasing importance. To my mind it is
the feature of supreme importance. There should be no licenses for the gen-
eral sale of all alcoholic beverages from beer to full strength spirvits for con-
sumption on the premises. Such licenses would immediately revive the saloon
and the saloon system.

So far as possible a place licensed to sell beer should not be licensed to
scll spirits or even wine, It would be well if a place licensed to sel! wine
should not be allowed to sell any alcoholic bevernge of less than 8 percent or
more than 18 percent of alcohol. A store licensed to sell proof spirits should not
he allowed to sell any weaker beverage, or to permit drinking on the premises.

THE PROBLEM OF OLUHS, HOTELS, AND RESTAURANTS

All of these proposals are perfectly simple, scientifie, practical, and feasible
in every feature except one. That feature applies to clubs and hotels, aud
especially to the large hotels and thelr restaurants in large citles, But even
for such hotels this separation is not impracticable. The grill might be allowed
to have a beer license and the restaurant a wine license, provided that drinks
are not interchanged between the grill and the restaurant. ‘There is no good
reason why a hotel should be allowed to serve drinks of any kind in bedrooms,
There are strong reasons against it. Each particular cluss of beverage should
he permitted to be served only in the place, the grill or restaurant, where it
is licensed, The man who wants to drink spirits in his room should get his
hottle from the Government agency or the package store,

Now, I want to present for your consideration an idea which is somewhat
novel but which is, I believe, practical and advisable. It is based on a toxicolog-
ical fact of fundamental importance, This fact is that beverages containing
more than 20 percent of alcohol and those containing appreciably less than 20
percent (say 10 {n 16 percent) are quite distinctly different in their effects. One
of the most distre- sing effects of chronic alcoholism in the whisky addict is gas-
tritis or inflammation of the stomach. The habitual use of alcohol in concentra-
tions above 20 percent produces this condition ; the habitual use of weaker drinks
does not. 'The stronger also affect conduct more strongly than the weaker.

Of course a man can get “ drunk” on beverages containing 16 percent of
alecohol.  But he does not get such rapid and intense effects from any alcoholic
drink in concentrations below 20 percent as he does from those above 20 percent,
such as whisky straight or diluted only with an equal volume of water, or as
he does from the stronger varieties of cocktails. For this reason there should
he an effort both by means of taxation and lHcense to influence those who
wish to consume the stronger beverages to take them in a form below 20 per-
cent concentration. The reason for this is not merely on account of gastritis,
It rather because the effect of one cocktail of 30 percent upon a man's behavior,
self-control, and ability to drive an automobile is much greater than is the effect
of two cocktails of equal volume each containing only 15 percent of alcohol.
There {8 no great hardship for whisky drinkers involved in this. I have seen
20101 —34——-8
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many Englishmen drinking whisky and soda, but never in a proportion of less
than two or three volumes of soda water to one of whisky., But I used to
seo Americans drink Bourbon nearly neat,

There are two measures that can be used to promote more dilute drinks; and
both should be used. Suppose that whisky, which is 50 percent alcohol, is to
be taxed so that a quart will cost the consumer $4. The same amount of
whisky, diluted with three volumes of carbonated water to an alcoholic strength
of about 18 percent alcohol and dispensed in half-pint bottles, should be taxed
80 much lower that it would cost the consumer only $2. He would get 16 half
pints of dilute whisky, containing altogether a quart of the original whisky,
for half the price that the quart of full strength would cost. It is only chronic
inebriates, or those on the way to becoming such, that want anything stronger.
The lower price would be influential; and the more alcohol is diluted the
harder it is to get “drunk.” Diluted whisky should be taxed at the same rate
as wine of a like concentration of alcohol,

For less kick in cooktatls—In the same way dilution should be applied to
cocktails or their ingredients so that the price to the consumer would be very
much less for the diluted articles than for those of full strength. Cocktails
under these conditions would still be quite as strong or stronger than the
best interests of the human stomach and safety for motorists in traffic require.
For hotels, restaurants, and clubs this dilution of all the stronger forms of
alcoholic beverages down to some concentration below 20 percent should be
mandatory in the terms of the licenses issued. Full-strength spirits or any
form of ulcohol above 20 percent should be obtainable only from the Govern-
ment agencies or the licensed package stores.

1 have put this idea before some hotel men. Their first reaction is of course
strong objection. But on further thought they have rather favored it. As onc
hotel man put it, “ We could charge as much for a 16 or 18 percent cocktail ax
for one of 25 or 30 percent. It would cost us less, and probably a good
many people would then buy two cocktails instead of one with a corresponding
increase in our receipts.” If he had been a toxicologist he might have adde:!
that 2 man who has taken two 16 percent cocktails could drive his car much
better than if he had had only one 80 percent cocktail. Furthermore onc of
the few benefits that have resulted from prohibition is that the bootleggers
have diluted their synthetic gin so that a large proportion of all cocktail
addicts are now accustomed to cocktails that run well below 20 percent. Ir
they are satisfied with that percentage now, it would be a pity to educate them
again up to the stronger cocktails that prevailed before prohibition. Afte
repeal of the eighteenth amendment undiluted gin will certainly return to
common use for cocktafls, unless controlled along some such lines as I am
suggesting.

If clubs are to be allowed to dispense beer, wine, spirits, and cocktails
nothing stronger than a percentage of alcohol somewhere between 156 and 18
should be allowed by their licenses. Any club man ought to be satisfled, and
most of them would be, with a highball containing 18 percent alcohol. Ilc
should not object to pouring the highball out of a half-pint bottle in which
the whisky had been mixed with carbonated water at the distillery, instead
of doing the mixing himself. It would cost him only half as much.

I believe that for some years to come it will be necessary to permit the
sale of distilled spirits at proof—that is to say, 50 percent alcohol—either by
Government agencies or by licensed package stores. This is the only wa
to stop bootlegging But before a citizen should be allowed to buy proof
spirits he should have to get a license, similar to that for driving an automobile,
which would in effect certify that he is a law-abiding and fairly temperate
person. Such certificates should be issued by a board on which the polic
department, the board of health, and particularly the commissioner of motor
vehicles would be represented.

To sum up all that I have said thus far: The one great principle to be kept
in view in defining a sound public policy and drafting legislation, if the evils of
aleoholism are to be minimized, is that of substituting the more dilute for the
stronger alcoholic beverages. It is the concentration, the high percentage of
sleohol in American drinks, that produces the evils of aleohol even more thun
the absolute amount of alcohol consumed,

The corucial feature in the politios of alcohol.—8o much for the sclentifl
slde. Before I close I want to say a few words on the practfeal political side.
I take It that it Is the business of science to point out what ought to be donc:
what would be done if this were a perfect world, On the other hand it is the
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husiness of the better forms of practical politics, in which such a gathering as
this s interested, to go as far, but only as far, in that direction as public
opinion at the time and place will permit.

Viewed from that standpoint the primary object of all who hope and work
for the best attainable conditions should be to prevent the return of the local
control of lcensing: that is, licensing by cities, towns, and counties throungh
hoards of local politiclans, Instead of such local boards the licensing power
gnroughout each State should be exercised by a State board appointed by the

overnor.

This point is so perfectly clear, so obviously the arrangement that would be
adopted in a perfect world, that respectable citizens are inclined to assume
that this arrangement will everywhere certainly be adopted. On the con-
trary experience shows that it will quite certainly be nowhere adopted without
a fight; and when adopted, it will require a continual, watchful, and energetic
defense. I know this from personal observation. Not long ago X went to &
hearing in the Capitol 3uilding of one of our States, The hall was packed with
perhaps five hundred people, all very intent on the business in hand. 'The
commission that had called the hearing presented a bill providing for the
control of beer, and later of spirits, by a State board to be appointed by
the Governor, I was the only citizen who, merely as a citizen, appeared in its
support. Two representatives of certain organizations also favored it for their
organizations. No one in the crowd supported us.

Then the opposition took the floor. A State senator of well known alcoholic
connections shouted, “If a fellow doesn’t want beer and does want whisky
why shouldn’t he have it? We want things the way they used to be” This
statement the crowd applauded. Then even morve foreibly he shouted, “ We
object to the Governor's appointing the commission, We want commissions
of our own town to manage licenses,” And the crowd rose to this xentiment
with applause that shook the State House.

Jducation for the drys—So much for a cortain kind of wets and their aims,
Now, for a few words regarding the drys, If a sufficient majority of the people
is to be won, not only for the repeal of the eightecenth amendment, but also
for the effective control of alcoholic liquors after repeal, that majority must
include a large number of people who up to this time have been drys. The
campaign of public education must be aimed quite definitely to win their sup-
port. They are for the most part carnest, conscientious people, but almost
hopelessly ignorant. They quite generally believe—impossible as it sounds—
that beer makes more drunkards than whisky., Indeed n leader In their cause,
i prominent medical authority, has recently published an article in a well
known magazine in which he seriously states that “ Intoxication is as properly
appled to the person who has taken a quart of 3 percent beer as it is to the
drinker of a quart of whisky ...” Yet the onc may show no appreciable
disturbance of conduct while the other is rendered completely unconscious or
cven killed. Such a view is toxicologically as uncound as it would be to class
coffee and tobacco with morphine and cocaine. It demands an impossible
degree of asceticism. Yet this is the attitude of large numbers of worthy
people; and, until it is changed, those who are striving for sane liquor control
are in the unfortunate position of fighting on two fronts., At present we have
to fight the old liguor Interest and corrupt politics on one front and the drys
of the type I have indicated on the other.

We know what we have to expect from the liguor interest. The problem of
the conscientious but ignorant drys who insist that all alcoholic beverages of
411 strengths are equally cvll is no less difficult. I am reminded of a saying
«f a certain Episcopal bishop some generations ago to the effect that * The
mding of the Puritans upon Plymouth Rock was a great event. But how
much greater an event it would have been if Plymouth Rock had landed upon
ihe Purltans.”

NotE—The percentages here mentioned are by volume. By weight they
would be one fifth less, e.g., 40 instead of 50, and 12 instead of 15.

The CramrMaN. The next witness on the calendar is Paul Gar-
rett, representing Garrett & Co., on the subject of the wine tax.

The Chair will observe, much as he regrets to do so, that it will
be necessary to request the witnesses to confine their remarks as
nearly as possible to the 10-minute limit. We will not make any
hard-and-fast rule, but there are so many witnesses to appear that
we shall have, as nearly as possible, to observe the 10-minute rule,
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STATEMENT OF PAUL GARRETT, PENN YAN, N.Y,, REPRESENTING
GARREIT & CO.

Mur. Garrerr. I will try to abbreviate my remarks, Mr. Chairman,
If you should be interested in the subject, Mr. Woodard will give
me his time.

The question has frequently been asked, gentlemen, why Americans
are not wine-drinkers. With the great wealth of native grapes in
this country, as evidenced by all o% the early explorers, it is rather
surprising that we have used so little wine in the last 50 or 60 years.

I think this explanation is fairly logical. In the earliest stages
of wine-making in this country, the colonists relied on French im-
portations of vines. Those vines were all subject to disease in this
country. A rather strange corollary is that all of the French grapes
now are planted on American roots, they being resistant to the
disease of phylloxera.

The next effort that was made in the wine business was about
1835 or 1840, by two pioncers—Mr. Weller of North Carolina, and
the elder Longworth, of Cincinnati. They made an effort to pro-
duce wines from American grapes which was the first effort to
commercialize our native grapes. California at that time had not
begun to develop the grape business; it was not a part of this coun-
try, and it was being developed by the padres and others who estab-
lished the missions, and brought with them the grapes from Mexico
and from the foreign countries.

But about the time that the Wellers and the Longworths were
trying to introduce a wine business into this country, the temperance
movement got under way under Neal Dow in Maine and others; so
the result was that the lighter beverage of winé, the only place for
the use of which is on the American table, was banished from the
table, and by legislation its sale was confined to the saloon or bar-
room.

Nobody goes to a barroom or a saloon for a glass of wine, 1
challenge any man who has ever seen a glass of wine drunk in a
barroom. As a missionary salesman, I have had 15 years’ experience
“ before the bar ”, and I have never seen a drink of wine taken at a
bar yet. The result has been that wine has been sublimated and its
distribution has been in the places controlled by other branches of
the trade, and has never had an opportunity to reach its logical place
of distribution—the American home,

Wine should not be judged by its alcoholic strength alone; and my
references are all toward light wines. I am not discussing fortified
wines at all. They have their sphere in the medical world, perhaps:
but I am only discussing table wines, the natural product ofl fermen-
tation of grapes. My plea, so that you may understand what 1
am driving at, is that you consider, if we can develop a method of
distribution of wines to the American home, that will eliminate all
taxes, just as we do on cider, not so much on account of the tax—
some of us may be able to pay the tax—but because of the co-related
consequences. If it is taxed, it has to be sold in liquor places only.
It comes under the same restrictions that are put on liquors. In
New York State it even is not classed with beer any more.
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Now, as my time is limited, I will pass on to another phase—the
agricultural phase.

There are in France between 20 and 26 percent of the population of
40,000,000 people devoted to viticulture, Italy has equally as many
and I think about the same population. We {ave as many acres of
land suited to the cultivation of fine wine grapes in the United
States, and pretty uniformly distributed throughout the States, as
both France and Italy; and if wine-making is permitted free of
tax for use in the home—we would not expect it to be sold in
public places, except of course where food is used, at hotels—a
development in this country is possible that might equal the pro-
duction of France and Italy, But if we got only one half of the
production of France per capita in this country it would afford an
interesting occupation and a profitable occupation for 10,000,000
men and women 1n country districts. We all know that the best lands
devoted to wine grapes are the hillsides of our mountains, and
places that are not very valuable for the growth of other crops. The
finest wine grapes grow on the sunny exposures of hills. The ton-
nage is not very large, but if the quality is there we can get the
price.

My appeal is primarily to consider wine in a class to itself, along
with cider, as an agricultural proposition. KEvery wine man in
the country is a grape grower. Nearly every grape grower makes
wine; that is, he produces it in its first stages. The majority of the
wines produced by grape growers are accumulated by wine mer-
chants, because the grape grower has not the facilities to extend his
siles tflroughout the country.

As to the American people drinking wine, I had a good many
controversies with my very good friend Mr. Wayne Wheeler, who
objected to wine because he said it was n natural taste; it did not
need any acquirement. Wine is a natural taste, and it would not be
;liﬂicnlllt to cultivate it to the great aid of temperance and good
1ealth.

The value of wine in the lexicon of health is that it aids the diges-
tion by its acids, and not by the alcohol it contains. So used, wine
i« never intoxicating,

Mr. Vinson. Mr. Chairman, I was under the impression that the
cighteenth amendment has been repealed. I should like to hear evi-
dence directed at the tax problem. That is what we are mainly
interested in.

Mr. Garrerr. I am appealing for no tax on wine, as is the case
with cider; that is, wine that goes into the home.

At 4 cents a gallon, it is a tax of $6 a ton on grapes. At 16 cents
a gallon, it is a tax of $26, T think, on a ton of grapes—$26 a ton—
and that tax falls on the grape grower. We may twist it around as
we want to, but it is almost impossible to pass it on to the consumer.

Mr, Vinson. Those are facts that arve very interesting, and we are
mighty glad to get them.,

Mr, Gannerr, Tt has been said that a tax of 10 cents per gallon
would be acceptable to the grapegrowers and winemakers. This is
a tax on the grapegrower of }rom $16 to $17.50 a ton. Prior to
prohibition, the biggest crop of light wine made in the United
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States was 30,000,000 gallons. Ten cents per gallon would produce
$3,000,000 of revenue. A casual glance at the voluminous reports
now required by the Revenue Department show conclusively that
the expense of supervision and collecting this tax will run far in
excess of $3,000,000; and on top of this tax each State is following
suit with taxes ranging from 10 to 50 cents per gallon. If the
United States will recognize winemaking as a nontaxable agri-
cultural pursuit, the States will follow very readily.

My whole idea and hope is to turn your attention toward the

ossibilities of the introduction of wine as an article of daily use
in the homes of our people, as against the use of the stronger drinks
which are so frequently used now, as the gin-cocktail agpetizer.
and so forth. I am appealing for wine as a matter of health
and as an agricultural proposition. As I pointed out, we have
lands that are suitable. We have people who are looking for
work. It is attractive work. It appeals to a man of intelligence.
A man and his wife both can work at a vineyard. In the majority
of instances the vineyard man is also the vintner; that is, he makes
his wine. .

Mr. VinsoN. What would the gentleman suggest to be a fair rate
on wine?

Mr. Garrerr. Well, as I said, the present 4 cents a gallon on wine
is a tax of $6 a ton on the grapes; and any tax forces its sale through
liquor channels. I should like to see wine sold through the grocery
store.

Mr. Vinson. At what point would the gentleman fix the rate?

Mr. Garrerr. At what point would I fix it?

Mr. Vinson. Yes.

Mr. Garrerr. Nothing. .

Mr, VinsoN. Do you think that this committee and the Congre-~
would fix the rate on wine at nothing?

Mr. Garrerr. Well, I had l)o?od that as an agricultural propo:i-
tion it might appeal to you in the same light that cider does.

Mr. VinsoN. At what point would you fix the rate on liquor..
distilled spirits?

Mr. Garrerr. That is entirely out of my province. I quite agree
with a good many of the sentiments I heard here yesterday—tha
if the rate is fixed too high it is going to give encouragement to the
bootlegger. I have no interest in the distilling business or in liquors,
I have been a wine man all my life—three generations of wine men—
and I am interested, in my later days, to see that the wine busines:
comes into its own as a food product, and not as a liquor.

Mr. Hin, Will the gentleman yield there?

Mr, Vinson. I yield.

Mr. HiLr, You are basing your suggestion here as to tax-free wines
on the proposition that wine is an agricultural product; are you?

Mr, GARRerT. Yes, sir.

Mr. Hiurn, As consistently, you might say that hard liquors arc
an agricultural product.

Mr. Garrerr. Not by any means or to such an extent. A larger
percentage of a ton of grapes goes into the beverage that is used by
the consumer, and a larger percentage of the return goes to the pro-
ducer, than in the case of any other beverage that I know. A very
small percentage of the return from beer goes into the hop man -
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purse; and if the grapegrower is also the vintner, a large per-
contage, in fact a very large percentage, of the returns from the
vineyard go into the hands of the producer.

I am trying to draw a distinction of wine from liquor. Wine is a
food, in my judgment—an adjunct to food. The history of those
nations, such as France and Italy, where wine is so used, is that they
are the most temperate. I believe that is conceded. I do not be-
lieve that is debatable at all.

Senator CraArg. It is your theory, is it not, that we ought to have a
prohibitive tariff on foreign wines, and no internal-revenue tax on
domestic wines? That is the logical conclusion from your remarks.

Mr. Garrerr. I do not object to putting a high tax on forei%n
labels. Most of them come here under false guises, you know. If
we have people who want to pay fancy prices for labels and help
bear our burden of expense, I do not care, provided you keep it high
enough on the labels. A good many vin ordinaires come in here, as
we know, under “chateau” brands.

1 shall be glad to answer any other questions.

Senator HArrisoN. Do you think we can make as good a cham-
pagne in this country as they make in France?

Mr. Gargrerr. I think we can, sir.

Senator HarrisoN. Whereabouts are they produced—in California
or Now York? ,

Mr. Garrerr. So far, in the experience of those who have done it,
New York State has led, and New Jersey, in the production of
champagne; in other words, eastern grapes, by reason of the fact
that growers have given a greater number of years to it. The wines
of the East are much higher in acid than the wines of the West. I
am not disparaging California. I am simply speaking of a fact
which exists. I do not know of any brand of California champagne
that ever went very largely into the trade.

Champagne is a highly acid wine, and has been more experimented
on and more attention given to it in the East than in the West. It
is understood that I am equally interested in California. I have no
desire to disparage her abilities or qualifications, or what she might
do. I am simply speaking of what has been done. The brands that
have been on the market have been chiefly Eastern brands.

Mr. McCrinTtic. Is the grape juice used in champagne in the East
fortified ¢

Mr. Garrerr. No, sir; with the exception that frequently, just as
a finish, following the foreign example, what they call the dosage
may be of a little sugar and a little brandy that will help to prevent
additional fermentation. It is not what you would call a fortified
wine. The alcohol is all the result of fermentation.

; Mn'?. McCuntic. Does that go into the champagne made in the
Last .

Mr. Gaggerr. The dosage?

Mr. McCrinTIC. Yes,

Mr. Gargerr. Yes, sir; it has been the custom,

Mr. McCrantrc. That is not used in the California product; is it?

Mr. Garrerr. I could not say from personal experience, but I
understood that they followed the same methods that are in general
naic- thr(;ughout the world. That is followed in France and every-
where else.
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I do not want to take your time with a technical discussion of the
necessity of a dosage, or the advisability of it. I am not primaril
discussing champagne. I am deeply interested in champagnes, as
am in everything concerning the wine business. I want to discuss
the possibility of wine as an agricultural development and as an aid
to temperance in this “ new deal” at this time. I have been in
business 86 years, and I have hoped for the time to come when the
wine business might come into its own as a family product.

Mr. Reep, I should like to verify one figure that you gave a while
ago. You know, in western New York we raise the Concord grape,
which is not made into champagne nor wine, but is made into grape
juice and sold largely to hospitals for medicinal purposes and to
people who want to use it as a healthful nonintoxicating drink.

r. GArrerr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Reep. If Congress puts a tax of b cents a gallon on that, that
reduces the price of grapes to the farmer by about $8 a ton.

Mr. Garrerr. It would.

Mr. Reep. And this year their price is about $15 a ton, and not
a farmer is making a cent in that section.

Mr. Garrerr. I think that bears out my statement, but I am very
glad to have your indorsement of it. The tax in the wine business
and in the grape-juice business does come on the farmer, because
he is largely the manufacturer.

The Cuairman. Have you concluded your statement?

Mr. Garrirr. Let me just say this: I do not want to omit any-
thing. I stated that if we could get one half of the per capita
consumption in this country during the period of the next decade.
say, or the next generation, we would be able to put ten million
people into a pleasant occupation of viticulture-in this country, while
1if we got the combined consumption of France and Italy, which
our population would entitle us to, it would multiply that by a great
deal, and give them a ver healthful occupation.

A great deal is said about moving the urban population to the
country. I do not know what th= will do there. If they are set
to raising %otatoes, they will become a public charge in a very

short time; but as vineyardists it would respond to intelligence.

" My plea is to give us wine free of tax, just as you do cider, pro-
vided its ultimate destination is the home, so that it can reach
the home through the distributing house, the grocery store, not only
without tax but without the prohibitions that go with the tax.

The Caamrman, We thank you, Mr. Garrett, for your appearance
and the testimony you have given the committee.

(Mr. Garrett submitted the following memorandum:)

YarLe UniveERsity,
LasorATORY OF APPLIED PHYSIOLOGY,
New Haven, Conn., November 16, 1933.
Mr. PAuL GARRETT,

10 Busgh Terminal, Brooklyn, N.Y.

Dear Mrg. Ganrrerr: I have read your letter of November 16 with grent
interest. I agree with you that wine should not be confused with spirits. The
whole ,)roblem of aleoholic beverages is rendered more difficult by the use of the
word ‘‘liquor’’ to indicate all forms of alcoholic heverages.

Sincerely yours,
(Signed) YanprLL HENDERSON.
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Ganrerr & Co., INc,,
Brooklyn, N.Y., December 4, 1933.
Professor YANDELL HENDERSBON,

Care of Yale University, New Haven, Conn.

My Dear Proressor: May I take the liberty of approving most heartily the
ideas advanced by you and set forth in the copy sent me entitled ‘‘ Testimony
hefore committee on alecohol beverage law of the Federal Bar Association of
New York, November 27, 1933.”

1 hope you will pardon me if I try to throw light on one or two of the subjects
ul;ﬁut \zlhi'ch you seem to ask information and which I think I can answer in-
telligently. )

For ins’x’tance, I think I can give the reason for your statement that ‘‘we are
not, as a nation, drinkers of wine.” History records the fact that all of the
carliest settlers were enthusiastic over the possibilities of grape culture in the
new land and even looked forward to supplying the mother countries with the
much desired wine which was then heing procured from their southern neighbors.

Great stress was laid b?/ the explorers Amadas and Barlow, who were sent out
by Sir Walter Raleigh with a view of colonizing his immense grant to the Vir-
ginia territory from Queen Elizabeth on the unlimited possibilities of grape cul-
ture. These hardy sailors were undoubtedly familiar with all of the wine-pro-
ducing countries of Europe, stated that in all the world ‘‘no such wealth of grapes
were to be found, the scent of which met them far out at sea.”

Every Colonial governor greatly emphasized the possibilities of developing o
wine trade as a money crop and repeated experiments were made by the landed
gentry, but unfortunately they fell into the error of trying to transplant the vines
from France. These vines were not adpated to the richer soils and the climate of
the coastal regions and soon succumbed to the discase which later devastated the
French vineyards and this diseases was arrested only by grafting the European
varicties on the native stock of the Eastern States.

With these repeated failures, tobacco became the medium of exchange with the
mother country, and wine making was abandoned as a commercial pursuit,

Tt was not until the middle of the nineteenth century that a few courageous
men working in the interest of viticulture and temperance seriously undertook the
propagation of the native American varicties. he leader of these was perhaps
the elder Longworth, of whose Catawha wine the poet Longfellow launched into
a lvrie commending its fine qualities as comparable with the best wines of the
older countries.

But unfortunately for the viticulturalists’ art, the excessive use of rum and other
distilled spirits had aroused the indignation of the churches and temperance
reformers, and, strange to say, wine came in for just as severe criticism as distilled
liquors, and was banished from the tables of the well-to-do who, being for the most
part members of the churches, were unwilling to incur the social ostracism
threatened if wines were served with meals, which is the only proper way in which
wines are ever used.

California at that time was not a Eart of the United States of America, but
l'luroi)cnn varieties peculiarly adapted to her soil and climate were being intro-
duced by the Padres and Jesuits who were founding missions and carrying with
them the eulture of the grape, which later on developed wonderful possibilities on
the Pacific coast, which grape, being of European type, has appealed especially
t((‘n ‘!..l;e Latin population which have been the chief customers for the products of

salifornia,

I wish to most hearti[y commend your drawing a distinction between the
word “‘intoxicating’’, which is ordinarily used to mean exhilarating, and the
word “toxie.”

Without undertaking to analyze the toxic properties of any distilled liquors or
of beers, I wish to say most emphatically that properly and scientifically made
wines are not toxle, that is, poisonous or habit-forming, nor do they have deteri-
orating effects on man’s mental, moral, or physical make-up. I am not prepared
to argue the point as to whether a dilution of 10 percent alcohol may or may not
be toxie. I am prepared, however, to prove, I think, that a scientifically fer-
mented wine, produced under proper supervision, can be made and is being made,
that is in no sense toxic or poisonous.

Wine makers in America have made more progress in the last two decades in
scientific wine manufacture than all the rest of the world has made since Pasteur,
why, with the aid of the microscope, discovered the science of fermentation, with
its many diseases threatening to destroy the wine industry of France.
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If we are to attain true temperance, it must be through the medium of lightly
aleoholie, scientifically made boverages. Wines, however, should not be classed
either with beer or with distilled liquors, but should be looked upon as an agri-
cultural product capable of adding billions of dollars to our national wealth and
hundreds of millions annually to our income if social America would put the stamp
of approval on the use of wine as the French and Utalians do, as an article of

daily diet.

I\éarlv 20 percent of the population in France are engaged in viticulture, yet
France imports from her Algerian colonies millions of gallons of wine over and
above the millions she exports.

Probably 25 percent of the population of Italy is engaged in viticulture and
the vintner’s art, but in neither countrg' is the question of intemperance either a
social or political consideration except among the tourist class, who insist on
having high-powered distilled liquors in cocktails, highballs, ete.

If the temperance problem is to be solved we should give encouragemenv to
viticulturalists and the vintners, at least until they can get the mortgages paid
off on their homes and until millions of available acres, otherwise going to waste,
and not suited to other crops, are planted to productive vineyards which make
high quality wines. In the United States there are more acres of land ideally
adapted to the growth of suitable grapes, either native or imported types, than
there are in Italy and France. From an economic standpoint and from a tem-
perance standpoint, every encouragement ought to be gfven to planting these
otherwise barren and unproductive hillsides, which are the ideal locations for thie
production of fine wine grapes, just as they are in France, Italy, Switzerland, and
other sections. .

One other point you raise that I think I can answer out of observation sand
experience; that is, as to distillation. My maternal grandfather, like thousauds
of large landowners in the South, ran a small fruit brandy distillery, making
only 1 or 2 barrels of apple and peach brandy, which was exclusively for personal
use and never sold. Prior to the taxes arising out of the Civil War, there was no
tax or supervision of this homemade brandy-making.

In my earlier years, on our vineyards in North Carolina, I operated a distillery
of the same type as a salvage proposition, utilizing the wine sediments and mak-
ing a high type of grape brandy which commanded fmugw })rices after proper
ageing. This was before the day of the steam distillery, and these crude methods
of extracting the alcohol were known as ‘‘pot distilleries:”

The method of handling this gulp mash or lees was to put it in extreme dilu-
tion into the copper distiller{, uild a fire under it and evaporate the alcohol
through a lead or copper still-worm, running water being used to condense {t¢
evaporated alcohol.

ow the first runs of these distilleries came to be known as ‘‘low wines" and
owing to excessive fusel oils were rarely fit to drink, so that after two or three
runs of the distillery, accumulating enough of the low wines, this low wine was
t)ut back into the distillery for redistillation or doubling. In this last distillation
he brandy was condensed generally at about 150 to 160, and as it was exhausted
it would run down to lower degrees, and when it came to be about 60 or 70 proof
again the heavier fusel oils began to come over and the last run was again put
into the low wines.

When the Goyernment put a tax on distilled liquors, it set up an arbitrary rule
that if any distilled liquor, including fruit brandies, showed over 100 proof, the
tax was assessed at proof value, but if the liquor to be taxed showed less than
100 proof (50 spirits) then it paid a per %ullon tax; in other words, if the spirits
to be put away for aging showed only 60 or 70 or 80 proof it still paid the per
gallon tax of 100 proof. This I think established the rule for marketing and
aging all distilled spirits at 100 proof, instead of at lower degrees, it being expected
that the drinker would dilute the goods if as and when desired.

Light, natural wines in my judgment should not be taxed, as it constitutes a
tax on agriculture. The i)roposed 10 cents per gallon tax on natural wine is &
tax of $17.50 per ton on the grower of the grapes, This is especially true since
the majority of these wines are produced through their first fermentation by tl.e
grower himself; and, contrary to the generally accepted theory, he is not able '~
pass his tax on the to consumer.

Respectfully yours,

Paut, GARRETT, President.
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TESTIMONY BEFORE COMMITTEE ON ALCOHOL BEVERAGE LAW OF THE FEDERAL
BAR ABSOCIATION AT NEW YORK NOVEMBER 27, 1933

(By Yandell Henderson, professor, applied physiology, Yale University)

I wish to deal particularly with a very specific and very Pressing question:
What is to be done about the sale of distilled spirits by the glass, by the drink
in restaurants, and olubs? Every commission of every State is facing, or will
soon have to face, this question. In some States, as here in New York, such sale
is to be allowed for proof spirits on the same terms as wine. In other States,
as in Connecticut, the sale of full strength s{)irits by the drink is to be forbidden.
Which is the right solution of this problem

In my opinion both are wrong. Iach will lead to evils that can be plainly
foreseen.  One reestablshes the saloon. The other will continue the speak-easy.

What I have to say will lead up to a proposal, based on scientific knowledge,
that offers an escape from this alternative of evils. This proposal has nothing
to do with any law or regulation as to whether a man shall drink standing or
sitting; or whether there shall be a bar or only tables. All of that sort of thing
appears to me foolish. Let us be done with prohibitions. If it is best that men
and women shall be seated at tables instead of standing at bars, let us arrange
conditions so that it will appear to them natural and desirable to dring seated.
The bar and standing drinking are peculiarly American tourists.

Legislation, to be effective, must be based on facts and realitics. One fact
that is certain is that we are not as a nation drinkers of wine. In this fact the
problem of alcohol with us differs from the problem elsewhere. It has been rather
suceessfully solved over in Canada in the Province of Quebee. But our habits
arc different. The French-Canadians drink chiefly wine. Conditions in England
arc also different. In England much the greater part of all the alcohol consumed
is in beer and a minor part only in spirits. This is even more true of Germany.
In the United States before prohibition & full half of all the alecohol consumed
was drunk as whisky; and a good deal of it was drunk with very little dilution.
This lack of dilution was the major cause of the appalling evils from alcohol that
led up to prohibition. Let us face the fact that no legislation can make us over
night, or within many years, a wine-drinking people. Let us encourage wine by
very low taxes and in every other way as against spirits. But for the present
the problem of supreme importance is how to prevent, or at least diminish as
greatly as possible, the evils that result from the drinking of distilled spirits in
high conecentration.

I have been trying to find out why whisky, brandy, rum, gin, and spirits gener-
ally are all approximately 50 pereent alcohol. Why not 25 percent, or 76 per-
cent, or 95 percent such as we use in scientific laboratories and in industry?
No one seems to have asked that question before. There are two possible
answers,  One is that probably in the early days of distilling the stills were so
crude that 50 percent was about their limit. 'The other answer is that any con-
centration much over 50 percent burns the mouth. If no product of distillation,
no forin of spirits, stronger than 10 percent had ever been produced, there is ever
reason to believe that a people that use such a distillate as its national drin
would be no more drunken than a nation, like the French, that drink wine that
usually contains no more than 10 percent of aleohol. We are the only people in
the world that drink any considerable amount of aleohol in concentrations
above 20 percent.

I we cannot prevent a considerable part of our people from consuming distilled
pro-luets, and if we cannot at onee make them drink wine instead of whisky, we
can at least arrange matters so that what they will choose of their own accord to
([rx:.k shall be no more harmnful than wine. This should be done largely through
Federal taxation, rather than through state policing. 1f this is done all such
questions as whether one should drink standing or sitting, whether at o bar or a
table, whether in a saloon or a restaurant, will settle themselves.  And they will
thus be settled for the best interests of our people and for the minimum of
drunkenness.

fhe effort to establish effective liquor control is {uat, now in serious danger of
becoming futile, Some well-meaning people say, “1f we don’t allow restaurants

to ~eil whisky by the drink, the speakeasy will continue to flourish around the
corner.”  Other equally well meaning people say, “If the sale of whisky by the
drink is legal, the bar and the saloon are incvitable.” Certainly no one is going to
sit down, if his drink is 3 fingers of nearly neat Bourbon or Rye followed by
onls 1 or 2 swallows of carbonated water as n chaser. On the other hand

N\
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no one will stand up, if his drink ig as bulky as the large mug of beer that one
}h"il;kﬂ in a German heer garden. He prefers to sit down and put his mug on a
able.

The speakeasy must be abolished by removing the demand for it. ‘The saloon
must be prevented by offering a satisfactory substitute to replace it. But the
speakeasy and the saloon are not the only or the greatest enemies. The third
and greatest enemy is drunkenness. Drunkenness is peculiarly the product of
alcohol in high concentration. The alcohol problem c¢an be solved in America,
as it has been solved in other countries, in one way and in only one wa{; namely,
by dilution. For practical purposes this means here, not the substitution of
wine for whisky, desirable as that is, but the dilution of whisky down to approxi-
mately the alcoholic concentration of wine, the strength of a mild highball, The
minimizing of drunkenness and of all the other evils of alecohol can best be effected
by arranging that as inuch water as possible shall be swallowed with the alcohol.

In America during the past 150 lyea.m all sorts of experiments have been tried
for the control of liquor, including the ‘*‘noble experiment’’ now ending. All have
failed except one; that has been a great success, namely, the legalizing of light
beer. It has been such a success that several colieges in the West have approved
the opening of heer taverns near the campus as a means of keeping their students
out of speakeasies. That experiment has been a success because 3.2 percent beer
is about 95 percent water.

I do not like the word ‘‘intoxicating.” No one knows exactly what it means.
I prefer the word ‘‘toxic.”” ‘Toxle means poisonous. Undiluted or only slightly
diluted distilled spirits are poisonous. A man can easily kill himself with them.
Alcohol diluted to 10 percent is not toxie; it contains too much water.

I have spent many years in studying the health hazards of volatile liquids like
alcohol used in industry and in setting standards for their sanitary control. If
the problem of alcohol were to be treated scientifically, it would be no more
difficult than that of determining the ventilation standard, which I worked out,
for the vehicular tunnels under the Hudson River. It is the dilution of the
carbon monoxide from cars that makes the tunnels safe. ‘The problem of aleohol
can be solved similarly; and it can he solved in no other way.

These are my recommendations:

(1) In all legislation, and 8o far as possible in general discussion, the word
“liquor’’ should be applied only to distilled spirits. A large part of the popular
confusion on the Problems of alcohol is due to applying’ the same words to in-
clude all forms of alcohol. Some of these forms of alecohol are as powerful as
morphine or cocaine. Others arc as mild as coffee. Let us get the issues clear.

(2) Every bottle of every form of alcoholic beverage, strong or weak, should
be required by Federal law to carry a label stating the percentage of aleohol it
containg; to the end that, not only scientific experts but our entire people may
know from experience the facts as to the strength of the various beverages that
induce the various degrees of physical and mental effects.

(3) Native natural wines should be taxed as low as possible, just enough to
cover the expense of governmental inspection. The tariff on foreign wines
containing not more than 10 percent of alcohol should be low enough to en-
courage their use as a means of developing a taste for wine. Wines above 10
percent, both native and imported, should be taxed heavily, especially cham-
pagne, which is drunk by those who can afford it, in larger volumes at onc time
than any other wines. Champagne is almost the only wine that is frequently
the cause of drunkenness.

(4) Beer up to 3.5 percent of alcohol by weight should be taxed only $3 per
barrel instead of $5, as at present. Beer of 3.5 to 5 percent should be taved
double. Beer over 5 percent should be taxed three times the minimum raic.
Strong beer is a cause of much drunkenness in some other countries. We have
never had it, and we never should have it.

(6) Full-strength whiskey, gin, rum, brandy, and all other alcoholic beverages
containing over 15 percent of alcohol, should be taxed at a high rate so that o
quart at retail would cost not less than $4. The proposal that legal liquor should
be cheap, as a means of countemctin{; bootlegging, amounts to encouraging
drunkenne . Better measures against bootlegging can be found.

(6) Whisky and other distilled spirits, that have been diluted at the (Iistilh-gy
with carbonated water or other diluents down to 10 percent of alcohol and soid
only in half-pint bottles, should he taxed less than half as much as full-strength
a{)irita, so that one of these half pints will cost the consumer in a restauraut or
club only 10 cents. This arrangement will satisfy the large majority of all who
wish to drink spirits and very few people will get drunk on such mild highballs.
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(7) The States should not allow taverns to sell anything but light beer, cer-
tainly not anywhere in the neighborhood of a school or college. Restaurants
should be licensed at a vorf' much higher charge than taverns; and restaurants
should not be allowed to sell or to have on the premises any reinforeed wine, such
as sherry, vermouth, or prepared and bottled cocktails, stronger than 15 percent.
Most people will be satisfied with a 15 percent cocktail, and the effects are much
less powerfull than the stronger varicty. Whisky diluted to 10 percent in half-
ping bottles should be allowed for sale in restaurants on the same terms as wine.

(8) For the next few yecars distilled spirits of full strength should be sold by
Government agencies or by package stores, but only by such agencies, or stores
us 0 meesure against bootlegging.

It will be alonf these lines, but only along such lines, that we can move toward
the solution of the problems of alecohol, the ending of hootlegging and the speak-
casv, the prevention of the saloon, and the minimizing of drunkenness and the
more serious forms of aleoholic addiction.

‘The whole weight of all scientific evidence and all scientific authoritics is that
the only effective measures to these ends are those promoting dilution.

The Cramrman, The next witness is J. W. Murray. The calendar
dves not state whom he represents. He is to speak on the subject

of the liquor tax.
STATEMENT OF J. W. MURRAY, HOLYOKE, MASS.

The Cuammman. Give your name and address, and the role in
which you appear, to the reporter.,

Mr. Murray. My name is J. W. Murray., My addresy is 277
Linden Street, Holyoke, Mass. I am coming here as an independent,
formerly in the wholesale liquor business, handling imported and
domestic liquors, wines, hrandies, cordials, and uﬁiliute({ lines. not
afliliated with any organization now in this business in a large way.

At the present time the large organizations have a dovetailing
out into the importing and the hané’ling wholesale of beverages of
all kinds. That is my best information, and what I have been able
o observe. In other words, the large groups have induced certain
people to represent themselves as being in the importin% business.
They walk in and say, © We are the importers of liquor”, or “ We
are the rectifiers of liquor ”, or “ We are the wholesalers of liquor.”
Unfortunately, these people know nothing about this business, never
were in the past connected with it or identified with it in any way,
ad that has brought about some of the chaos that is now very
evident and which you are reading about in the newspapers.

It has been my information, from contacts through which I for-
merly imported goods from abroad, that the very good grades of
Scoteh wfnisky were available to the people who knew how to buy
them, and who were in a position to buy them, at about 35 shillings
a case in Europe.  What some of the people paid for them who are
now offering them to the public at $60, $70. and $80 a case is very
problematical. Naturally, having no former interest in the business,
they knew nothing about buying, and now find themselves high and
dry in the selling of them; and I dare say they will lose considerable
money by going into something that they know nothing about.

I intended to make a plea for what seems to be an infant industry,
one that formerly was, as being reborn again, and under peculiar
cireumstances.  Perhaps we might refer to theosophy. Then it is
coming back in competition with an illegitimate brother, a large, big
brother with a tremendous force, and well financed. If T do go back
into the business—which I have not decided to do, vet, until I get
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an opportunity to size it up and see what it really means—we will
have a very hard time with this big illegitimate brother known as the
bootlegging industry.

I do not believe it would be wron{; to ask the Department of
Justice to come here and tell you something about this big, organized
bootleg industry. I can tell you something about it, which I intend
to do, but you can get very much more detailed facts from them than
you could from me,

While I was here yesterday I heard more of what I put down here
as a note that I am going to call “ etherizing, futurizing, generalizing,
and theorizing ” by people who, to my best belief, know very little
about this business. They are willing to try anytfxing on this busi-
ness to see where we come out. Of course all we have got to do is
to supply the time, the plant and the money to do business; and if
we lose our money through their bungling, then of course that is all
right with them. We are flat on our backs, and we are going out,
with or without flowers.

I am going to tell you about the bootleg operations. If I take
up too much time you just tell me, and I will go back to the point
where 1 am a practical liquor dealer, with a coﬁege education, hav-
ing taken graduate work in economics and other things in direct
line with many of the compound questions that you have asked
people here; and I think I could probably change your opinion on
a great many of those things if you wc»uldy give me the opportunity.
Do not handle me with kid gloves. Just “ treat me rough ”, and 1
will tell you what I really think.

We will start with these bootleg operations. At the present time
we will start in with A, a purchaser of materials. There are a

reat many items in the newspapers about the organization of this

usiness. It is highly organized. We call it organized to the teeth.
They have plenty of money that they have made over the past It
years, and they can go out and buy materials in competition with any
firm 1n the legitimate business today. They have college men, and
they pay them exceptional salaries, much higher than could be ob-
tained in any other field under present conditions, so that they can
buy materials to make anything that is to be made in the legitimate
industry. If T may make a side remark, if some one said to me
“ Murray, you take this business and try to straighten it out and get
rid of the bootlegger *, gentlemen, I do not know where I would
start. 1 probably never would live to finish the job, but I would not
know where to start.

Now, I am going to tell you about one of those production methods.
These details are all true, gentlemen.

There is one organization in one part of this country that has
anticipated the return of legitimate, legal liquor. They have at the
present time anticipated it back as far as July, when they started to
make pure rye whisky. They have obtained very excellent cooperase
for that rye whisky. Some of it was formerly used for whisky. and
had a certain character in the wood. They are set up in a sort o
organization where it would be impossible to eliminate them. There
are 26 units in this thing, all running in different parts. of this
country, and each one with a very well organized staff of its own,
all trained, highly trained by a man who was formerly a very repu-

dc
it.
w.
th
ms
Wi




TAX ON INTOXICATING LIQUOR 125

table distiller. The 26 distillers and the 26 plants are now in oper-
ation. If you started out you could probably get three or four, but
there would be 23 or 24 still running to produce liquor to be sold at
hootleg prices under the organization.

That gfo% for the production, and whether they can compete, 1
might tell you that I have seen samples of this pure rye whisky that
is 6 months old, and it compares favorably with any brand that was
formerly a legitimate product. They have not skimped on the stills
that they have built. I have not seen them, and naturally I would
not want to see them, because I will probably hear from this anyway
sooner or later; but it is a good idea not to know too much. I am
just generalizing, and you can ask me questions when you wish.

Mr, Frear. I should like to ask one question at this point. Will
you give the names of the places?

Mr, Murray. I would not dare do that, sir. That would not be
safe for me. I have a family that I have got to look out for, and
I want to try to take care of them.

Mr. Frear. You say we can find out very easily.

Mr. Murray. [ think you can, through the Department of Justice.
I helieve they must have these facts. The (gmlity of the goods, I
understand, is excellent, good enough for anybody.

Mr. Jenkins. Do these organizations keep books, or do they have
any accounting department? :

Mr, Murray. I could not answer that; but they must have some,
?ocuuse they are so big that they could not keep track of it on their
ingers.

Mr. KnursoN. Do they make income-tax returns?

Mr. Murray. I could not say as to that. I assume not.

Mr. JENKINS. Just one other question.

The CHARMAN. Mr. Jenkins has the witness.

My, JENKINS. You seem to know a good deal about this. I do not
doubt your veracity in the least, but I do not know very much about
it. I should like to know if you can tell me with personal safety
what you do know about their actual business manipulations, how
they keep their records, how they buy their materials, how the legiti-
mate trade sells them, who sells them cooperage, etc—not that I
want the names of the individuals, but how that is done.

Mr. Murray. The size of their operations in the past may or may
not have been any indication as to what they are going to do in the
future; but the organization is big enough so that they must buy in
carloads when they buy. This organization formerly, before they
went into the production of rye whisky to be sold to the legitimate
trade, made what is known as sugar aleohol, and they made it in
such large quantities that they must have bought their materials
wholesale,

Mr. Crowraer. Corn sugar?

Mr. Murray. Yes; to be sure.

_The type of stills, as I said, was excellent. I understand they cost
#12,000 a unit. I did not see any bills to that effect.

_ Mr. McCrintic. Would you give the committee the information
I executive session ¢

Mr. Murgay. I would be afraid to. If anything happened to this
crew they would probably blame it on me anyway. Their costs are
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com[lmrnble to the former costs of rye whisky. I want to tell you
gentlemen that in the old days we bought rye whisky, as compared
with bourbon whisky, as what we call contractors. It (rye) ranged
from 60 to 75 cents a gallon made in the distillery on contract, which
we had, of course, to age for 4 years in the bonded warehouses.
Bourbon whisky, by the way, cost us—I think the lowest we ever
paid was 30 cents. That, of course, included the cost of the barrel,
which was around $5 a barrel for a white-oak charred barrel. Their
costs, I understand, run 50 cents per-gallon on this rye whiski;.

Now, I heard the statement here yesterday that the Roukefeller
Foundation—which I, as an individual, of course could hardly cope
and compete with—says that the bootleg organization is paying $1
for protection of one kind or another. That is ridiculous, because
people who are “in the know ” tell me that this outfit pays 50 cents
a gallon. Of eourse, doing a big business, that covers everything.
I understand they are taking contracts to be used in competition
with legal liquor and selling it at $1 a proof gallon delivered in
thousand-gallon lots. Now, if you do not call that competition to
a legitimate business, what is it;?y

Mr. Knurson. Does that dollar a gallon take into consideration
police protection ?

Mr. Murray. I dare say that it does, because it is all handled in
a unit by one person. That takes care of the whole thing.

Mr. KnutsoN. The bottom must have dropped out of the market.

Mr. Morray. I do not know about that. Of course the police
})rotection in the past cost whatever you would pay. If you kicked
1ard enough, rather than get nothing they wou{)d compromise with
you.

I want to make it clear to you gentlemen that I was in no way
connected with this business during prohibition. I went out like
a gentleman, and I am going to come back, if I come back, like a
gentleman but I learned yesterday that there is a deadline drawn
on the im[‘;ort permits—one of which I expected, of course, to gct
if I went back—of December 1. So I guess the boys have crowd»l
in there to the point where I will have to wait for some of these
fellows to fail up before I can get one, probably. I mentioned it to
Mr. Choate, and he said, *“ Of course there will be other permits
given.” I said, “If this business looks as though I can get back
any of the amount of money I lost during prohibition, I think I
will have to ask you for one;” and we left it like that.

Mr. Coorer. Mr. Chairman, one question. As I understood you
to say, you had formerly been in the wholesale liquor business?

Mr. Mugray. My folks have been in it from away back; I could
not tell you what date.

Mr. Coorer. How long did zou engage in the business?

Mr. Murray. I eame to work in this business the morning after 1
graduated from college, and worked in it for seven years, up to
January 16, 1920,

. Mr. Coorer. I understood you to state just now that at the present
time what you classify as rye and bourbon whisky of good quality
are being sold by bootieggers at what figure?

Mr. Murray. This unit that I have reference to is trying to o
business with people who have become legitimate dealers at $I a
gallon, That was the price that they had put.
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Mr. Coorer. They are wholesaling it at $1 a gallon?

Mr. Murray, That is the idea; yes.

Mr. Coorer. Delivered to the retailers?

Mr. Murray. That is right; and as the fellow said to me who told
me, “ We eliminate the small fry. We do business with big people,
and we do not take any orders for less than thousand-gallon lots,
and that eliminates any possibility of difficulties.”

Mr. Coorer. How does that price compare with the wholesnle
liquor price on similar brands and qualities prior to prohibition?

Ir. Murray. I might mention two or three of the old brands—
Melvale, J. A. Daugherty’s Pure Rye, and Finch’s Golden Wedding
Pure Rye, of Pittsburgh. They all cost around between 63 and
75 cents, contract, depending on the cost of the rye in the years they
were made.

Mr. Coorer. That was in bulk, was it?

Mr. Murray. Obh, yes; in barrels in the warchouse. From then
on there was the storage tax to pay, which at that time in Pennsyl-
vania was around 6 cents a barrel per month. In Kentucky it was
down as low as b cents a barrel per month; and, of course, as you
aged these goods for 4 years you }md what is known in the Internal
Revenue Department now, under detailed figures from them, as
“outage ¥y which, of course, was the shrinkage due to the aging
of the whisky which you paid for but which you did not get when
vou drew it out. It was evaporation.

Mr. Coorer. We have had some evidence presented to us here indi-
cating that about 5 cents a gallon was the cost of ageing.

Mr. Merray. T do not know. I would have to figure it out for
vou. There would probably be an outage on a -t-year-old whisky
of 12 or 13 gallons. If it was in excess of that, that was because
of poor cooperage; and the Government collects the tax in that
case, or did, whether the goods were there or not. In other words,
it was up to you to see that your packages were tight, and that you
did not lose it through excess sweating.

Mr. Coorer. Just one other question, if T may.

Mr. Murray. To be sure.

Mr. Coorer. Can you state to us what was the average or usual
price of the type of liquor mentioned by you here, laid down and
delivered to the retailer, prior to prohibition?

Mr. Mureay. We sold J. A. Daugherty’s Sons’ Pure Rye, for
which we had a practically exclusive agency, for between $1.95 and
%215, delivered, at 90 proof. That was, of course, a 10 percent
reduction, and was the standard drinking whisky of that time.
That did not vary more than five cents for what is known as Iastern
pare rye,

Me, Coorer. And that was with tax?

Mr. Mugray. That was including the tax of $1.10 a gallon.

Mr. Coorer. Do you state that whisky of similar quality and type
i~ iow sold by bootleggers at $1 a gallon?

Mr. Murray. They are endeavoring to hold their market and not
let it get away by offering these goods for delivery in thousand-
gailon lots; and, as they say, “ Believe me, you will take the whole
thousand gallons”; and I believe the fellow when he does business
with them will take the whole thousand gallons and pay for it at

20161—33——9
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$1 a gallon. In other words, they are trying to crowd the legitimate
dealer out of this business before he even gets started. How can he
compete? The tax is $1.10, You gentlemen are looking for, rev-
enue, naturally; but if you drive out the legitimate man with $1.10,
these fellows come in and pay nothing. ‘ :

The Cuamman, Do you term the illicit manufacturer a boot-
legger?

Mr. Murray. He is not a bootlegger. I am going to get to that,
er. Chairman. If you will pardon me, I have a few more things
1ere. .

Senator Crark. Mr, Murray, if I may interrupt you in connection
with that last statement, I understand you are directing your argu-
ment to the proposition that there ought to be no tax on liquor.

Mr. Muzrray. Certainly not. That would be ridiculous. T think
we are going to have a hard time; but if the Commission stands he-
hind us, and all you gentlemen stand behind us, and get about 6 or 7
thousand more Department of Justice agents to go around and clean
ihis thing up, by 3 or 4 years we may be in business profitably again.
These fellows will not quit unless they cannot make money; and
then, of course, they will sort of pick up their tents like the Arabs
and pass into the night, The other way they are going to fight you
right to the finish.

Mr. Treapway. Mr. Murray, in view of your wide experience.
what advice would you offer the committee as to a suitable tax rate,
having in mind our revenue and desire to cooperate with your views
of trying to rid the country of the bootlegger? Where do you think
the Government would fit into it?

Mr. Murray. Well, I have given this thing sufficient reflection.
gentlemen, I know you need money. I know the country needs
money, and I know that is partially why this business has been
allowed to come back. I cannot see, as I figure it out, how a muan
can be expected to engage in the wholesale liquor business with the
possibilities of loss under present conditions if he must gamble
too high on his stock and t{len not do a volume of business.

In the former days—do not let me deviate too far; I do not want
to take up your time unnecessarily—if we made $5 a barrel on gooils
that we sold at wholesale, we were perfectly satisfied. That was
slightly under 50 gallons. Rye barrels were 48-gallon barrels, anl
we expected to make at least 10 cents a gallon profit, gross.

Today, times are different. I do not imagine for some time we
can develop the volume of business that will get the gallonage out
that we used to get; so that I cannot see how consistently anything
more than $1.10 in the way of tax can be imposed without keeping
the business in a sort of turmoil for years.

Mr. Treapway. You are looking at it entirely from the view-
point of a private business man; but what would you say looking
at it, as we must look at it from the Governments standpoint ?

Mr. Mureay. That is what T am trying to do. You see, we luve
a 40-cent tax already in Massachusetfs, That makes $1.50 that the
dealer must pay per proof gallon to wholesale goods in Massachu-
setts, in tax, ’

Mr. Treabway. At that point, we have heard the testimony here
of the department people in connection with one tax and provating
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it to?the States; what are your views as to the practical feature of
that

Mr. Murray. I am sorry to note that the States have tried to
capitalize on this thing at the start; it is just like taking a drowning
man and pushing him back. If you have a tax of $1.50 and allocate
40 cents back to the States, I think that would be about all the
business would stand at the start.

Mr. Treapway. From your knowledge of legislatures and their
methods, do you think the States would cooperate with the Federal
Government ¢

Mr. Mugrray. I think from my observation they would be very
elad to, because they have been bedeviled and embarrassed trying
to collect the tax. In Massachusetts they have been running beer
into the State that never paid the State the $1 tax. They cannot
keep track of it at all and cannot collect the tax,

Mr. Treapway. I would like your view on this one thought. Yes-
trday the expert of the Tarift Commission, Mr. Lourie, suggested
a graduated tax less on the first yvear than it would be the second
vear, and so on.  What is your view on that?

Mr. Murray. I would not want to definitely commit myself, be-
cause T can readily see that the progress of the business is going
to be very problematical. I don’t believe we will be any further out
of the woods next year than we are now so far as the bootleggers’
competition is concerned.

Mr. Treapway. What do you think might be the effect on the boot-
leg <ituation, of the graduated tax?

Mr, Mukray. I think Mr. Lourie’s testimony was one of the best
and the most practical I have heard, and he agrees in many respects
with what I think myself. If we can be sure to get the bootlegger
out of business, then you can put the tax at $3 after he is out and
cannot get back in again, then the trouble is over. You are going
to meet a certain phase of this thing, and it may turn right around,
hecause after he 1s out he is out. I have heard of the $6 tax in
Canada and the $14 tax in Great Britain. Those things may be
workable there, but they have not had, and they are not now in the
condition that this country is in with its well-organized bootlegger
oranization, and they have never met such conditions.

My, Treapway, Don’t they have them in Canada?

Mr. Murray. I am quite well familiar with the Canadian situation.

[ luve had bootleggers come to the hotel when I was staying at the
Wind-or and offer me liquor that had never paid the Canadian tax.

My, Vinson. As I recall, Mr. Lowry said the tax in Canada was $8.

Senator HarrisoN. He said it used to be $8 and was reduced to $7.

Mr. Murray. That is true; I have made a mistake in my notes as
to the $6; but the point I want to bring out is that regardless of
whetiier it is $7 or $8 it is the same situation.

Wiiile there is bootlegging there, and while it is semiorganized,
and von have probably read about some organization that has been
brinsing back sugar alcohol through the States and bringing it up

§ o Canada, yet it is not as organized as we have it here. It is not

in the billion-dollar class in which the 14 years of prohibition has
aimo-t put this bootlegging industry in our country.
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Mr. Vinson. It is not organized to that extent?

Mr. Murray. Of course you gentlemen have as much idea as to
whether the bootlegging industry is a billion dollar industry or a
seven hundred million dollar industry. I don’t know, but I know
they are tremendously financed,

Mr, Smaruensercer. Dr. Doran said yesterday there were many
distillgrics in the United States making whisky. Do you know how
many

Mi. Murray. I don’t know, and I couldn’t say.

Mr. Snarresnereer. I understood you to say there are 26 now
making whisky and illegally selling it.

Mr. Moreay. That is my best information in one part of this
country, not in the whole country.

: Mr, S?m\r,r,r:mmnm-:n. Is there any way of stopping them from
doing it

Mr., Morray. I don’t know, and T wouldn’t want the job: I
wouldn’t take it today. The easiest way without sacrificing life and
throwing away a great deal of money, would be to make it unprofit-
able and then you wonldn’t have to put them out of business; they
will fade away and evaporate.

Mr. Smartexseraer. How shall we make it so that it will be
unprofitable ?

Mr. Murray. These fellows are not satisfied with nn?'thin outside
of big money. They would not be satisfied to make what they
would make on selling rye whisky at $1 a gallon, and my own idea
is, knowing their methods, that in order to keep the business, they
are expecting to take business at cost for a time.

Mpr. SoaLLENBERGER. You stated the Great Britain tax was some-
thing like $14, yet they have no bootleggers thiere.

Mr. Murray. Well, that may be due to the fact they have not
been through 14 years of prohibition such as we have.

Mr. SiaLLeNBeRGER. It is because they enforce the law in that J

coun'cr{/.I
Mr. Murray. And they do so with more alacrit

Mr. Snarvenpercer. 1 think if we could do tK;lt here, it woull J§

force them out.
Mr. Murray. If we went out in the right way, probably so. but

it would be at a great sacrifice of money, and probably life.

Mr. SuaLLeNpERGER. What we need is not only enforcement of the
tax, but enforcement of the law. _

Mr. Murray. Unquestionably we have got to come to it if this
business is going to be worth going into from the standpoint of
engaging in it legally.

r. KNuTsoN. Assuming we repeal the tax altogether, that would

out the legitimate and ilf:e

couldn’t the legitimate?

Mr. Murray. That is easily answered. The illegitimate is zoing §
from day to day to pay these various protection fees, and the jreu- §
liar thing about this protection is that it is on a graduated -cale. P%

and if you pa?' a certain amount you are expected to pay more the
next time, and gradually the thing works out so that it gefs vp =0

high he cannot pay it and go on.

gitimate dealer on a parity, and if the §
illegitimate industry could operate profitably on that basis, why i
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Mr. KnursoN. A statement was made here yesterday by one of
the witnesses that it would cost the bootlegger industry about $4
a gallon to operate. How do you reconcile those two answers?

Mr., Murray. I don’t know where they got the figure, but I know
this group pays 50 cents, and I believe I am correct in that. Of
course, I cannot substantiate it with documents, and nothing in
this line can be substantiated.

Mr. KxvutrsoN. You mean 50 cents a gallon for protection?

Mr. Murray. 50 cents per proof gallon; yes. That is all the
handling from one angle, taking in ihe cities, States, and everything
at the same time.

The Ciiammaax. The witness has consumed about 23 minutes now,
amd how long will it take vou to get through?

Mr. Murray. It will take me about 5 minutes to get through.

The Coamryan. You may go ahead, if we may do so without
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nd My, Murray. In the wholesaling of this beverage which is known
fit- a~ bootleg, this organization and all of these organizations have a
10y cemplete fleet of trucks. as you must know, beeause of their getting

arrested, but you cannot pin them to any person. Manv of them are
run by independent operators, as circumstances would warrant; but
vou will find them loaded with liquor as they were during prohibi-

he

ide tion.  These trucks are owned by these people, they are on the road,
1ev and they are delivering and running liquor. They are run by a fair
Teu sracde of men who stay sober and deliver the goods.  You have never

w0y beard for a long time one of these trucks being knocked oflf heesuse
the driver was drunk.

My, Frear. Does the Department of Justice have information on
thi- matter? :

Mr., Mureay. T don’t know, but they have been fooling with it
for 11 years, and they must have information,

They have planes to deliver in wholesale, and yon cannot connect
them with any particular person: but they deliver liquor by planes.
I was informed last week by a fellow who has a good deal of in-
formatiop, and I believe him, that one of the men said he would
iy his plane from the outfit and quit running liquor, T said,
" What do you suppose he is going to do then?” He said. “ He is go-
g to smuggle Chinamen, he is going to bring in aliens 7, and there
i« something for you gentlemen to think about,

They have cars of good make, and they are not always run by

1ne-
not

hat

his men, they are sometimes run by women. It is a standing joke with
of BB them that you can call up and in 10 minutes they will bring a pint

of liquor to you. They are never late. and if they are later than

uld half an hour they will give you the pint of whisky and you don't
the B have to pay for it. They call it the organization, that ix all.
hy I don’t see how any legitimate man conld deliver a pint of whisky

anl pay taxes on it in 10 minutes, because he would have to have
notoreyeles running all over the town.

Thiey have got the public demanding such service that a legitimate
ale. B man cannot give it. They will run out in the middle of the night
the B and deliver a pint to the consumer, but of course they don’t sell
VSO

§ that for $1 a quart, but they charge higher prices. They change the
labol<, and some of them have their own brands.
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My, Kxvurson. They maintain a 24-hour service?

Mr, Murray. That is right; they maintain a 24-hour service with
a fine organization, and we in the business they make us look like
pikers, and we couldn’t begin to compete with them.

They have a messenger service that will come, and it is not always
young men, because they have young girls that drive the cars.
They also have depots arranged in the various cities where you
don’t '?;m'e to start at one end and go completely across the city.
They have someone who has a complete stoc}:, enough for a day or
so, having probably two or three cases of this and that, whatever
they might use during the day.

Now, the importing is probably the biggest end of it and there
they have planes again, large boats and small boats in which they
bring the liquor into the country, and have been doing that all dur-
ing prohibition.

In fact, they have some very nnusual affiliations, and have had
during prohibition.  They have their own private brands, some that
I never Lieard of before, and they put it upon the boats, Scme comes
down from St. Pierre Miquelon, and some bring it in, in speed boat-,
There are some operators running out of Lunenberg, Nova Scotia,
and they buy enough so that the big operators will go out and bring
it in, in their speed boats.

Now, I will tell you about the large syndicates. There are said
to be among these fellows some syndicates, I don’t know whether they
ave independent or afliliated, but I assume they must be dovetailed up
pretty well. There are eleven large syndicates supposedly in the
country at this time. One of these I understand is now liquidating,
or what scems to be so to the people who know, or consolidating with
one of the other syndicates, so that there will be ten, unless some
others consolidate, ten large syndiceates in this business, for compe-
tition on a big scale, importing and bringing it in with boats, and
complete line.

There really could not he said to be more than  two large con-
panics here in the United States in the legitimate husiness, and prol
ably there will be an understanding of some sort, of one kind or
another, between them, undoubtedly, on the different brands.

These 10 or 11 syvndicates are now marking time waiting to v
what you gentlemen will do about this tax, and of course the higher
you put it, the better it will be. and they will be, as they say, sittir
pretty if the tax is high,

Mr, Boenxe, There will be no way of eatching the bootlegger 2.
tracing his product for tax purposes—there would be no way of
placing some responsibility on him through the retailers?

Mr, Moerray. There has got to he some way to do that, but «f
course that will be the problem,

Mr. Bornxe. It scems to me that the retailer would have to shos
that the liquor had been properly tax paid. If he gets it from t'e
bootlegger and it had not been tax paid he could not meet tist
requirement.

Mr, Moureay. If you know anything about the business, you know
these fellows will cheat if they can. Where their license fees and
organization expenses are so high, rather than lose their investment,
they will resort to cheating.
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Mr. Knurson. Don’t you think we will break the gang up if we
put a bounty on them like we do in the Northern country with the
wolves?

Mr. Murray. They are wolves all right, I know. ,

Senator Crarx. Couldn’t the competition you point out be com-
pletely met by a system of government-owned stores like the Ontario
system in Canada?

Mr. Murray. I couldn’t say, because it has never been snccessful in
Canada. In addition, they have had fourteen years to get organized,
and it would be hard to break them up. If you shut Canada down,
and turn ull of these people loose, and open up the liquor stores in
Canada, you would have a worse situation than we have here, and I
will tell you why: If I go into C'anada and want to buy a botfle of
Usher Green Stripe or a bottle of Johnny Walker, T am going to
pay $3.75 now for it. T have sold Usher Green Stripe and Johnny
Walker in the old days for $14 a case, and it retailed for about $1.40
a bottle,  Would it be your idea that if this liquor cost $1.40 a bottle,
that they would go into the Canadian liquor stores and buy it for
£3.75 a bottle?  ['The bottle contains 25 0z.]

Senator Crark. It has been done, hasn’t it?

Mr. Munray. Noj; because they haven’t got them organized to
the point they are here.  In fact, they are not going into the liquor
stores to buy it now, and that is why Canada is reducing the tax.

Mr. Woonrurr, The bootlegger today is a complete organization
from the manufacturer down to the distributor or retailer?

Mr. Merray., As T understand it, the same organization does not
handle it all the way throngh. The manufactur.. : c¢ud is one dis-
tinet department,

Mr. Woonrerr. But they have the whole set-up?

Mr. Meeray. Yes.

Mr. Wooprerr, And not one of those distributors today is a
legitimate distributor, is he?

Mr. Murray. Not as far as I know,

Mr. Wooprurr, Is that organization going to be destroyed be-
eatse we put on a tax to make the handling of liquor illegit imate—
=it the hootlegger going to keep his organization the hest he can
wi b go along trying ¢

AMr, Murray., He isn't going to lose that investment by stepping
aside and saying, “ Gentlemen, you decided to put the thing back
ina legal and legitimate way, and I will pass out of the picture
a1 Jose all of this money.”

Mr. Woonrorr., As a matter of fact, if the tax on this product is
put up high by Congress, won’t the same spealk-casies handle liquor
itot have been handling it under the same sysiem of distribution
carvied on by the bootlegger?

Mr. Merray. It may not be handled that way for very long, he-
cise of the desire “to grab so much ”, but he may fade ont jn
that form, and then they (the bootleggers) will go to the ultimate
ri»r -umer with the goods and eliminate the seller who is selling in
the- store,

My, Woonnrurr, That is the idea I have in mind. In other words,
llu-,\" will retain their present set-up all of the way through, so far
&~ they can,
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Mr., Murray. Yes; and instead of selling to “the place”. as
formerly, the so-called ¢ speak-easy ”, they will sell directly to * the
customer ”; because the speak-casy passes out of the picture.

Mr. Woobnurr. Whether it passes out of the picture or not, the
eventual distributor will be precisely the same as it is now, and
it will rench the same hands it is reaching under the present con-
ditions?

Mr. Murray. Yes; through a different channel.

Mr, Wooprurr. And that may make it possible for the legitimate
dealer to compete with him?

Mr. Murray. In my opinion that will not come about immediately.
becayse the bootlegger and the spenkcusy gang will try to stay as
long as they can, until the “ ante ” gets above what they can pay for
legal protection, and when they begin to lose money they will fade
out, and the customer will look around for the former bootlegger
who will not ask an excessive price for the liquor. i

Mr. Woobrvrr. The market for the illicit product will still
remain?

Mr. Murray. That is right,

Mr. McCrixtic. If a penalty was put on the purchase of illicit
liquor. what would be vour opinion with respect to that question?

Ir, Morray. I don’t think from casual consideration of it that it
would work.

The Cuamaran, The Chair suggests it is unfair to the witness (o
consume further of his time,

Mr. Murnray, Mav I make one further statement?

The Ciramyax. You may go ahead.

My, Munray. s to the rectifier of liquor, there has been some badd
information handed to the Committee. Cufting liquor as it has
been done under prohibition is not rectifying. Rectification is a proe-

“ess in the blending of goods to be veetified, and it mmst be put in
“the process of rectification.”  As a rectifier of 9 vears’ experience
I know what T am talking about. We have blends from rectification
of come of the finest liguor sold, and some of the hotels known [or
their fine whisky have sold these blends. ‘They were not spirit
blends, they were blends of malt liquors, some times with a percent
age of bourbon liquor and sometimes good rye whisky. and sometine-
a light palatable whisky. Blends and rectification and cutting liquor
are entively different. We are not paying fellows $75.00 a week to
match samples of liquor to be sold to high class dealers for nothing,
Tt is an art and a lost art.

The Cuamman, We thank you, Mr. Murray. for yvou appearan:e
here and for your testimony.

Senator Crark. T would like to ask one question.

My, Treapway. There are 20 or 21 witnesses to be heard before
the Congressmen, and would it meet your approval, Mr. Chairm:n.
to let the Congressmen know they will be the first witnesses tomor-
row morning, because there is no need to keep them here today and
we must finish with the outside witnesses today. However, T o
think in courtesy to our colleagues, it would be desirable to have »
session tomorrow morning and put them on first,

Mr. Hrorn, Mr, Chairman, shouldn’t we proceed as far as we can
today, to see how far we can get, because it may not be required to
hold a session tomorrow.
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Mr. Murray. Is there anything you want to ask me in private? If
there is anything you would like to ask me about the situation as
to the liquor business, yon may ask me, and I will be around for two
or three days if you would like to see me.

The Cusmman. We thank you, Mr. Murray. for your testimony.

(Mr. Murray subsequently submitted the following memorandum:)

To the Joint Commiltee on Ways and Means, Senate Commitlee on Finance, and
House Commillee on Ways and Means:

A SHORT EXPLANATION OF BLENDING A8 APPLIED TO THE OLD-TIME LEGITIMATE
WHISKY BUSINESS PREVIOUS TO PROHIBITION

GeNrtLeEMEN: The amount of time that your gracious committee found possible
fo allot e would not have been sufficient to discuss the following techniecal details
which will be interesting to some of the committee, I am sure. Honorable James
V. MecClintic requested some accurate information along these lines. There has
heen so much erroncous testimony given before your committee concerning blend-
ing and rectifying in the legitimate liquor industry, in the preprohibition cra,
ard comparing it with derogatory innuendo as the “cutting and splitting” of
whisky during prohibition by unqualified amateurs (and worse) that perhaps this
cxplanatory statement of faet will not be amiss.

Blending, a long-honored legitimate trade practice, which was done under the
sanction and supervision of the United States Government, in plants that were
properly equipped for the work, and licensed by the eity and Federal Govern-
ment (and now licensed by some States such as Massachusetts), was controlled
by the Bureau of Internal Revenue. It was known to them, and to the trade,
as the “process of rectification’.

Barrels of whisky, or other liquor, to be put into the process of’ rectification
were prepared by first “sealping ' the stamps from the barrels and sending them,
attached to a Government form, properly filled out, to the Collector of Internal
Revenue at Boston, for authorization “to dump’’ them into the biending vats,
Wien this form was returned, with the approval of the ' :ited States Collector
of Internal Revenue, or his authorized agent, the “dwi. ng’ of the goods into
the blending vats was permissible.

Goods in the vats was known as “goods in proecess™ (of rectification).  IFrom
this point, by using the various whiskies, rums, gins, or brandies “in the process’”,
the desired samples of goods to be matehed or compounded were prepared.

In the several vats were such whiskies as 4 to 6 yvear old straight Fastern pure
rie whiskies; some younger ryes from 2 to 4 years old; bourbons (imade frowm all
v of the continuous run type; some other bonrbons of the heavy sour-mash
e o few bourbons of the part-rye mash type; imported and domestic brandies
of warious eharacters from 5 to 18 years old; straight pure barley malt whiskies
of arious ages; apple brandies; rams of different grades and ages from Jamacia,
ML Craix, and the domestic rums; gins of the Holland, English, and domestie ryve
vielvties; prune wines; peach wines; old heavy-bodied blending sherry wines;
ard pure grain cologne neatral spirits reduced from 190 proof to 100 proof.
Frotn these various vats and liquors the blender did his expert work.

Daring 1 day’s work on a blending floor there might be sumples of pure straight
1 whisky blends prepared (using only straight rye whiskies of varyving aromas,
- and bodies (of light or heavy character)) to produce an article that was
P ferable to any of the whiskies themselves, individually, as veecived from their
i cetive distilleries. I two absolutely straight pure ryve whiskies of different
tyi s and ages were blended together and the resultant blend of these reduced to
Wi eroof, with pure soft filtered water, without the addition of a single item, the
le-cit was kuown as blended or reetified and carried a reetified United States
1 e stamp attached by the United States ganger.  The barrels to be filled
weie weighed, and their tare marked thercon, by the United States gauger, and
the tlled barrels weighed and their contents determined by him, and so stamped.
It above mentioned two different types of rye whiskies might be given comple-
hsts of bourbon whiskies, or malt whiskies, or both in varying percentages, to
e some dealer’s ideas of what type of whisky his trade has demonstrated a
preterence for.

e same situation was true in reference to gins, rums, brandies, ete.

fire of the real arts of this type of business was the production of domestic
tordinls and liqueurs, in competition to the foreign products, using domestic
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materials. We, at the plant of P. J. Murray & Co., Inc., in Holyoke, Mass.
went into this branch of the work extensively, and were considered very adopt at
Eroducing and matching foreign products, OQur cordials were well and favorably

nown throughout the country, particularly in New England as quality produets.
_ Now, gentlemen, let me correct another wrong impression given your commit.
tee, Th 8 is in reference to pure cologne grain neutral spirits. Cologne grain
neutral spirits has been compared with alecohol by some of the unqualified testi-
mony before your committee. Pure cologne grain neutral spirits is a distillate
made from corn throughout the Middle West (just as bourbon whisky is made
from corn in Kentucky). It is colorless, tasteless, and odorless, and is a triple
distilled product, and runs up to between 188 and 190 proof. By the triple dis-
tilling, all of the fusil ofls, cthers, esters, ethyl esters, and aldehydes are removed,
as well ag all of the possible moisture content, so that it is the same proof as
alcohol (188 to 190) but is a very fine quality of distilled liquor made wholly from
grain, usually corn. Aleohol, on the contrary may be any distillate made from
any Jn'oduct (potatoes, molasses, or garbage for that matter) that has been dis-
tilled once or more, and has attained a proof of 188 to 190. "The only real simi-
larity between a pure neutral cologne grain spirits and alcohol of the common
garden variety is the proof (188 to 190).

Upon analysis this pure cologne grain neutral spirits, when redueed to 90 proof,
will show a better purity report upon analysis than any type of rye or bourbon
or malt whisky, regardless of the quality. Let me explain this. It is s0 beeausc
the whisky, whichever one is used for the comparison, must have a percentaue
of the oils, ethers, esters, ethyl esters, and aldehydes, to rely upon for its taste,
aroma, and body; and these chemical substances of different kinds are responsitile
for the different tastes and aromas and different types of whisky, and different
brands of whisky, ete., because the many different and varying percentages of
corn, rye, and malt, used in the mash, from which they are produced, are respo:.-
sible for these chemicals in the varying degrees and amounts to be found in the
finished product. Therefore, as far as absolute purity is concerned, the 90 proof
pure neutral eologne grain spirits “takes the prize”” in the lnboratory for analytical
purposes. It must be given n most creditable report.

The coloring matter used in matching shades of whisky is the finest and purest
grade of caramel (burnt sugar) produced. It is absolutely harmless from tie
laboratory standpoint, and is well known to every housewife and culinary expert.
So, technically, from the chemist’s point of view, the purest whisky that cau te
obtained is 90 proof or 80 proof or 70 proof pure grain cologne neutral spirits,
but of course, this would have no color, aroma, or taste. %t could hardiy be
considered a very palatable drink because of its absoute lack of character.

In the prodaction of cordials, sometimes harmless vegetable colors are u-vd,
just as in the manufacture of ice ereamn or ecandy. They produce the bewitehing
c;)lors that you have seen in Creme de Violette, Creme de Coeno, Rose Condi i,
cte.

In conclusion, there is nothing about the process of rectitication that is my-'¢-
rious or unethical, as many of these straight-whisky cranks, who arc proba'ly
employed by the low grade bourbon whisky distillers would have you beh v
by their innuendo, before your committee, ‘

In fact, in the good old days, when the writer wanted some good whisky ©r
his own use, cither for social or medical purposes, when the entire stock v.s
available free, the choice was a blended whisky, having a base of J. A. Doughert s
Sons’ pure ry2 whisky, a complement of Meadville malt whisky, a complemen’ o

cach and a complement of prune wine, with the addition of some Califor iia

randy and blending sherry, rock-candy sirup, and reduced to 90 proof. [’
possessed a fine flavor with a deliente aroma and a plessant mellowness, It wos
not so strong that it would take all the membranc off your throat and make yin
sing like McCormick. It also lacked that medicinal taste which some whist s
have that I always compare to the spring tonie that your grandmother prob: 1y
made out of her garden herbs, and with its medium body (or character), it was
an excellent article.  The name of the brand was Silk Edge.  Keep in mind {1t
all of the other brands were available free, but this particular one suited =y
taste much better than any of the others, cither blended or straight,  Blends, - b
as were mentioned by Doctor Buck, and others, with practieally no hody, were -
known to us. They are undoubtedly a product of the prohibition era beew:- [

ersonally never saw them until pmf:ibition. As a matter of fact, during 17~

hibition, I did not see one good blend produced by the interests in the o'
industry. They were either unable to get the goods to properly blend, or they
did not have the facilities or they did not give a damn. ~ It is safe to say that in
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Seotland you could not drink tho Scotoh whisky straight because it is so heavy
hodied and unpalatable. This is partly due to the fact that many of the small
pot stills are operated with peat for fuel which stinks up the whisky pretty well.

For this reason, consequently, the most popular and big-selling brands of
sScoteh are all blends with varying pereentages of Highland and Lowland whiskies.
They are reduced in body by {ightcr and younger distilled spirits to a point where
they ean be consumed, and enjoyed if you like Scoteh whisky. This is also true
with the foreign rums, gins, and cognacs to n very large degree. T'he blending
of liquor to suit the many various tastes and demands in the different parts of
this country, and for that matter the whole world, is an old art. At no time could
this he safely entrusted to street-ear conductors or truck drivers, and the training
that was required of an expert blender, for which he was paid exceptional wages,
was only attained after years of practice and tutelage. In addition to this, it
was neeessary for him to keep his Government records of goods received, goods
disposed, and all goods that had been put into the process of rectification, in an
acenrato manner.  These reports were submitted monthly to the Colleetor of
Internal Revenue at Boston, and the balances were checked by the deputy
collectors, onee or twice a month,  So you sce, gentlemen, this business is already
properly supervised by the Bureau of Internal Revenue, and if the old firms
who were formerly connccted with the business in an honorable way, are allowed
- proceed without unnecessary restriction and regulation, we shall very shortly
di~pose of the type of competition that I believe is objectionable Lo you.

Thank you.

Josern WiLsvr Murnray.
Wasninaroxn, D.C., December 135, 1933,

~ 50 Tt has been my personal experience that you ean drink a_high-clags hlended
li; o without suffering with that “morning-after head”.  Many others have
foid this true. Tt is explained by the abserce of the ehemieal substanees men
‘l_i'r'.!ll (vils, esters, cthyl esters, and aldehydes) in lurge amounts in blended
ifpor
J. W. Mrureray,

The Ciamaax, The next witness will be Mr. Cauffman. of the
Philadelphia Liquor Dealers’ Association.  Mr. Cauflman. will you
give your full name to the reporter?

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM L. CAUFFMAN, REPRESENTING SUNDRY
PHILADELPHIA WHOLESALE LIQUOR DEALERS

The Cuamrarax. The next witness will be Mr, Cauffman. of the
Plitladelphia Liquor Dealers’ Association.  Mr. Cauffman, will you
vive vour full name to the reporter?

Mr. Thr, Mr. Chairman, I suggest enforcement of the rules of
the committee, to allow the witness to first make a general statement
hefore questions are asked.

The Crramaran., Tt is suggested by Mr, Hill that the witness be
Jermitted to make his main statement without interruption, and I
hope that the witness can conclude in 10 minutes.

Mr, Cavrraan. I think T can conclude within that time.

Maost people drink highballs at the present time, and 1 think the
drinking oi]- whisky straight has almost died out.

Mr. Murray said something about the London tax and T have
heve aclipping which eame from the National Whirligig, which
#ve that two thivds of the cost of a bottle of whisky in Ingland
I~ exeise, There is a market for cheap whisky and American boot-
lezeers are already peddling their liquors abroad, and that shows
thes are getting into England.

I -hould like to read a short statement and then you may ask me

il'll:\"_‘lmestions you like, and I will answer them to the best of my
ability,
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I have had some correspondence with your chairmen, Senator
Harrison and Mr, Doughton, beginning last September 13th, in ref-
erence to taxation of distilled spirits, which they probably have at
hand. If not, I have.

In the fiscal year 1916-17, when general business was very good,
there were tax paid at $1.10 per gallon over 164,000,000 gallons of
domestic spirits, which brought in over $181,000,000. Prices were
low and there were not any bootleggers, at least not in this part of
the country—no illicit distilleries and no State taxes, The tax was
increased from $1.10 to $3.20 on October 3, 1917, and from then on
legitimate sales of spirits fell off to almost nothing, and for the
remainder of the year 1917, and the first part of 1918, my business
became so bad that T wound it up on May 31, 1918, and quit, after
making no profit, and actually losing money for about 8 month-
And this was in very good times, and still no bootleggers. For the
9 months of the fiscal year October 3, 1917, to June 30, 1918, under
the $3.20 tax rate, payments fell to $119,717,000, derived from ouly
37,411,000 gallons,  Tn the late summer and fall of 1918 the terrible
“flu” epidemic broke out, and then ensued a frantic demand for
whisky, and price was no object. There were many near riots at
liquor stores due to the great demand. Iad it not been for this, it
is hard to say how low tax payments would have fallen.

For the fiseal year July 1, 1918, to June 30, 1919, the tax was
$3.20, until February 24, 1919, when it was increased to $6.40 for
beverage spirits. and the result was as follows:

58,757,000 gallons, at $3,20 .. $188, 022, toy
13,839,100 gallons, at $6.40_ 88, 872,47
Potal (72,596,500 g2allons) oo 276G, S04, 178

Remember these were exceedingly busy times, money was plenti-
ful, people were stocking up for the advent of prohibition, there were
no hootleggers, and the “ flu ? was still raging in the fall and winter
of 1918.

T am at a loss to figure out, in view of past history and present con-
ditions, how anyone can expect more sales and greater revenue from
a high tax now than in 1917-18. Most people now have not the
money to buy lignor at all, and certainly cannot and will not ;v
high prices for it.  This iz proven now, especially in our own vty
as it was in 1917-18.

It is unfortunately true that after prohibition and until ab-
19530, people were willing to pay fancy prices for liquor to boot! ¢-
gers; but times were good, money plentiful, and they could not get it
anywhere else—and there was the added kick and sport of defying
the law.

It would be the part of wisdom to leave the tax as at presont
$1.10 per gallon. This rate will bring in very large revenues: in
fact, it will produce more revenue than any other higher rate, in
a normal year; that is, a year of normal production. This
been amply proven. And it will discourage hootlegging, make
or most sales legitimate, will stimulate all lines of business, will
create more vmpYo_\'mm'.-t. result in more profits to all busines.
bring in more income tax. But even the rate of $1.10 will not < u-
tirely stop bootlegging—it is too strongly entrenched. One hnnid: »l
and ninety proof spirits now being sold in Philadelphia at S1% for
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5 gallons or $2.60 per gallon is cheaper than tax-paid spirits at $1.10
can be sold. From it can be made 10 gallons of 95 proof gin for
about $1.35 per gallon, No dealer paying tax can compete with this
kind of business. There are stores selling all kinds of artificinl
flavors, with which people can make their own gin, cordials, ete.
at prices lower than we could produce or sell them. If you coul
drive out all bootleggers, you might be able later to raise the tax
slightly, but I doubt whether that would produce more revenue, as
raising the rate has never done so.

You must not overlook also the large revenue to be derived from
imported wines and liquors which, together with increased income
tax receipts, will amount to more in the aggregate than high liquor
taxes and less income tax receipts.

I honestly believe $1.10 is the limit of safety, especially if the
States are to be allowed to impose large taxes of their own on top
of the Federal rate. This spells danger, and will cause prohibitive
prices, with consequent profit to the bootlegger. New York, New
devscy, Pennsylvania, and Delaware have imposed $1 per gallon,
Maryland $1.10. Tf we felt we could sell our products without il-
legal competition, we would not care what the tax was; but there
i~ a limit to what the public will pay, as witness 1917-18 and the
present time.  Three-cent postage failed to produce as much revenue
i~ 2-cent, and higher liquor taxes always have produced less than
lower taxes, as shown by previous experience, and history has a
habit of repeating itself.” I'rom my experience since 1892, ‘and the
past history of the business and taxes, I estimate as follows, for a
normal production year:

§.00 per gallon, 40,000,000 gallons__________________________ $120, 000, 000
§2.50 per gallon, 60,000,000 gallons.___________________________ 150, 000, 00C
§2.20 per gallon, 70,000,000 gallons o ________________________ 155, 000, 000
£2.00 per gallon, 80,000,000 gallons_ .. __________________ 160} 000, 000
SLI0 per gallon, 120,000,000 gallons_ . _________________ 180, 000, 000
$1.10 per gallon, 170,000,000 gallons______________________ 190, 000, 000

In a good year, possibly__ . _____ . 200, 000, 000

It has been estimated that there were 150,000,000 to 200,000,000
gallons consumed annually under prohibition, so it is fair to presume
that mueh will be consumed again. So what is not sold legally will
be sold anyway. The most important thing today is to have liquor
sold Tegally and receive the tax on as much of it as possible. The
revenue will come in.  There were only 15 States in which liquor
conl'l be sold in 1917 there will be more soon.

In regard to the suggestion of the administration’s committee for
x4 per gallon tax and 16 cents per gallon extra for rectified goods,
L can only say you will make a very grave mistake if you adopt it,
With all due respect to the gentlemen of the committes, it certainly
look< as though they were not familiar with the history of liquor
taxation or had ignored it; and they forget the fact that business
> far from good now and that the great middle elass which sup-
Ports all business including the liquor business has neither the money
o the inclination to pay faney prices for liquor but wants pre-war
prives,

A~ Tar hack as 1892-93 the amount of spirits tax paid at 90 cents
er wallon was over 99,000,000 gallons, and in 1916-17 the amount
Vas over 164,000,000 gallons, at $1.10, vet in 9 months of 1917-18
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the amount at $3.20, plus 15 cents rectifier’s tax, amounted to only
87,000,000 gallons. Yet these gentlemen estimate legal consumption
on the basis of 1934 low business at 92,000,000 gallons. ‘That is
absolutely impossible and is against all history and previous ex-
perience. If 1t should reach 50,000,000 gallons at the rate of $2.60 in
1934, it would be very large, and instead of $230,000,000, it would
hardly bring in $130,000,000. ' T am willing to wager that if the $2.60
plus 16 cents rate i1s adopted, the tax payments will not exceed
100,000,000 gallons for the next 2 years together.

On the basis of high business activity in 1935, they estimated
135,000,000 gallons, which is not probable or possible either. Your
objective is twofold—to raise as much revenue